



Better Aid

Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness

FINDINGS, RECOMMENDATIONS
AND GOOD PRACTICE

Better Aid

Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness

FINDINGS, RECOMMENDATIONS
AND GOOD PRACTICE



ORGANISATION FOR ECONOMIC CO-OPERATION AND DEVELOPMENT

The OECD is a unique forum where the governments of 30 democracies work together to address the economic, social and environmental challenges of globalisation. The OECD is also at the forefront of efforts to understand and to help governments respond to new developments and concerns, such as corporate governance, the information economy and the challenges of an ageing population. The Organisation provides a setting where governments can compare policy experiences, seek answers to common problems, identify good practice and work to co-ordinate domestic and international policies.

The OECD member countries are: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Korea, Luxembourg, Mexico, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, the Slovak Republic, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey, the United Kingdom and the United States. The Commission of the European Communities takes part in the work of the OECD.

OECD Publishing disseminates widely the results of the Organisation's statistics gathering and research on economic, social and environmental issues, as well as the conventions, guidelines and standards agreed by its members.

This work is published on the responsibility of the Secretary-General of the OECD. The opinions expressed and arguments employed herein do not necessarily reflect the official views of the Organisation or of the governments of its member countries.

This series' title (Better Aid) refers to OECD work on aid effectiveness. While it reflects a goal that is shared by many – to use aid in ways that will produce much stronger impact on achieving vital development goals – it is independent of the views and activities of “BetterAid”, the CSO world platform on aid effectiveness (www.BetterAid.org).

ISBN 978-92-64-05679-4 (print)
ISBN 978-92-64-05643-5 (PDF)

Series: Better Aid
ISSN 2074-3602 (print)
ISSN 2074-3599 (online)

Also available in French: *Société civile et efficacité de l'aide : Enseignements, recommandations et bonnes pratiques*

Corrigenda to OECD publications may be found on line at: www.oecd.org/publishing/corrigenda.

© OECD 2009

You can copy, download or print OECD content for your own use, and you can include excerpts from OECD publications, databases and multimedia products in your own documents, presentations, blogs, websites and teaching materials, provided that suitable acknowledgment of OECD as source and copyright owner is given. All requests for public or commercial use and translation rights should be submitted to rights@oecd.org. Requests for permission to photocopy portions of this material for public or commercial use shall be addressed directly to the Copyright Clearance Center (CCC) at info@copyright.com or the Centre français d'exploitation du droit de copie (CFC) at contact@cfcopies.com.

Foreword

A distinguishing feature of the process leading up to the Third High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness held in Accra from 2-4 September 2008 (HLF-3), and of the Accra Agenda for Action (AAA) emerging from that process, was the degree of importance accorded to civil society. Civil society organisations (CSOs) were actively involved, and the AAA contains numerous references to civil society and citizen participation.

CSOs themselves were well organised, and fed their views into the process at regular intervals, on issues such as democratic ownership and alignment, gender equality, transparency, mutual accountability, predictability, and conditionality. In Accra, CSOs organised a parallel forum on aid effectiveness just before HLF-3, and 80 CSO representatives in the HLF participated in all of the Roundtables, bringing solid contributions to the discussions.

While CSOs thus spoke for themselves in expressing their views, a second, no less important, track of work was established by the Working Party on Aid Effectiveness (WP-EFF) with the aim of ensuring that CSOs would be brought “into the tent” on aid effectiveness. This second track was led by the WP-EFF’s Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness (AG-CS). Unique in its composition, the AG-CS was a multi-stakeholder group of 12 members, balanced to ensure equal representation of four stakeholder groups: donors, developing country governments and CSOs from the North and South.

The AG-CS produced a substantial body of work, including a Concept Paper and an Issues Paper, numerous reports on national regional and international consultations, and a Case Book, which fed into the production of the two final reports included in the present volume: the AG-CS’ Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations and its companion document, the Exploration of Experience and Good Practice.

The Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations is the AG-CS’ final report to the WP-EFF and to the community at large. It was endorsed by the WP-EFF in July 2008, and served as a resource in drafting the Accra Agenda for Action (AAA). Copies were circulated to all participants at the Accra High Level Forum. Because the Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations is a collective document representing the views of its members, it is reproduced here with only minor edits as a historical record of the consensus achieved by the AG-CS.

The Exploration of Experience and Good Practice is intended to accompany the Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations by illustrating the AG-CS’ findings and recommendations with examples of experience and good practice from different parts of the world. The Good Practice paper is perforce a work in progress, because case study experience is continually growing, and the number of cases that we have been able to cover here is obviously very limited in both depth and breadth. We believe that it provides a solid point of departure, nonetheless, and hope it will help readers to appreciate what is meant operationally by the recommendations included in both the AG-CS Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations and the AAA.

Stephen Wallace
Outgoing chair of the AG-CS
Vice-President
Canadian International Development Agency

Jan Cedergren
Outgoing chair
Working Party on Aid Effectiveness

Acknowledgements

The documents constituting this volume drew on national, regional, and international consultations sponsored by the Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness (AG-CS) in the 18 months preceding the Accra High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in September 2008. Over 5 000 individuals and 3 600 organisations participated in these various consultations. Results came together in the International Forum on Civil Society and Effectiveness in Gatineau, Canada, in February 2008, and were incorporated in the *Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations*.

The *Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations* is a consensus document and was jointly produced by members of the AG-CS, with Réal Lavergne, of the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA), as editor. The *Exploration of Experience and Good Practice* presented in Part II of this volume is not a consensus document in the same sense, but similarly draws on the inputs of participants in the AG-CS process.

The AG-CS would like to thank all those who contributed in one way or another to the consultations and case study work leading to the production of these documents, including Brian Tomlinson of the Canadian Council for International Cooperation (CCIC) and CCIC Consultant John Saxby, who pulled together the results of the consultations, and all of those who submitted case study material. Special thanks are due to the authors of the *Exploration of Experience and Good Practice*, Réal Lavergne and CIDA Consultant Jacqueline Wood, who collected and organised the material together in a coherent and useful way.

Acknowledgement is due as well to the numerous donors and civil society organisations (CSOs) who provided resources in support of the AG-CS process, beginning with CIDA, which was the largest contributor, both financially and in kind through the provision of staff time, including the services of Réal Lavergne and Jacqueline Wood. Without naming all of the other donors who supported the process, we would like to offer special thanks to a number of them who contributed over USD 100 000 each: Austria, France, Norway, Sweden, Switzerland, and the United Kingdom. Total financial resources for the AG-CS process came to about USD 3 million. Financial contributions from CSOs were more modest, but CSOs contributed in their own ways, as participants in the consultations and as authors of the case studies made available to us.

We would also like to recognise the efforts of AG-CS members and friends of the AG-CS, including some representatives of developing countries, who contributed significant amounts of time, and no small measure of leadership, to the success of this endeavour. Special recognition is due to CIDA Vice-President Stephen Wallace, for his able and dedicated chairmanship of the AG-CS.

Outside of the AG-CS, we would like to thank the following: Jan Cedergren, for his support as chair of the Working Party on Aid Effectiveness; members of the WP-EFF, for their openness to new ideas; and members of the DAC Secretariat, including Göran Eklöf, for their invaluable role in supporting the process.

The members of the AG-CS at the time the *Synthesis* was finalised were the following:

Donors	Canada, France, and Norway;
Developing countries	Cameroon, Colombia, and Zambia;
Southern CSOs	African Forum and Network on Debt and Development (AFRODAD), Reality of Aid Network (represented by IBON Foundation of the Philippines), and Third World Network Africa;
Northern and International CSOs	ActionAid, Canadian Council for International Co-operation (CCIC), and European NGO Confederation for Relief and Development (CONCORD)/ CARE International (CONCORD and CARE represented by one person); and
Alternates	Rwanda, Association for Women's Rights in Development (AWID), and Women in Development Europe (WIDE).

Table of Contents

List of Acronyms	11
Executive Summary	13

Part I

Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations

Introduction	23
Chapter 1. Recognition and Voice	25
Who are CSOs and what makes them different?	26
CSOs as development actors and change agents	27
CSOs as aid donors, channels and recipients	28
CSO voice	28
Notes	30
Chapter 2. Civil Society and the Paris Declaration	31
Enriching and implementing the Paris principles	32
Local and democratic ownership	33
Alignment	34
Co-ordination and harmonisation	35
Managing for results and accountability	36
Chapter 3. CSO Effectiveness	39
An enabling environment for civil society	40
Good donorship	41
CSO partnerships	43
Forward agenda for multi-stakeholder dialogue	43
Notes	44

Part II

Exploration of Experience and Good Practice

Chapter 4. Illustrations on Recognition and Voice	47
Roles played by CSOs	48
Civic engagement	48
Service delivery and self-help	54
Humanitarian assistance	55
CSOs as donors, channels and recipients of aid	56
Recognition	57
Voice	60
Notes	67

Chapter 5. Illustrations on Civil Society and the Paris Declaration	69
Local and democratic ownership	71
Alignment	78
Co-ordination and harmonisation	80
Managing for results and accountability	84
Chapter 6. Illustrations on CSO Effectiveness	95
Understanding the civil society landscape	96
Enabling environment for civil society	97
Legal and judicial systems and human rights	98
CSO-specific practice, policy, and legislation	100
Good donorship	104
Implementing the enriched aid effectiveness principles	105
Support for civil society strengthening	106
The choice and range of civil society support mechanisms	110
Donor procedures in support of Northern CSOs	116
CSO partnerships	121
Donor support for CSO co-ordination	121
North-South division of labour	125
Chapter 7. The Forward Agenda	129
Bibliography	135
Annex A. The Accra Agenda for Action	146
Cases reviewed	
1. CSOs and the election process in the Democratic Republic of Congo	49
2. CSOs as community mobilisers in the education sector in African countries	50
3. ForoSalud and CARE's rights-based approach to health in Peru	50
4. Farmers' lobby for small holder debt relief in Indonesia	51
5. The global call to action against poverty	52
6. IBON and transformative education	53
7. Think tanks and policy reform	53
8. Grassroots development in Western Kasai	55
9. Bridging humanitarian and development work in Zambia	56
10. CSOs and the Niger river Basin Authority	59
11. Recognising civil society in national policy: Croatia, India and Colombia	59
12. Québec's policy on community action	59
13. The Economic, Social and Cultural Council of the African Union	62
14. UNDP's Civil Society Advisory Committee to the Administrator	62
15. The GAVI Alliance and civil society	62
16. Platform on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in Mali	63
17. The Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness	63
18. The Global Jubilee 2000 campaign	65
19. Transnational struggles over big dams	66
20. World Bank responses to civil society	66
21. Kenya's gender thematic group	73
22. CSO coalition for basic education in Burkina Faso	73
23. Public consultations on Senegal's 2004 Agro-sylvo-pastoral Act	74
24. World Vision's Fight TB Programme in Indonesia	74

25. Defining a shared vision for local development	75
26. The Rights and Voices Initiative in Ghana	77
27. Pact in Tanzania	77
28. Macroeconomic policy capacity building in Africa	77
29. CSOs and education in Mozambique: Issues of alignment and complementarity	79
30. Education for all and support for national CSO coalitions.	80
31. Aga Khan Foundation Canada's Coastal Rural Support Programme in Mozambique.	82
32. Pooled funding for microfinance in Afghanistan	82
33. Lost opportunities in the fight against HIV/AIDS in Mozambique	83
34. Outcome mapping in Zimbabwe	85
35. The World Conservation Union's parallel capacity monitoring systems.	86
36. Keystone's approach to impact planning and learning through constituency voice	86
37. IDRC's approach to monitoring and evaluation.	87
38. Capturing social exclusion through data disaggregation in Nepal.	88
39. South Africa's Budget Information Service	90
40. Just Budgets: gender-responsive budgeting in Africa	90
41. The Ghana HIPC Watch Initiative	90
42. Public Expenditure Tracking Surveys in Uganda and Tanzania	91
43. Monitoring infrastructure projects in the Philippines	91
44. NGO transparency and accountability in Colombia	92
45. Accountability to beneficiaries by CARE Peru	93
46. The CIVICUS Civil Society Index	97
47. Court action and human rights in South Africa	99
48. India's Right to Information Act.	99
49. Freedom of the press in Ghana	100
50. Civil society in South Africa	102
51. Croatia's national strategy to create an enabling environment for civil society	103
52. India's National Policy on the Voluntary Sector	103
53. Tax incentives in Eastern Europe: the one per cent law.	104
54. Sida's policy on civil society	107
55. The DECIM initiative on civil society development in Central and Eastern Europe.	108
56. The civil society Resource Centre in Ghana	108
57. PRIA and civil society building in India	109
58. CSO capacity development in Guyana	109
59. Civil society support mechanisms in Sida	113
60. Civil society support mechanisms in Norway	113
61. Guidelines for civil society support in Tanzania	114
62. Programme-based support for ORAP in Zimbabwe.	114
63. The Manusher Jonno Foundation in Bangladesh	115
64. The PRSP Fund in Honduras	115
65. Foundation for the Philippines environment.	116
66. DFID's Partnership Programme Arrangements	118
67. Rationalisation of CSO support modalities in Norway.	118
68. Canada's experience with volunteer co-operation agencies	118
69. The experience of Northern CSOs with donor approaches to results-based management.	119
70. Contractual relationships between donors and CSOs – Impact on effectiveness	120
71. The Canadian Coalition for Youth and HIV/AIDS	122

72. An NGO code of principles and standards in Cambodia	123
73. CCIC's code of ethics and partnership principles	123
74. The international NGO Accountability Charter	124
75. CSO solidarity in Indonesia	126
76. Volunteer services and capacity development: the Uniterra Programme	126
77. Accountability through accreditation	127
78. The MASAI-Caritas Neerlandica Partnership in the Philippines	128
79. Mali's national consultations on civil society and aid effectiveness	131
80. Open Forum for CSO development effectiveness	132

List of Acronyms

AAA	Accra Agenda for Action
ACI	Agencias de Cooperación (Honduras)
AFRODAD	African Forum and Network on Debt and Development
AG-CS	Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness
AKFC	Aga Khan Foundation Canada
AWID	Association for Women's Rights in Development
CCIC	Canadian Council for International Co-operation
CECI	Centre d'étude et de coopération internationale (Canada)
CHF	CHF Partners in Rural Development
CIDA	Canadian International Development Agency
CNCR	Conseil National de Concertation et de Coopération des Ruraux (Senegal)
CONCORD	European NGO Confederation for Relief and Development
CSI	Civil Society Index
CSO	Civil society organisation
DECIM	Donor Exchange, Co-ordination and Information Mechanism
DFID	Department for International Development (UK)
DRC	Democratic Republic of Congo
FAO	UN Food and Agriculture Organization
FTI	Fast Track Initiative
GAVI	Global Alliance for Vaccines and Immunization
GCAP	Global Call to Action against Poverty
GPRS	Ghana Poverty Reduction Strategy
GFG	Global Facilitation Group
HIPC	Highly Indebted Poor Countries
HLF	High Level Forum (on Aid Effectiveness)
ICESCR	International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
ICNL	International Centre for Not-For-Profit Law
ICRC	International Committee of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies
IDRC	International Development Research Centre (Canada)
INGO	International non-governmental organisation
IPED	IBON Partnership in Education for Development (Philippines)
IPPF	International Planned Parenthood Federation
LFA	Logical framework approach
NGO	Non-governmental organisation
Norad	Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation
ODA	Official development assistance
ODI	Overseas Development Institute (UK)

OECD-DAC	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development – Development Assistance Committee
PBA	Programme-based approach
PETS	Public Expenditure Tracking Surveys
PPAs	Partnership Programme Arrangements
PRS	Poverty reduction strategy
PRSP	Poverty reduction strategy paper
Sida	Swedish International Development Agency
SWAp	Sector-wide approach
TB	Tuberculosis
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNICEF	United Nations Children’s Fund
USAID	United States Agency for International Development
WIDE	Women in Development Europe
WP-EFF	Working Party on Aid Effectiveness
WUSC	World University Service Canada (Canada)

Executive Summary

Part I: Synthesis of findings and recommendations

Part I of this volume reproduces the *Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations* of the Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness (AG-CS). These findings and recommendations are the result of analytical work, multi-stakeholder consultations and case study work. They are aimed at a broad community of stakeholders, including developing country governments, donors and civil society organisations (CSOs) from developing and developed countries.

The *Synthesis* proposes 21 detailed recommendations or sets of recommendations that are separately identifiable in the main text and paraphrased as bullet points below. The Accra Agenda for Action (AAA) echoes all of these recommendations in a general way in various places, and from this perspective, the AAA and the AG-CS *Synthesis* can be seen as complementary documents, with the AAA pointing in a general direction, and the *Synthesis* providing more detailed recommendations intended for implementation post-Accra. We provide a rough crosswalk between the AG-CS Recommendations and references in the AAA in what follows. Annex A provides a marked-up version of the AAA highlighting the various references to civil society or citizen participation.

The AG-CS was created in January 2007 in reaction to growing interest among CSOs to engage with donors and developing country governments on issues of aid effectiveness. Created to advise the Working Party on Aid Effectiveness, the AG-CS brought together donors, developing country governments, and CSOs from both developed and developing countries. The aim was to seize the opportunity of the Accra High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in September 2008 (HLF-3) to engage civil society in the international aid effectiveness debate and consensus-building process.

The role of the AG-CS was not to substitute its voice for that of CSOs, who can speak for themselves, but rather to secure a seat for them at the table. An additional objective was to develop a broader understanding of the aid effectiveness agenda that includes a place for CSOs as development actors in their own right and as aid donors, channels and recipients.

Recognition and voice

The Paris Declaration of March 2005 rightly flagged CSOs as potential participants in the identification of priorities and the monitoring of development programmes. However, it did not recognise CSOs as development actors in their own right, with their own priorities, programmes and partnership arrangements. It thus failed to take into account the rich diversity of players in a democratic society and failed to recognise the full range of roles played by CSOs as development actors and change agents.

CSOs are quantitatively important, both in general and in terms of their importance as aid donors, channels and recipients. They are often particularly effective at reaching the poor and socially excluded, providing humanitarian assistance, mobilising community efforts, speaking up for human rights and gender equality, and helping to empower particular constituencies. CSOs are also often major service providers, drawing strength from their diversity and capacity for innovation. In these various capacities, CSOs complement government and the private sector.

CSOs help to enrich policy discussions by bringing different, sometimes challenging, perspectives to policy dialogue and public accountability. Involving CSOs in policy dialogue thus helps to ensure the inclusion of different stakeholder perspectives in national development strategies and programmes.

CSOs from developed countries are also a complementary source of aid funds and resources. The OECD-DAC Secretariat estimates that CSOs provided USD 20-25 billion of their own resources to developing country partners in 2006, compared to official flows of about USD 104 billion. They are also channels and recipients of aid. Flows to and through CSOs are estimated to account for approximately 10% of official aid flows. It follows that aid effectiveness is not only the business of donors and governments. It is also the business of CSOs.

The AG-CS found that CSOs have much to contribute, and that they are prepared to engage as active and constructive partners with governments and donors. The AG-CS *Synthesis* puts forward three sets of recommendations relating to the recognition and voice of civil society:

- While the Paris Declaration already recognised the role of CSOs as democratic actors, the *Synthesis* recommended that the Accra Agenda for Action (AAA) go further than this by recognising the importance and diversity of CSOs as development and humanitarian actors in their own right, and the various ways that CSOs contribute to development (*Synthesis* Recommendation 1; this recommendation was taken up in the AAA, as reflected in paragraphs 8, 9, 16, 13a and 20).
- The *Synthesis* recommends that regular and systematic space be provided for the voice of civil society to be heard at all stages of the development process, from policy and programme development through to programme implementation and accountability for results (Recommendation 2; AAA paragraphs 8 and 13a).
- At the same time, measures should be taken by all parties to maximise the value of CSO contributions to such dialogue. Such measures should include efforts by civil society to organise itself in the most efficient and representative way possible, and the provision of support for civil society and government to strengthen their capacity to engage in constructive policy dialogue (Recommendation 3; AAA paragraph 13b).

Civil society and the Paris Declaration

The AG-CS' second set of recommendations pertains to the interpretation of the Paris Declaration aid effectiveness principles themselves. Although of obvious importance, these principles were not explained in any degree of detail in the Paris Declaration. The emphasis in the Declaration was on the application of these principles, and more

specifically, their application to the improvement of donor-central government relationships. The AG-CS *Synthesis* recommends the following:

- At a general level, the *Synthesis* recommends a return to basics in interpreting and applying the principles so that their relevance to CSOs becomes more evident (Recommendation 4; AAA paragraphs 9, 16 and 20a).
- In particular, the interpretation of ownership should be broadened to reflect the depth and breadth of ownership that is required for sustainability – not just ownership by central government agencies, but also by parliaments, local governments, communities, and CSOs. Ownership so interpreted applies to all aspects of programme development and implementation. When applied to government programmes, it should be understood as democratic ownership of those programmes (Recommendations 5 and 6a; AAA paragraphs 8, 13, 20a and 25).
- Similarly, the notion of alignment should be broadly interpreted to include alignment by all external development actors to the priorities and strategies of local counterparts, and the use of all country-based institutional structures, including those of developing country CSOs (Recommendation 7; AAA paragraphs 9, 16 and 20a).
- With regard to the principles of co-ordination and harmonisation, CSOs are concerned that an excessively rigid application of these principles to CSOs could stifle initiative, hamper innovation, or divert energies from other pursuits. This suggests a balanced application of these principles that would certainly involve the promotion of more collaborative, comprehensive, and inclusive approaches but would also respect the need for diversity, division of labour and innovation (Recommendation 8; AAA paragraphs 9, 16 and 20a).
- A balanced approach to co-ordination and harmonisation of this sort should include the following elements (Recommendation 9a; AAA paragraphs 9, 13a, 16 and 20a):
 - ❖ recognition by all actors of the complementary roles played by governments and CSOs and the implications of this for the co-ordination and harmonisation of efforts;
 - ❖ greater efforts by governments and donors to support the participation of CSOs in government-led programmes (as independent actors or contractually, where appropriate), and greater efforts by CSOs to engage in these programmes;
 - ❖ greater efforts by CSOs to co-ordinate and harmonise their activities with those of other CSOs and of governments;
 - ❖ recognition that the strengthening of civil society is itself an objective worth pursuing in a more comprehensive way; and
 - ❖ recognition that responsive funding formulas continue to have an important role to play for tapping into the energy and innovative ideas of citizens and CSOs as agents of change and development.

The principles of managing for results and accountability are well accepted by CSOs as standards against which their own performance should be assessed. CSOs also draw upon these principles in their role as advocates for donors and governments to demonstrate greater accountability for development results. CSOs involved in AG-CS consultations expressed a desire to ensure that these principles should be used for measuring meaningful change and promoting accountability to intended beneficiaries. This requires

a shift away from current practices that emphasise quantitative indicators and upward accountability to donors.

- The *Synthesis* recommends that stakeholders adopt a more qualitative and participatory approach to results, making more room for indicators of social change – such as improvements in gender equality or the improvement of human rights and democratic practice – and for mechanisms of accountability to the intended beneficiaries of aid and development programmes (Recommendation 10a; AAA paragraphs 9, 13a, 16 and 20a).
- Development partners are encouraged to adopt the highest standards of openness, transparency and access to information, including sex-disaggregated data (Recommendation 11a; AAA paragraphs 20a and 24).

CSO effectiveness

The third section of this report enquires into the sorts of measures that the multi-stakeholder community needs to take to ensure that CSOs are as effective as possible at what they do, both as development actors and as aid actors more specifically. Although CSOs are responsible and accountable to their constituencies for their own behaviour, their effectiveness also depends on the actions and policies of governments, official donors, and other CSOs. The stakeholder community should promote CSO effectiveness as a joint responsibility.

- Stakeholders should take stock of the enabling environment for civil society in different countries and work to create an enhanced operating environment for CSOs. Elements worthy of attention include: the regulatory and legislative environment; the openness of government and donors to engaging with CSOs; the transparency and accountability with which information is shared; and the CSO community's own collective mechanisms for self-monitoring, accountability and collaboration (Recommendation 12; AAA paragraph 20).
- CSO effectiveness is also affected by the availability of funding and by the conditions and modalities that accompany such funding. This holds, whether we are talking about official donor funding or funding by Northern and International CSOs in support of CSOs in developing countries. In their capacities as donors or recipients, all development actors – donors, governments and CSOs – should collaborate to implement and enrich the Paris Principles of aid effectiveness, along the lines proposed in this *Synthesis* report (Recommendation 13; AAA paragraph 20).
- The current approach to funding of CSO activities is heavily skewed towards project funding, which is most often channelled through Northern-based CSOs and North-South partnerships. While collaboration with Northern CSO partners will continue to be valued, there is a need to carefully explore new approaches involving mechanisms such as core or programme-based support for CSOs based in developing countries, and more comprehensive efforts to support and strengthen civil society as a whole in the South (Recommendations 14 to 16; AAA paragraph 20).
- CSO effectiveness depends, finally, upon the quality of partnerships among CSOs in networks, alliances, umbrella organisations, or *ad hoc* partnerships in which CSOs collaborate to better achieve their objectives. CSOs should be supported in their efforts to better co-ordinate their efforts, and Northern and Southern CSOs should work together to define their respective areas of comparative advantage to encourage

Southern CSOs to thrive and strengthen their place in society over time (Recommendation 17a; AAA paragraph 20).

Forward agenda for multi-stakeholder dialogue

Much has been achieved, but much remains to be done to promote concrete actions on civil society and aid effectiveness. The work conducted in the run-up to HLF-3 was only the start of a longer-term process of engaging with CSOs on aid effectiveness.

In this regard, the *Synthesis* welcomes the June 2008 launch of an ambitious CSO-led global initiative of dialogue and consensus building to establish principles and guidelines for CSO development effectiveness. This process will extend and deepen the work initiated by the AG-CS and will include the involvement of all stakeholder groups.

With this in mind, the *Synthesis* recommends the following:

- Sustained multi-stakeholder processes should be undertaken at the country level wherever possible with the aim of taking collective action in priority areas as appropriate in different country contexts (Recommendation 18; AAA paragraph 20).
- Stakeholders should pilot good practice in relation to the recommendations put forward in this report, and track progress on these practices to inform ongoing learning and dialogue (Recommendation 19; AAA paragraph 20).
- Ministers in Accra should endorse and support the CSO-led process mentioned above in the AAA and that donors and developing country governments collaborate with CSOs on this initiative (Recommendation 20; AAA paragraph 20).

Finally, CSOs and CSO effectiveness should be an integral part of any future processes and agreements on development and aid, post-Accra (Recommendation 21; AAA paragraph 20).

Part II: Exploration of experience and good practice

The *Exploration of Experience and Good Practice* paper (Good Practice Paper for short), presented in Part II of this volume, is intended as a reference document to support the forward agenda on civil society and aid effectiveness post-Accra. Its purpose is threefold:

- to illustrate the AG-CS findings and recommendations with examples of good practice taken from real world experience;
- to provide a sense of how these can play out in practice; and
- to supplement these with a reference to existing guidelines, where possible.

The paper is based on case studies submitted to the AG-CS for consideration, supplemented by case material drawn from the literature and the Internet. The paper lists 76 such cases in the bibliography. Most of these are available on the AG-CS' extranet site. Out of those 76 cases, 26 are developed in more detail in a complementary document, the AG-CS' *Case Book*.

This paper follows the outline of the AG-CS *Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations*. For ease of reference, the AG-CS recommendations are replicated or slightly paraphrased in a shaded box at the beginning of each section. Cases featured in one section are often relevant in other sections, but we have slotted each case where it speaks most directly to one of the AG-CS recommendations.

What to look for

The following summarises the contents of Part II by category of finding and recommendation.

Roles

What are some examples of the diverse and distinct roles played by civil society?

The paper provides examples of CSOs playing a number of different roles including:

- the creation of space for civic engagement through democratisation, social mobilisation, advocacy, public education, and research;
- service delivery, self-help, and innovation;
- humanitarian assistance; and
- the roles that they play as aid donors, channels, and recipients.

Illustrations on recognition and voice

What does it mean for donors and governments to officially “recognise” CSOs as development actors in their own right? (Recommendation 1)

The paper shows how donors or governments have recognised CSOs in policy statements or in their day-to-day practice of collaboration with CSOs. Examples of policy-level recognition of the importance and distinct nature of civil society can be found in policy statements at all levels, from local to international.

What are some practical examples of regular, systematic spaces for effective CSO participation in policy dialogue? (Recommendations 2 and 3)

The paper points to numerous examples of spaces that have been provided for CSO participation in policy dialogue, drawing principally from experience at the international level.* Based on these cases and on lessons learned from the literature, it suggests some practical guidance for ensuring that such spaces are conducive to effective dialogue.

Illustrations on Civil Society and the Paris Declaration

Are there examples of certain groups adopting an enriched understanding of the Paris principles as recommended by the AG-CS? (Recommendation 4)

The AG-CS itself has adopted an enriched understanding of the Paris principles of aid effectiveness, as have some of the CSOs represented in the text boxes. This enriched perspective was also evident in the work on crosscutting issues in the run-up to HLF-3, and in some of the Roundtables in Accra. The AAA itself reflects an enriched understanding compared to that in the Paris Declaration.

* CSO engagement at the national level is discussed under Recommendation 6a.

How does the respect and promotion of “local and democratic ownership” manifest itself in different cases involving CSOs? How could local and democratic ownership be strengthened further? (Recommendations 5 and 6a)

Many of the examples in this paper demonstrate local and democratic ownership in CSO-led initiatives. Others are examples of government-led programmes, with CSOs playing a role in policy and programme design, implementation or assessment. Other cases describe a number of initiatives to reinforce the capacity of CSOs to engage in policy dialogue.

How does the respect and promotion of alignment broadly understood manifest itself in different cases involving CSOs? (Recommendation 7)

Alignment is broadly understood in this paper to include alignment to local priorities and use of local systems, including those of developing country CSOs. Sometimes, CSOs’ priorities align with those of government, sometimes not, yet these priorities may still be locally-owned and respond to local needs. The paper provides examples of CSO alignment with local priorities, including several cases of CSOs aligning their efforts with government priorities and systems while simultaneously aligning with the priorities of beneficiaries and experimenting with innovative approaches beyond what might be included in government plans. In some cases, the complementarity of government and CSO systems is recognised, but civil society may not have the means or capacity to fully play its role.

What are some examples of government-CSO collaboration in programme-based initiatives? (Recommendations 8 and 9a)

The paper points to numerous examples of CSOs and governments playing complementary roles in programme-based initiatives. These cases illustrate how CSOs can enhance the effectiveness of government efforts by virtue of their linkages with the community and their ability to experiment with a range of approaches.

What are the features of alternative approaches to results-based management that promote learning, adaptation and empowerment? What examples can be cited of efforts by each stakeholder group to promote greater accountability to beneficiaries? (Recommendations 10a and 11a)

This section points to pockets of practice illustrating new approaches to results-based management (RBM) that emphasise behavioural change and organisational learning, and increasing concern for downward accountability to intended beneficiaries. Several examples are provided of CSO engagement in social accountability, and of CSO initiatives to promote their own accountability through increased transparency, outreach and standard-setting.

Illustrations on CSO effectiveness

Turning to the issue of CSO Effectiveness, the paper begins by highlighting the importance of understanding the CSO landscape as a prerequisite, and looks at CIVICUS’ Civil Society Index as an example of the sort of work that can be done.

What examples can be cited of good enabling environments for civil society or of efforts to improve the enabling environment? (Recommendation 12)

We then consider the enabling environment for CSO effectiveness, focusing on enabling policies and practice in developing countries. A distinction is made between two categories of variables: those having to do with the legal and judicial systems and human rights in general; and those relating to CSO-specific practice, policy and legislation. The paper provides examples of good and bad practice in each category, and draws on the literature for guidelines on enabling CSO legislation.

What are some examples of good donorship in terms of its impact on CSO effectiveness? (Recommendations 13 to 16)

The AG-CS puts forward several recommendations on good donorship, beginning with Recommendation 13, which is a general recommendation calling upon donors and CSOs to implement the enriched aid effectiveness principles identified in previous sections. Since examples corresponding to Recommendation 13 are provided in previous sections, the emphasis in this part of the book is primarily on Recommendations 14 to 16, dealing with civil society strengthening, donor mechanisms of support for civil society, and donor procedures when channelling support to and through Northern CSOs. The paper includes a section on each of these recommendations.

What are some examples of successful CSO partnerships, including various types of international and national partnership arrangements, and North-South partnerships among CSOs more specifically? (Recommendation 17a)

This section looks at two aspects of CSO partnerships: the need for donor support of partnerships involving CSO co-ordination in the form of information-sharing arrangements, networks, *ad hoc* coalitions or alliances, and umbrella organisations; and the need for Northern and Southern CSOs entering into partnerships to carefully define their areas of comparative advantage. The book considers the features of successful partnerships in either cases.

Where do we go from here? (Recommendations 18 to 21)

The last section of the publication is entitled “The Forward Agenda”. It points to some of the recommendations emerging from the AG-CS and from HLF-3 on how to pursue the CSO effectiveness agenda post Accra. It cites current efforts by the stakeholder community in Mali as an example of the sort of activity that can be pursued, and points to pilot initiatives being pursued by a Nordic+ group of donors in Ghana, Mozambique, and Zambia. The incorporation of CSOs into the WP-EFF and the CSO-led process on CSO effectiveness are also cited as actions that are under way.

PART I

**Synthesis of Findings
and Recommendations**

Introduction

The Paris Declaration of March 2005 was a landmark achievement that brought together a number of key principles and commitments in a coherent way. It also included a framework for mutual accountability and identified a number of indicators for tracking progress. There is general recognition that the Paris Declaration is a crucial component of a larger aid effectiveness agenda that could engage civil society actors in a more direct manner.

As development actors, civil society organisations (CSOs) share an interest in the concept of aid effectiveness as an important tool for keeping development efforts on track, for drawing attention to outcome- and impact-level results, and for drawing lessons of good practice from accumulated experience. This shared interest in aid effectiveness provides a legitimate entry point for dialogue involving all development co-operation actors, including CSOs. CSOs are important and distinctive contributors to aid and development effectiveness as a function of their independence, their advocacy and watchdog roles, their close connections to the poor and their effectiveness as channels for aid delivery.

This document summarises the main findings and recommendations of the Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness (AG-CS). They are directed to all parts of the stakeholder community, including donors, developing country governments and CSOs from developed and developing countries.

The AG-CS was created by the Working Party on Aid Effectiveness (WP-EFF) in January 2007, in recognition of the important role that CSOs play both as development actors in their own right and as agents of development co-operation, in their capacities as aid donors, channels and recipients. It was brought together as an explicitly multi-stakeholder group involving parity of representation by donors, developing country governments, CSOs from the North and CSOs from the South.

Its mandate included the following:

- To look into the two overarching functions of civil society: its role as a development actor in the broad sense, and more specifically, its role in promoting accountability and demand for results.
- To facilitate a multi-stakeholder process that aims to clarify:
 - ❖ the roles of civil society in relation to the Paris Declaration;
 - ❖ CSO aspirations to deepen the wider national and international aid effectiveness agendas; and
 - ❖ key considerations and principles that will be internationally recognised by all of the relevant parties.

- To advise WP-EFF and the Steering Committee responsible for the Accra High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness (HLF-3) regarding the inclusion of civil society and aid effectiveness and other issues in the agenda for HLF-3 in a manner that builds on the Paris Declaration.
- In consultation with the HLF-3 Steering Committee, the WP-EFF, and CSOs, to prepare proposals on Aid Effectiveness and Civil Society for discussion as part of the Accra agenda.

Its work included the following:

- creation of an extranet site (<http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/cs>) where reports from various consultations and case study material are made available to the interested public;
- research and analysis, leading to the production of two core documents: *A Concept Paper* and an *Issues Paper*;
- an extensive consultation process, including: an international conference in Hännösand, Sweden, organised by the Swedish International Development Agency's Civil Society Centre; national seminars and consultations in 35 countries; six multi-stakeholder regional consultations in the South; and two international CSO-only consultations in Brussels and Nairobi. By the time of the HLF-3, these consultations had involved over 4 800 participants from approximately 3 600 CSO, donor and government organisations;
- a *Synthesis of Advisory Group Regional Consultations and Related Processes*, which aimed to capture results from the first round of consultations to December 2007; and
- an International Forum, held in Gatineau, Canada on 3-6 February 2008, involving the participation of 203 participants from the four stakeholder groups represented in the AG-CS, from which a *Final Report* was produced.

The AG-CS found that there was considerable interest in engaging in this sort of dialogue and that the multi-stakeholder approach was a useful one for encouraging constructive dialogue among the participants based on shared objectives. This dialogue was enriched by the distinct perspectives that each stakeholder group brought to the issue of aid effectiveness.

This was found to be true not just in general terms, but also with respect to the issue of CSO effectiveness more specifically. It became increasingly evident that CSO effectiveness depends not only on CSOs themselves, but also on the behaviour of donors and governments. The adoption of a multi-stakeholder approach allowed all partners to explore together how they can contribute to CSO effectiveness.

Chapter 1

Recognition and Voice

What are CSOs and what makes them different? This book defines CSOs as non-market and non-state organisations outside of the family in which people organise themselves to pursue shared interests in the public domain. The emphasis in this book is on CSOs characterised by relationships of social solidarity with marginalised populations and concern for social justice. CSOs fill a number of significant roles as development actors and as aid donors, channels and recipients. The Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness recommends formal recognition of the importance and diversity of CSOs and proposes that CSOs be brought systematically into the development and aid policy dialogue.

Who are CSOs and what makes them different?

Although the AG-CS' title refers to "civil society" in general terms, the focus of its work was more specifically on CSOs as agents of change and development. These are the organisations with which donors and governments interact on a regular basis.

CSOs can be defined to include all non-market and non-state organisations outside of the family in which people organise themselves to pursue shared interests in the public domain. They cover a wide range of organisations that include membership-based CSOs, cause-based CSOs and service-oriented CSOs. Examples include community-based organisations and village associations, environmental groups, women's rights groups, farmers' associations, faith-based organisations, labour unions, co-operatives, professional associations, chambers of commerce, independent research institutes, and the not-for-profit media.

The definition of CSOs as non-market and non-state actors points to the non-profit character of CSOs and their reliance on voluntary contributions and outside sources for resources. However, this is only part of the story. Also important to understand is that CSOs operate on the basis of shared values, beliefs, and objectives with the people they serve or represent. This responsiveness to different primary constituencies explains the extensive diversity of CSOs in terms of values, goals, activities, and structures. It also explains the particular emphasis on human rights and social justice, including women's, children's, and indigenous people's rights, which many CSOs take as a starting point for their development work.

It is important not to idealise CSOs compared to other organisational forms. CSOs reflect the conditions and challenges of their respective countries. In countries with authoritarian cultural traditions, racial, minority and gender discrimination, social inequality and corruption, one will find some of these traits within CSOs themselves. The struggle for internal democratic values and transparent organisational behaviour is as much a challenge for CSOs as for others.

Also worth noting is that not all development CSOs focus on human rights. Some CSOs are deliberately exclusive, while others may focus on satisfying the needs of their members independent of the promotion of human rights.

It is difficult, therefore, to generalise about "civil society" writ large. However, in seeking to promote the involvement of development and aid effectiveness, it is possible to focus on CSOs characterised by relationships of social solidarity with marginalised populations and concerns for social justice.

Issues of CSO legitimacy and accountability frequently arose in the consultations sponsored by the AG-CS, and have been a major theme of intra-CSO discussions.

Unlike governments, CSOs do not claim to represent the general population and do not derive their legitimacy from the ballot box. However, they do have a claim to legitimacy in their own right by representing particular segments of the population whose rights

might otherwise be marginalised or particular causes such as improved services for the poor or environmental sustainability.

CSOs derive their legitimacy from the values that inform their actions and institutional philosophy, the results they deliver, their expertise and experience, the governance and accountability mechanisms that they have in place, and the transparency of their operations. They may also be representative of particular categories of the population. Umbrella organisations or networks of organisations often have a high level of institutional credibility by virtue of the groups they represent.

CSOs as development actors and change agents

CSOs fill a number of significant roles. As development actors in their own right, they are fundamental to the vibrancy of democratic rule and good governance, drawing attention to issues that might otherwise be ignored by politicians, partisan political organs and governments. They thus provide a mechanism for citizens to express themselves on political, social and economic issues of concern to them, and complement other avenues for holding governments accountable to citizens through democratic participation and discourse.

CSOs play particularly important roles in situations requiring humanitarian interventions or peace building, or in failed or fragile states, where the state is not in a position to fully play its development role.

Many would argue that CSOs are particularly effective at achieving certain types of results, because of their connections with marginalised populations or segments of the population that experience systemic discrimination in development processes, such as women, indigenous peoples or landless people. This is not always true, but the existence of some CSOs that are particularly effective is a strong argument for trying to build on the dynamism, local knowledge and representational skills of those CSOs. They are important actors also in South-South co-operation.

CSOs are quantitatively and qualitatively important, although their relative importance to society varies considerably from one country to another. There are reportedly over one million CSOs in India and 200 000 in the Philippines. Their numbers are growing rapidly in many countries in Africa, Eastern and Central Asia and elsewhere.

Among the development roles that CSOs play are the following:

- mobilising grassroots communities and poor or marginalised people;
- monitoring the policies and practices of governments and donors and reinforcing the accountability of government and donor bodies through the application of local knowledge;
- engaging in research and policy dialogue;
- delivering services and programmes;
- building coalitions and networks for enhanced civil society co-ordination and impact;
- mobilising additional financial and human aid resources; and
- educating the public, and helping to shape social values of solidarity and social justice.

CSOs as aid donors, channels and recipients

CSOs include a wide range of actors. Although some Northern CSOs may be considered donors in their own right, many others are actively engaged in development and do not see themselves primarily as donors. As a group, compared to official donors, whose mandate is more uniformly centred on foreign aid, CSOs thus often resist taking “aid effectiveness” as a starting point, preferring to situate the aid effectiveness agenda within a large “development effectiveness” agenda that includes the effectiveness of non-aid resources, policies and actions. Indeed, CSOs’ effectiveness as aid donors, channels and recipients is intrinsically linked to their effectiveness as development actors and as change agents.

That said, it is important to recognise the quantitative importance of CSOs in development co-operation – as aid donors, channels, and recipients. As donors, Northern CSOs raise considerable resources for development in addition to what governments provide as Official Development Assistance (ODA). The OECD-DAC Secretariat estimates that CSOs raised USD 20-25 billion on their own in 2006,¹ compared to official development assistance (ODA) of USD 104 billion, including debt relief. CSO effectiveness as donors is thus fundamentally important to the success of the world’s overall aid effort.

CSOs are also channels and recipients of aid, and in those capacities, it is their development effectiveness that matters most. CSOs act as channels when they play an intermediary role between official donors and other CSOs. As recipients, CSOs of all categories may be the beneficiaries of ODA to support their development activities; or they may be Southern CSOs receiving aid from Northern CSOs. These recipient CSOs include community groups, village associations, women’s rights groups... a whole range of partner CSOs in the South who are the ones to effectively deliver CSO programmes in those countries. Northern CSOs working in partnership with Southern CSOs may be simultaneously donors, channels and recipients of aid.

It is estimated that CSOs operating as recipients or channels of ODA accounted for approximately 10% of ODA flows to developing countries in 2006.² CSO effectiveness is thus not just a question of good donorship. It also requires effectiveness in programme delivery and accountability for delivering results.

CSO voice

CSOs are thus important in discussions of aid and development effectiveness for two reasons:

- because of their importance as development and democratic actors in their own right – as contributors to more inclusive development processes, as advocates of the interests and human rights of their constituencies, and as a source of public policy alternatives; and
- because of the place they hold in development co-operation and humanitarian activities as aid donors, channels and recipients.

The importance of CSOs in these respects provides good reason for bringing them systematically into the development policy dialogue and more specifically into the international institutions and processes where aid effectiveness is discussed. By virtue of the important roles that they play, stakeholders have a collective interest in ensuring that CSOs themselves are as effective as they can be. In addition, CSOs can act as advocates of the public good, helping to promote accountability for results, and bringing to bear a richer,

Recommendations on recognition and voice

1. Based on the above considerations, all development actors should recognise the following:
 - a) the importance and diversity of civil society and of CSOs as development and humanitarian actors in their own right;
 - b) that CSOs have distinctive and legitimate contributions to make to development and aid effectiveness, and that their efforts complement the efforts of other development partners; and
 - c) that a strong civil society is an asset that is worth developing as part of a society's effort to transform itself and deepen democratic practice in a way that includes accommodation and support for competing visions and dissent.
2. Regular and systematic spaces should be provided for the voice of CSOs of different persuasions and orientations to be heard at all stages of the development process (planning, negotiation, implementation, monitoring, and evaluation), and that this be recognised as standard practice that needs to be actively promoted at all levels from local to international.
3. In parallel, more work should be undertaken by all stakeholders to define the conditions required for the voice of civil society to be effective and to maximise the value of their contributions to policy dialogue. Among subjects that would benefit from greater attention are the following:
 - a) how CSOs can best add collective value to the policy process in different contexts, by clarifying the contributions that different categories of CSOs – from grassroots organisations to think tanks – can make at different levels and in different types of discussions;
 - b) measures that CSOs can take to ensure that they accurately and accountably represent the interests of the communities and groups they claim to represent;
 - c) measures to encourage the meaningful expression of the voices of women and other socially excluded groups, and dissenting points of view;
 - d) how the capacity of CSOs and governments to engage in policy dialogue can be built up over time in a sustainable way;
 - e) what lessons can be drawn from established multilateral forums that already recognise the role of CSOs and have established norms for CSO participation; and
 - f) whether and how to create a permanent mechanism involving the OECD-DAC and the WP-EFF for continuing dialogue with CSOs on aid effectiveness beyond Accra.

deeper understanding of the aid effectiveness agenda, based on particular attention to human rights and social justice.

Such, then, is the basic case for the “voice” of CSOs. As noted above, CSO legitimacy depends on various considerations and differs in character from the political legitimacy of elected bodies. Similarly, while one can argue that CSOs are “political” in the sense that they advocate for particular groups or positions, their legitimacy depends on the non-partisan character of their engagement. CSOs differ in this respect from political parties. The legitimacy of CSOs’ voice in policy dialogue and in discussions of aid effectiveness more specifically follows from the recognition of CSOs as legitimate development actors.

A vibrant democracy requires space for alternative points of view. When CSOs are invited to engage in policy dialogue by governments or donors, the latter are inclined to invite CSOs that they consider like-minded. However, this comes at a cost if it means that different perspectives are stifled or that marginalised populations are excluded. CSOs involved in AG-CS consultations suggested the need for mechanisms that ensure a range of viewpoints, including those of women's organisations, of rural-based organisations and of other CSOs representing the disenfranchised.

Notes

1. This figure includes an official figure of USD 14.7 billion from the OECD-DAC. However, we know from other sources that this amount is underestimated. Taking other sources into account, in particular figures for the US from *The Index of Philanthropy, 2007*, suggests a higher number somewhere between USD 20 billion and USD 25 billion (E-mail correspondence).
2. E-mail correspondence with the OECD-DAC Secretariat.

Chapter 2

Civil Society and the Paris Declaration

Recognition of CSOs as agents of development and change in their own right calls for a deeper understanding and application of the international aid effectiveness agenda to facilitate CSOs' engagement in that agenda. This chapter offers recommendations for enriching each of the five Paris Declaration principles from a perspective inclusive of CSOs.

The importance of CSOs in development is widely recognised, and was acknowledged to a degree in the Paris Declaration. However, the Paris Declaration provided only limited guidance on how the roles of CSOs can be enhanced as part of international aid and development efforts. The Paris Declaration focused on the way that donors and central government agencies relate to each other and the need for a new approach to development co-operation that helps to reinforce the state rather than undermine it, as was so often the case in the past.

The Paris Declaration was an important achievement in this respect, and this was widely recognised in the AG-CS consultative process. However, the Paris Declaration needs to be seen as a particular step in the international strengthening of aid effectiveness that needs to be further pursued and enriched. Focusing as it does on the relationship between donors and partner governments, the Paris Declaration provides only a limited picture of development co-operation, of the various players involved, and how those players need to relate to each other in order to secure sustainable development results. CSOs consider that the Paris Declaration failed to recognise them as agents of development and change in their own right, whose priorities might not always mesh with those of governments.

By virtue of their position as independent development actors and of the commitment to aid and development effectiveness that they share with other stakeholders, CSOs have expressed views on the Paris Declaration that deserve to be heard and considered. Some of these views were reflected in the position paper produced by the International Civil Society Steering Group for the Accra High Level Forum, titled *Better Aid: A Civil Society Position Paper for the 2008 Accra High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness*.*

This position paper echoed the calls of developing country governments for greater efforts to untie aid and enhance predictability and reflected widespread calls for greater attention to crosscutting issues such as human rights, social exclusion and gender equality. It also included a critique of policy conditionality as a barrier to country ownership, a call for greater transparency as a basis for policy dialogue and mutual accountability, a rebalancing of power relationships between donors and developing countries, and an appeal for independent assessments of adherence to the commitments made under the Paris Declaration.

Enriching and implementing the Paris principles

Two perspectives are possible when considering how CSOs relate to the Paris Declaration.

- One perspective asks whether and how CSOs can contribute to the better implementation of the Paris Declaration itself, understood as an agreement between donors and governments on the better management of Official Development Assistance.

* Available at www.betteraid.org.

- The other asks whether the Paris principles of aid effectiveness can be applied to the work of CSOs and whether these are well adapted and sufficient for that purpose.

There are thus two agendas here:

- implementation of the Paris Declaration as a specific agreement on aid effectiveness between donors and developing-country governments; and
- enriching the international aid effectiveness agenda to facilitate CSO engagement in that agenda.

These agendas are both legitimate, and both important.

The AG-CS recommendations with regard to the Paris agenda and the international aid effectiveness agenda more generally are based on a broad understanding of aid effectiveness, which is taken to mean “the extent to which aid resources succeed in producing sustainable development results for poor people” (AG-CS 2008b: 7). From this perspective, the Paris Declaration should be seen as a particular agreement at a point in time, whose interpretation may be enriched, and that can be supplemented or replaced over time with new understandings and commitments. What follows are some general and specific recommendations regarding the Paris Declaration principles of aid effectiveness.

Overarching recommendation on enriching and implementing the Paris principles

4. At a general level, all development actors, including donors, governments and CSOs, should work together to implement and enrich the international aid effectiveness agenda by:
 - a) recognising the character of the Paris Declaration as a historic agreement between donors and developing countries at a particular point in time, to address a particular set of issues and mutual obligations; and
 - b) deepening their understanding and application of the Paris Declaration principles in ways that emphasise local and democratic ownership, social diversity, gender equality, and accountability for achieving results of benefit to poor and marginalised populations as essential conditions of effectiveness.

The following deals more specifically with each of the Paris Declaration principles, beginning with the ownership principle.

Local and democratic ownership

Although the ownership principle is key to understanding the Paris Declaration, the Declaration itself did not explore this principle in any depth. The reference was in fact to “countries” and to government leadership of a country’s poverty reduction strategy.

The fundamental importance of ownership, including government leadership of national development strategies and policies, is unquestionable, because aid will not lead to sustainable development if developing country actors are not committed to aid-supported endeavours. This is, indeed, why imposing policy conditionalities on developing countries has proven unsatisfactory and why so many development projects collapse once donors leave.

However, the sort of ownership and commitment that is required goes far beyond central government leadership of a country’s national development strategy. What is

required is ownership that is both widespread and deep-rooted, including ownership by all who are involved in, and affected by, the planning, design, implementation and monitoring of aid-supported development programmes.

The lack of clarity of the Paris Declaration on this point has led to considerable confusion about the meaning and importance of this all-important principle. This has been exacerbated by the use of the expression “country ownership”, which suggests a consensus-based or centralised interpretation of ownership by the “country” as a whole. What is required is an understanding of ownership that is broad-based and derives its legitimacy from democratic participation.

Recommendations on ownership

5. A return to basics is in order regarding the ownership principle, including a change of vocabulary away from the commonly used expression “country ownership,” which is misleading. More accurate would be an expression such “local and democratic ownership,” which emphasise ownership not just by central government agencies, but also by parliaments, local governments, citizens, communities and CSOs.
6. Complementary measures and approaches should include the following:
 - a) significantly broadening the range of “stakeholders” engaged in the design, implementation and assessment of development strategies, programmes, and initiatives, including parliaments, political parties, local governments and CSOs;
 - b) recognising that ownership of specific initiatives and programmes may involve leadership by different actors, including national governments, decentralised government bodies, or CSOs;
 - c) reinforcing different stakeholders’ capacity to exercise ownership through capacity development initiatives and support for democratic processes; and
 - d) related to this, a new approach to policy conditionality in which donors emphasise their role in facilitating policy options that are democratically developed and discussed, and invest in strengthening the capacity of governments, parliament and CSOs to develop locally-owned policy solutions.

Alignment

On the issue of alignment, the emphasis of the Paris Declaration was on donor alignment with the priorities identified in national development strategies such as Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers and alignment to country systems of public financial management, procurement and results management.

However, CSOs prefer to emphasise a plurality of views, and Northern CSOs often work directly with developing country CSOs. As a result, they are likely to understand alignment in terms of the priorities and strategies identified by their Southern CSO partners and constituencies, and the use of country systems involving those partners’ own systems of priority setting and programme implementation.

CSOs thus contribute to alignment in their own ways through solidarity with the priorities and needs of partners and constituencies that may contribute to development goals in ways that differ from government priorities. This requires a broader interpretation of the concept of alignment in line with that of local and democratic ownership.

Recommendation on alignment

7. Alignment should be understood broadly to mean alignment with the priorities of developing country counterparts and emphasis on the use and strengthening of country systems broadly understood. This means that efforts to develop and use country systems should extend beyond the current emphasis on centralised government mechanisms, such as public financial management and procurement, and also include other parts of government, decentralised authorities and CSOs.

Co-ordination and harmonisation

Both the Rome and Paris Declarations emphasised donor co-ordination and harmonisation. Increased co-ordination and harmonisation can be defended on various grounds, including the need to reduce dispersion and duplication of effort, the desire to reduce unnecessary transactions costs, and the need to take a more comprehensive view of development programming.

However, co-ordination and harmonisation come with costs of their own that are not as widely recognised. For CSOs, in particular, the concern is that the inappropriate application of these principles could stifle initiative, hamper innovation, or divert energies from other pursuits. There is a need for a conceptual framework that recognises the need for balance. Increasingly, the emphasis in aid effectiveness discussions seems to be shifting away from co-ordination and harmonisation as such towards a more flexible principle that assumes the need for a comprehensive perspective, while recognising the advantages of diversity and the value of focused and specialised efforts by different actors.

Recommendations on co-ordination and harmonisation

8. A balanced approach should be taken to co-ordination and harmonisation that emphasises the value of more comprehensive approaches to development programming, while also acknowledging the value of diversity and innovation.
9. The following measures are recommended to improve co-ordination and harmonisation where CSOs are concerned:
- a) recognition by all actors of the complementary roles played by governments and CSOs and the implications of this for enhanced co-ordination and harmonisation of government and CSO efforts;
 - b) greater efforts by governments and donors to support the participation of CSOs in government-led sector programmes (independently or under contract), and greater efforts by CSOs themselves to engage actively in these programmes;
 - c) greater efforts by CSOs to co-ordinate and harmonise their activities with those of other CSOs;
 - d) recognition of civil society strengthening as an objective that is itself worth pursuing in a more comprehensive way by all development stakeholders; and
 - e) recognition that responsive funding formulas continue to have an important role to play for tapping into the energy and innovative ideas of citizens and CSOs as agents of change and development.

Managing for results and accountability

The issues of managing for results and accountability are closely related, since the most important type of accountability from an aid effectiveness perspective should be accountability for results. As principles of aid effectiveness, managing for results and accountability have implications for CSOs both in their own accountability for results, and in their watchdog role in promoting accountability by governments and donors for the use of public funds. CSOs have for many years pressed donors and governments to be accountable and to demonstrate development results, and have taken distinct actions to promote their own accountability through the establishment specific accountability mechanisms and collective codes of conduct.

A number of issues emerged from the AG-CS' consultative processes. Donors and government partners often mentioned accountability of CSOs themselves as a preoccupation. CSOs are usually accountable to donors for any funding that they receive, and to their own boards for their overall performance, but the general issue of accountability by CSOs is one that requires more attention. Of particular concern to developing country governments is the lack of information on donor funding that flows to and through CSOs and the lack of any mechanism for assessing the overall impact of CSO activity on development results in particular countries.

For their part, CSOs often criticised current tools of "managing for results" because these tend to be used more as instruments of control by donors than as instruments for measuring meaningful change in development outcomes or promoting learning and adaptation and accountability to those whose welfare is at stake. They raised questions also about what to measure, about the division of responsibilities, access to data and transparency, and the roles that CSOs can play. CSOs advocate an approach to results-based management that is based on iterative learning and adaptation, and results-monitoring mechanisms that empower the ultimate beneficiaries of aid.

There are questions also about the types of results that are most relevant to CSOs as agents of change and accountability. For instance, the emphasis of performance management frameworks under programme-based approaches tends to focus either on the reform of government processes or policies or on indicators of service delivery such as access to education or primary health care. The adoption of a more meaningful approach to results for CSOs operating as agents of change is likely to require greater attention to indicators of institutional and social change, such as improvements in gender equality and women's empowerment, the reduction of social inequalities, the improvement of human rights and democratic practice and other qualitative indicators of social progress.

The need to measure progress in the promotion of women's rights and gender equality is particularly evident. This will require the inclusion of gender equality targets and indicators in the design and implementation of development strategies and programmes, and systematic use of sex-disaggregated data for monitoring purposes.

The *direction* of accountability is a major issue, as well. The Paris Declaration establishes a shared donor/government responsibility for development results, but in practice, accountability in development co-operation tends to be upwards from recipients to donors. This undermines downward accountability towards citizens and beneficiaries, and the systems of accountability that would normally encourage such downward accountability. This suggests the need for a broad understanding of accountability that emphasises the ultimate accountability of all development partners for results benefiting

poor and marginalised populations and raises the challenge of how to fully engage the intended beneficiaries of aid in the assessment of results and holding governments, donors and CSOs to account.

There are issues, finally, about mutual accountability for aid effectiveness as envisaged in the Paris Declaration. Participants in the AG-CS consultations considered that to be effective, these processes will require greater institutional commitments to transparency and more inclusive processes. CSOs should play, and are already playing, a role to enrich processes of mutual accountability at national and global levels (*e.g.* in research and in monitoring the implementation the Paris Declaration at the country level). However, they find themselves hampered by lack of access to information. The AG-CS joins other work streams involved in the preparations for HLF-3 in calling for higher standards of access to information and transparency regarding aid flows and policies.

Recommendations on managing for results and accountability

10. The following recommendations are proposed with respect to results management and accountability for development:

- a) the adoption of results-based approaches and results-monitoring mechanisms intended first and foremost as management tools to promote iterative learning and adaptation, while empowering the ultimate beneficiaries of development programmes;
- b) the adoption of a more meaningful approach to results that includes greater attention to indicators of institutional and social changes and to sex-disaggregated data of importance to CSOs operating as agents of change;
- c) an approach to accountability that emphasises a rebalancing of accountability for results in favour of beneficiaries;
- d) the reinforcement of accountability systems in country for all development actors (donors, government and CSOs); and
- e) a multi-stakeholder approach to monitoring and evaluation that includes the effective and timely engagement of CSOs and beneficiary populations, including representation from women's rights organisations and other socially marginalised groups.

11. All development partners are encouraged to adopt the highest possible standards of openness, transparency and access to information.

- a) Donors and international financial institutions should commit to delivering timely and meaningful information to other stakeholders on their aid flows and policies, including official aid flows to CSOs.
- b) Developing country governments should work with elected representatives and CSOs on how to achieve increased transparency of both official and non-official aid flows and improved accountability for development results.

Chapter 3

CSO Effectiveness

This chapter argues that the effectiveness of CSOs is conditioned by the whole community of development actors including: developing country governments, donors, and CSOs themselves. Enhancing CSO effectiveness is therefore a collective endeavour. This chapter recommends actions to strengthen the enabling environment for civil society, improve donor models of support and strengthen CSO partnerships. It concludes with proposals for further multi-stakeholder work on CSO effectiveness and for incorporating CSOs in future processes and agreements on development and aid.

Covered above are some of the ways that CSOs can contribute to the implementation of the Paris Declaration by encouraging:

- a more democratic approach to ownership and alignment;
- a comprehensive approach to development that allows room, nonetheless, for diversity, inclusiveness and innovation; and
- a model of results and accountability that is more participatory and responsive to local constituencies.

This section covers the sorts of measures that the community of development partners needs to take to ensure that CSOs are as effective as possible at what they do. The emphasis is on “CSO effectiveness” rather than “CSO aid effectiveness”, to stress that it is the overall effectiveness of CSOs as development actors that matters.

Proposed here is an agenda for action based on three areas of collective endeavour:

- strengthening the enabling environment;
- improving models of donor support (including both official and CSO aid flows); and
- strengthening CSO partnerships.

The last subsection proposes a forward agenda for ongoing multi-stakeholder dialogue on this subject.

An enabling environment for civil society

For civil society to flourish requires a favourable enabling environment, which depends upon the actions and policies of all development actors – donors, governments and CSOs themselves. Currently, conditions vary enormously from country to country, amounting in some cases to what could better be called a “disabling” environment, and in other cases to what might be considered models for others to emulate.

What constitutes an enabling environment is a complex set of conditions, including:

- mechanisms to ensure the promotion and protection of the rights to expression, peaceful assembly and association, and access to information;
- CSO-specific policies such as CSO legislation and taxation regulations including charitable status provisions;
- regulations and norms to promote CSO transparency and accountability to their constituencies;
- the general legal and judicial system and related mechanisms through which CSOs or their constituencies can seek legal recourse;
- the degree to which multi-stakeholder dialogue is encouraged and practiced; and
- measures to promote philanthropy and corporate social responsibility.

While governments are responsible for many of these conditions, CSOs themselves may play a role by organising themselves as peer groups to establish and promote agreed

norms and standards of accountability and good practice. Donors also exert an important influence, through the openness that they display towards CSOs, through their efforts to encourage the involvement of CSOs in policy dialogue, and by virtue of the terms and the conditions that they impose on CSO recipients.

Special attention is likely to be required to the enabling environment for CSOs in situations of fragility or conflict, where CSOs may be in particular need of protection and may often be the only viable organisations available for delivering certain types of services, or engaging in peace building and reconstruction processes.

Recommendations on an enabling environment for civil society

12. The following recommendations are proposed:

- a) stakeholders should recognise the creation of an enabling environment for a vibrant, democratic and diverse civil society as a basic requirement for CSO effectiveness;
- b) the enabling conditions required for civil society to meet its potential in different countries should be systematically assessed with a view to implementing improved practices by all stakeholders groups; and
- c) measures should be put in place by all development stakeholders to ensure that CSOs are transparent and accountable first and foremost to their constituencies and stakeholders, while accounting to donor and governments for the use of public funds.

Good donorship

As noted earlier, CSOs are quantitatively important as donors, recipients, and channels of aid funds. This puts them at the centre of the debate on aid and development effectiveness from a range of perspectives. CSOs from Northern countries are likely to be engaged as aid actors in all three ways, as donors, recipients and channels of official flows. CSOs from the South are more likely to be recipients. Although they may be self-financing for a part of their activities, they often receive significant financial support from official donors, from other CSOs, or from their own governments.¹

Official donors exert an important influence on CSO effectiveness through the terms and conditions of their support for CSOs and the strategic choices they make in favour of specific CSOs, CSO networks, or umbrella organisations. Specific issues requiring attention include the following, some of which have already been identified:

- One issue is the balance that currently exists between different forms of support and whether that balance needs to be redressed. Currently, most official donor funding tends to be channelled through Northern CSOs under what can sometimes be fairly rigid terms and conditions. This raises questions about the conditions under which such support is provided, and about the advantages and disadvantages of alternative forms of support. Alternatives could include direct support for the projects and programmes of Southern CSOs, or more comprehensive models of support for the strengthening of civil society as a whole.
- There are issues as well about the balance to be sought between responsive models of funding and approaches that are more directive and/or more programme-based. Donors seeking to harmonise and co-ordinate their support for civil society should ask themselves what repercussions this might have on the ability of CSOs to secure funding

for a wide range of efforts representing different approaches to human rights, social change and advocacy.

- There are questions, finally, about accountability, and the difficulties of a model in which accountability runs upwards, from recipient CSOs to donors, rather than *vice versa* or downwards, towards the CSOs' primary constituents.

These are complex issues that do not lend themselves to easy recommendations. More work is clearly needed, and appropriate solutions need to match the specific requirements of different contexts.

The special role of Northern or international CSOs as donors requires specific attention, as well. Where a donor-recipient relationship applies between CSOs, these relationships can be characterised by the same dependencies and power imbalances as may characterise official donor-recipient relationships.² Although these dependency issues are often tempered by the social solidarity that binds CSOs to one another, CSOs acting as donors need to recognise that they have special responsibilities to develop and respect appropriate principles of aid effectiveness.

Recommendations on good donorship

13. Both official donors and CSOs in their capacity as donors, recipients and channels of aid should take measures to implement the enriched aid effectiveness principles identified in the previous section, including:
 - a) respect for developing country partner ownership and leadership;
 - b) alignment with developing country partner priorities and use of local systems;
 - c) greater co-ordination and harmonisation of efforts, while respecting diversity and innovation;
 - d) managing for results in a dynamic, iterative way; and
 - e) enhanced accountability, with emphasis on downward accountability, and mutual accountability in donor-recipient CSO relationships.*
14. Donors should consider the overall strengthening of civil society at the country, regional and international levels as an objective worth supporting in its own right.
15. Donors, including Northern and International CSOs, should identify and implement a range of better co-ordinated and harmonised support mechanisms including core or programme support, capacity development, a long-term perspective, responsive funding mechanisms of various sorts, and the harmonisation of contracting, funding and reporting modalities.
16. Finally, to the extent that official donors channel funds through Northern CSOs, donor procedures and regulations should be put in place that enable these CSOs to take on their responsibilities for implementing the aid effectiveness principles and recommendations proposed here.

* We limit ourselves here to recommendations based on the enriched Paris Declaration principles. However, we acknowledge the interest of CSOs themselves to engage in further work on guidelines for CSO development effectiveness. We do not wish to pre-empt the conclusions of those efforts, or to suggest that the Paris Declaration principles – even enriched – are the only ones that may be relevant to CSO effectiveness as donors, recipients and channels of aid.

CSO partnerships

The subject of CSO partnerships covers the efforts of CSOs in developing countries to organise themselves in national networks, alliances and umbrella organisations. It also covers North-South, South-South or global partnerships in which CSOs from different countries collaborate with each other in order to better achieve their objectives. CSOs are increasingly pooling their efforts, both nationally and internationally. Improving the quality of such partnerships is primarily the responsibility of CSOs themselves. However, donors and governments can encourage such ventures by providing financial and technical support.

Among the issues that have been flagged by these CSOs and others as meriting attention, other than the donorship issues raised in the previous section, are the following:

- the desirability of CSO partnerships for greater collective effectiveness and for donors to support such partnerships;
- the desirability of more equitable, longer-term partnerships between Northern, International and Southern CSOs involving a philosophy of local empowerment, partnership and participation;
- the value of North-South, South-South and triangular co-operation among CSOs; and
- the responsibility of Northern and International CSOs to advocate for inclusive policy dialogue that provides equitable and appropriate space for their developing country CSOs to participate in policy dialogue and decision-making processes.

Recommendations on CSO partnerships

17. The following recommendations are put forward:

- a) CSOs should be supported in their efforts to co-ordinate their efforts through umbrella organisations, working groups, networks, or coalitions; and
- a) Northern and Southern CSOs should work together to define their respective areas of comparative advantage and appropriate division of labour to encourage Southern CSOs to thrive and strengthen their place in society over time.

Forward agenda for multi-stakeholder dialogue

Although considerable progress has been made towards improved understanding and sharing of that understanding across multi-stakeholder groups, much remains to be done, both at the country level and internationally.

Multi-stakeholder dialogue on civil society and aid effectiveness was initiated in 35 countries prior to HLF-3. This dialogue was relatively extensive in some countries – in Mali, Senegal, South Africa and Tanzania, to cite only a few – while in others it remains incipient. Such discussions need to continue with the aim of taking collective action as appropriate in different country contexts.

There is a need also for countries, donors and CSOs working on similar issues to be able to consult and learn from each other, regionally or internationally. This may happen in different ways. For example, a number of countries working on enabling legislation could form a community of learning to compare experiences.

However, mutual learning is more likely to happen in the context of a global framework of collaboration on CSO effectiveness. Noteworthy, in this regard, is an

ambitious global initiative to establish principles and guidelines for CSO development effectiveness over the next two years. This welcome initiative was launched by CSOs in Paris at the end of June 2008, following an exploratory workshop involving 80 CSO network leaders from all over the world, many of whom have been involved in the AG-CS process. Because the focus is CSO effectiveness, CSOs consider that this global initiative must be CSO-led, although they recognise the importance of multi-stakeholder engagement and encourage such engagement. Detailed modalities are being elaborated by a 25-member CSO Global Facilitating Group established by those present at the June meeting.

Recommendations on the forward agenda for multi-stakeholder dialogue

18. Ongoing multi-stakeholder consultations on CSO effectiveness should be initiated or extended in all countries, with the aim of developing a comprehensive and actionable perspective on how civil society and CSOs could be strengthened in their various roles as agents of development, participation and accountability.
19. All stakeholders, jointly and individually, should pilot good practices in relation to the various recommendations emerging from the work of the Advisory Group, and track progress on these practices to inform ongoing learning and dialogue.
20. Ministers in Accra should endorse and encourage the June 2008 CSO-led process of dialogue and consensus building on CSO development effectiveness principles, guidelines and good practices, which will include multi-stakeholder participation. This process should be recognised in the Accra Agenda for Action and donors and developing country governments should collaborate with CSOs to recognise and address the responsibilities shared by all development actors for enhancing CSO development effectiveness.
21. Finally, CSOs and CSO effectiveness should be an integral part of any future processes and agreements on development and aid, post-Accra.

Notes

1. Government funding tends to be relatively weak in developing countries, but could increase in the future as new models of government-CSO partnerships emerge.
2. These funding relationships usually involve Northern CSOs as donors and Southern CSOs as recipients. However, inter-CSO funding relationships may also involve Northern, Southern or International CSOs transferring funds to each other, for instance with regional and international women's rights organisations as recipients and other CSOs as donors.

PART II

**Exploration of Experience
and Good Practice**

Chapter 4

Illustrations on Recognition and Voice

This chapter illustrates how CSOs engage as development actors in four areas:

- 1. civic engagement;*
- 2. service delivery, self-help and innovation;*
- 3. humanitarian assistance; and*
- 4. as international aid donors, channels and recipients.*

Examples are provided of official recognition of CSOs in policy statements and of how regular and systematic spaces have been established for CSOs to participate in policy dialogue.

Roles played by CSOs

Civil society is inherently diverse, and CSOs fill a range of roles in social and economic development in any given country. What follows are examples of roles played by CSOs. We have grouped our illustrations into four broad categories for illustrative purposes:

- civic engagement;
- service delivery, self-help and innovation;
- humanitarian assistance; and
- CSOs as aid donors, channels and recipients.

The first two categories emphasise the roles of CSOs as independent development actors and the types of development results they pursue. The third category emphasises their roles and relationships with international aid.

Civic engagement

One of the most visible roles of civil society is the space that it provides for citizen engagement in democratic discourse and activism. We explore three dimensions of this phenomenon below: the role of civil society as a democratic force; its role in social mobilisation and advocacy; and its role in public education and research.

Democratisation

In recent decades, it was the high profile of civil society as a force for democratisation in Latin America and through the demise of Soviet-era regimes that earned civil society a place in donors' good governance and democratisation plans.

In many Latin American countries, faith-based organisations and the Catholic Church itself were at the centre of populist movements, such as those led by liberation theologians through the 1960s and 70s, that emphasised consciousness-raising among the poor, and pushed for justice in the face of authoritarian regimes and oppressive socio-economic structures. Civil society thus became synonymous with democracy and anti-militarism in Latin America.

In Eastern Europe, likewise, it was civil society that challenged the totalitarian state. In Poland, the Solidarity trade union of shipyard workers, with the moral backing of the Catholic Church, grew as an alternative, non-communist, nation-wide network that peacefully challenged the authority of the State and launched a process of reform of the authoritarian apparatus. Solidarity's success proved an inspiration for other countries, such as Hungary, where CSOs, academics and the media were central to the "peaceful revolution" that led to reform in that country (Miszlivetz and Ertsey, 1998:74).

More recent examples of a similar sort include:

- the role played by civil society in Nepal in the massive political mobilisation of 2006 that ended King Gyanendra's direct rule and permanently altered the political landscape of that country (Shah, 2008); and

- the experience of Pakistan in 2007 and 2009, where the peaceful protests of the Supreme Court Bar Association and other pro-democracy activists made it difficult for the Pakistani leadership to carry on business as usual with anti-democratic actions such as the incarceration or dismissal of key legal and judicial professionals.

The involvement of CSOs in the electoral process in Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), described in Example 1, is another recent case.

In practice: CSOs and democratisation

Example 1. CSOs and the election process in the Democratic Republic of Congo

In 2007, the Democratic Republic of Congo went through a peaceful and transparent electoral process in which CSOs played a number of important roles, including the following:

- Congolese churches, non-governmental organisations (NGOs) and other associations trained 60 000 civic educators across the country to raise awareness of the stakes surrounding the election, covering subjects such as democratic principles, citizens' electoral rights, and electoral rules and regulations, using a number of supportive tools such as community radio, posters and comics;
- CSOs also played a crucial role as election observers across the country, working through a CSO *Cadre de concertation de la société civile pour l'observation des élections*.

Their efforts helped to elicit a high level of participation, with over 25 million individuals registering to vote in the lead-up to the elections.

Extracted from: "L'efficacité de l'aide et la prise en charge démocratique : le rôle de la société civile et les avancées démocratiques en République démocratique congolaise", case study (2008).

Social mobilisation and advocacy

More generally, civil society provides a vehicle for citizens to engage with the State by advocating for policy reforms and organising to hold the public sector accountable to its citizens. The space that civil society provides for citizens to engage more actively in public life in this way complements the work of representative bodies such as parliament and the watchdog role of the media as key elements of an effective and vibrant democracy.

Four examples are used to illustrate the social mobilisation and advocacy roles played by CSOs:

- Example 2 illustrates several cases from Africa of CSOs acting as vehicles for citizen and community involvement in education. As the example illustrates, citizen engagement in education is a widespread phenomenon in Africa, helping to mobilise parents in supporting the education process, while promoting accountability for the quality of public education.
- Example 3 provides a case from Peru. It describes CSO leadership in advancing a human rights-based approach to development. By using human rights standards and principles drawn from international covenants and declarations as a foundation for dialogue and action, the *ForoSalud* coalition raised awareness about the right to health, mobilised local voices, and contributed to a new vision of health policy in the country.
- Example 4 illustrates the efforts of a farmer's union in Indonesia to defend member interests harmed as a result of corrupt practices and mismanagement. Joining forces with

a university to help formulate their grievances and identify solutions, the union made use of both dialogue and demonstrations to successfully advance the farmers' cause.

- Example 5 illustrates an initiative of global proportions – the Global Call to Action Against Poverty – that helped to raise public awareness and mobilised millions of people to put pressure on politicians and government leaders to take action against world poverty.

Additional examples focusing on the role of CSOs in promoting public accountability can be found in the Managing for Results and Accountability section of this paper. These cases include:

- South Africa's Budget Information Service (Example 39);
- the Just Budgets project on Gender-responsive Budgeting in Africa (Example 40);
- the Ghana HIPC Watch Initiative (Example 41); and
- an infrastructure monitoring project in the Philippines (Example 43).

In practice: Social mobilisation and advocacy

Example 2. CSOs as community mobilisers in the education sector in African countries

CSOs across Africa act as vehicles for citizen and community involvement in education. They help to mobilise citizens both locally and nationally, raising parents' contributions at local levels, while contributing to policy dialogue and enhanced public accountability.

- In Burkina Faso, parents contribute to schooling through the payment of fees, by constructing teachers' houses, and sharing in occasional costs like teachers' travel. Parents Associations (Associations de parents d'élèves) exist in many areas, and women's involvement in school has been bolstered by Mothers' Associations (Associations des mères éducatrices). Burkina Faso's NGO coalition on basic education works closely with the Ministry of Education.
- In Gambia, functional School Management Committees exist in most schools. The Government involves civil society in education sector dialogue, and recognises the role of CSOs in programme implementation. The Gambia Education for All Campaign Network collaborates with the Ministry of Education.
- In Kenya, School Management Committees promote increased public accountability by acting as watchdogs on procurement, publicising funds received by the school, reporting to parents at annual general meetings, and auditing primary school accounts. A CSO coalition, the Elimu Yetu Coalition, is involved in sector dialogue with the Ministry of Education.

Extracted from: Africa Network Campaign on Education for All (no date).

Example 3. ForoSalud and CARE's rights-based approach to health in Peru

ForoSalud is a CSO network in Peru that has been using a rights-based approach since its creation in 2001. Forosalud brings together more than 100 national, regional and local organisations and movements and a wide and diverse range of citizens committed to the realisation of health rights.

Over the past 5 years, ForoSalud has worked in close partnership with CARE Peru's Health Rights Programme. CARE provides financial and technical support, and is a key advocacy ally for ForoSalud. Together, they have advanced strategies for making health policies and institutions more responsive to the rights of poor and marginalised people

and establish participatory and inclusive mechanisms for the planning, provision and evaluation of health services. Their work has contributed to a new vision of health policy emphasising health as a universal human right, against the backdrop of a health sector reform considered to be excessively focused on efficiency and cost recovery.

In 2004, ForoSalud and CARE were able to seize a series of opportunities to propel health rights onto the national agenda. These included: praise for CARE's Health Rights Programme in official speeches and a Peruvian Ministry of Health publication; the appointment of a new Minister of Health; and a visit to Peru of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Right to Health. These events provided a set of entry points to organise a series of capacity building meetings and workshops that led to the endorsement of cross-cutting principles for a rights-based approach by the Ministry of Health.

In collaboration with Physicians for Human Rights, the network has also designed and implemented a citizen and civil society-based accountability mechanism, promoting citizen surveillance on health services and social programmes' quality and effectiveness in the regions. Through this initiative, Quechua and Aymara women community leaders and regional offices of the human rights Ombudsman work together to monitor women's health rights, particularly their right to good quality, appropriate maternal health services.

This exercise has yielded positive results in terms of improved attitudes and practices on the part of health service providers. It has also served to identify areas needing improvement, such as reduced hours of service and charges for medicines that should otherwise be free. Rural women leaders are now empowered to pursue such issues, in collaboration with the Ombudsman and ForoSalud.

ForoSalud has gradually established itself as a major player in the national health sector. A recent achievement was the 2008 Law on Health Service Users' Rights and Responsibilities, which was passed by Congress. Other results are a wide range of policy proposals negotiated at national and regional levels, and the rebalancing of power relations within "invited spaces" for policy dialogue and negotiation.

Extracted from: "Improving the Health of the Poor: a Rights-Based Approach," case study (2008).

Example 4. Farmers' lobby for small holder debt relief in Indonesia

Marhendi – Serikat Tani Bengkulu was an Asian Development Bank-funded rubber cultivation project involving small landholders in Indonesia. Under the project, the government committed itself to providing high quality seedlings to the farmers for planting and care, while the farmers were required to sign a debt contract with their land certificates as collateral. Farmers were also provided with fertiliser, guidance and drainage over the seven years of the project between 2000 and 2007. The initiative was financed through a loan agreement between the government and the Asian Development Bank.

However, some issues arose during the project's implementation that put the farmers' livelihoods at risk. For instance, instead of being provided with high quality seedlings, the farmers received local rubber plants with false certification labels. A range of other mismanagement issues also arose; and two of the project heads were jailed in 2002.

In that same year, the farmer's union filed a complaint with the Department of Agriculture. A strategic alliance was forged including farmers, the Faculty of Agriculture of the University of Bengkulu, and the governor of the province, to elaborate recommendations backed by research and analysis. In 2006, farmers went to the capital to push the Department of Agriculture and the Minister for Finance to respond to their

requests. The farmers were eventually successful in lobbying for the government to respond to their recommendations for return of their land certificates, payback of 15 million Rupiah per family, and debt cancellation.

Extracted from: International NGO Forum on Indonesian Development (2007).

Example 5. The global call to action against poverty

In September 2004, a group of civil society actors including NGOs, international networks, social movements, trade unions, women's organisations, and faith-based groups met in Johannesburg and launched the Global Call to Action against Poverty (GCAP). GCAP aimed to make 2005 the year when governments could take decisive action to deliver on their promises of the Millennium Declaration, and "make poverty history".

GCAP is now a growing CSO alliance working together across more than 100 national platforms. What sets the CGAP alliance apart is that, in addition to being a coalition of international organisations, it also operates on national and regional levels.

In 2005, GCAP members and supporters undertook more than 38 million "actions" around the world to put pressure on politicians and world leaders who were attending crucial meetings that could, if the right decisions were made, increase the world's commitment to overcoming poverty. On 16-17 October 2006, 23.5 million people around the world Stood Up Against Poverty, setting a Guinness World Record and sending out a powerful message to national and global political leaders.

Extracted from: GCAP (2008).

Public education and research

Closely related to civil society's social mobilisation and advocacy roles are the roles that it plays in public education and research. This can be done in any of several ways, including the establishment of collaborative relationships with the media, working through the education system, and engaging in independent research.

Working in collaboration with the media can be very effective. CSOs provide the media with facts and analysis, while the media give voice to CSOs' positions and publicise their efforts. As a case in point, the Civil Society for Poverty Reduction network in Zambia is considered "a vital source of alternative, reliable, factual analysis and informed opinion" for journalists (Wood and Barnes, 2007:44). This CSO network provides digestible information to the media, and has taken journalists to visit poverty monitoring sites in rural Lusaka, facilitating journalists' access to the voices of poor people.

A complementary strategy is to work through the public education system. The case of a CSO working through the education system is illustrated in Example 6, which explains IBON Foundation's approach to social transformation through the education system in the Philippines.

Engagement in independent research provides yet another way that CSOs contribute to policy reform. This includes the work of non-profit research institutes, universities, colleges, and think tanks in bringing new policy and programme ideas and approaches to the fore. Example 7 draws attention to cases of think tanks from all over the world that are known to have had a considerable impact on development in those countries.

In practice: Public education and research

Example 6. IBON and transformative education

IBON Foundation Inc. is a capacity development organisation focused on knowledge building. It was established in 1978 by a group of church members and professionals to disseminate socio-economic information and analysis during the dark years of dictatorial rule in the Philippines. It was created against a backdrop of rampant human rights violations.

IBON's flagship publication, *IBON Facts and Figures*, first appeared in 1978, and was applauded by progressive educators who saw its value as an instrument complementing the government's elementary and secondary education programme in social studies, civics, and human rights education.

In 1994, IBON developed the IBON Partnership in Education for Development (IPED) in response to demands from the formal education sector for transformative education and a revitalised curriculum. More than 200 partner schools currently subscribe to IBON publications and textbooks. The IPED programme seeks to develop the capacities of students, teachers, and school administrators, for social analysis and social action.

IPED currently publishes several monthly and quarterly publications for students, as well as textbooks in subject areas such as language, history, civics, and economics. It produces audio-visual teaching aids and video documentaries, and engages in student leadership training through lectures and roundtable discussions on current social issues.

IBON is an accredited service provider with the Professional Regulatory Commission. In that capacity, it conducts teacher-training programmes and organises professional events on themes such as peace building, corruption, and governance. Teachers and educators attending these activities earn credits towards their professional advancement. IPED works with progressive educators to help schools review and formulate their vision and mission statements, curricula, and extension or outreach programmes.

IBON seeks in this way to modify and reinforce the education system as a force of social transformation and development in the Philippines.

Extracted from: "IBON Partnership in Education for Development (IPED)", case study (2008).

Example 7. Think tanks and policy reform

The number of independent think tanks active worldwide has grown considerably over the past few decades for a variety of reasons, not least of which is growing recognition of the need for timely and pertinent information and analysis upon which to make policy decisions. Examples of successes include the following:

- the Korea Development Institute, which made the case for Korea's penetration of the global economy, and for converting the country's economy from a capital-based to a knowledge-based one;
- the Institute of Applied Economic Research in Brazil, which has done considerable work on socio-economic inequality. It recommended the decentralisation of public services, and helped design municipally-led education and health programmes. Its efforts led to the expansion of food stamp programmes and increased access to literacy programmes for the country's poorest people;
- the Malaysian Institute of Economic Research, whose research facilitated Malaysia's transition from being an exporter of natural resources to a processing and manufacturing centre, and promoted the establishment of tax allowances and deductions, location incentives and other stimulants for direct foreign investment; and

- the Consortium for Economic and Social Research in Senegal, which collaborated with the Ministry of Education in preparation of the second phase of the government's ten-year education strategy. Its findings and analysis have had a significant impact on the way in which the education sector policy is understood, through increased attention to questions of efficiency and effectiveness and the application of a results-based performance management approach.

Extracted from: Amoako (2008), and "Création d'un centre de recherche indépendant en analyse des politiques économiques et sociales", case study (2008).

Service delivery and self-help

Service delivery, self-help and innovation

CSOs are important providers of social and economic services, most notably in the education and health sectors. An outstanding example is provided by the health sector in Sub-Saharan Africa, where, depending on the country, between 30 and 70 per cent of the health infrastructure is currently operated by faith-based organisations (ARHAP 2006).

The following cites examples of the particular contributions made by CSOs:

- Often motivated by strong social values and dedicated staff, many CSOs are recognised for their ability to deliver quality services at a modest cost and their ability to reach marginalised segments of the population. BRAC's education program, in Bangladesh, provides a classic, and frequently-cited, example of this. BRAC's education programme brings primary schooling to disadvantaged children in isolated communities, yet, remarkably, manages to do so at a lower unit cost than government schools, while obtaining better results in government-run testing programmes (BRAC, 2002).
- Self-help is a guiding principle for many CSOs. It ensures that additional resources are mobilised for development, reduces aid dependency, and reinforces community ownership over development programmes. The case of Butoke, represented in Example 8, provides an illustration of a cost-effective programme to help impoverished communities and social groups help themselves to achieve higher levels of food security and welfare, by providing seeds and tools for village associations.
- World Vision is an example of an international NGO (INGO) that works systematically to mobilise communities for their own development. World Vision's approach is illustrated in a case study of its ENHANCE programme to address malnutrition and preventable disease among children under five in remote part of Ghana. Working in association with community members, World Vision developed a community-based and integrated approach to managing childhood illnesses, and mobilised community members to implement a volunteer-based programme with the support of government health staff (World Vision Case Study, 2008).
- CSOs are also known for introducing innovative approaches and programmes that can be generalised once they have proven their worth. For example, it was CSOs, working in close contact with people living with HIV and AIDS in Africa and elsewhere, that developed what are now standard practices in HIV/AIDS prevention and care. These practices include anonymous testing in existing health facilities as a way to increase the numbers of people presenting themselves for testing, and peer education and counselling as a way to reach people living similar experiences.

- The field of small-scale savings and loans schemes and microfinance similarly demonstrates the creativity and innovation of CSOs. With banks not serving the needs of the poor, CSOs have been at the forefront of the growing savings and credit movement. Across the African continent, for example, an estimated 4 million borrowers and 6 million savers now benefit from the services of microfinance institutions including both private sector and non-profit organisations (Amoako, 2008:5).

In practice: Service delivery and self-help

Example 8. Grassroots development in Western Kasai**

Butoke is a grassroots CSO founded in 2004 to address problems of hunger and malnutrition in DRC's Western Kasai province. Its largest programme is in food and nutrition, and combines a humanitarian approach to address immediate needs with a longer-term development approach. Working with village associations, Butoke emphasises the production of more nutritious crops such as soybeans and peanuts, by supplying seeds and basic tools and providing technical support around low-cost agricultural techniques such as row planting and proper spacing of seeds.

Beneficiaries tend to be primarily widows and others whose nutritional status is the most precarious, but the village associations contain a mix of members. Butoke's approach has been successful in reaching large numbers of people at low cost, using a formula that has been replicated to scale as resources became available. From a starting point of 20 village associations composed of about 400 small farmers in 2004, Butoke's food security programme was reaching a population of about 120 000 people by 2007.

Through other components of its development programme, Butoke was also supporting the school fees of 665 orphans, treating approximately 6 500 primary health cases per year, rehabilitating approximately 200 severely malnourished children per year, and providing counselling on responsible sexuality for approximately 5 000 people per year. These various activities have helped fill a void in an area of DRC in which the economy, the government and even the social fibre of society itself has been devastated by years of war and bad governance.

The example of service and respect for human rights and dignity that inspire Butoke as basic values in its work provide hope and inspiration for the population, who can see in this a different way of doing things. Butoke is helping to break down barriers to gender equality, and working to change attitudes towards the handicapped and downtrodden, in a society that tends to blame orphans, widows, and the handicapped for their own misfortune by treating them as bewitched people to be isolated, shunned, and often dispossessed.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Grassroots Development in Western Kasai," case study (2008).

Humanitarian assistance

CSOs also play a role in the delivery of humanitarian relief in response to natural disasters or socio-political unrest, and as advocates to ensure that the international community is sufficiently responsive to crises around the world. The role of CSOs in humanitarian work is recognised in the principles and good practice of *Good Humanitarian Donorship* established by 16 donor governments and the European Commission at a multi-stakeholder forum in June 2003 (Good Humanitarian Donorship Initiative, 2003).

One of the best known humanitarian relief organisations in the world is the International Committee of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies (ICRC). ICRC is an independent, neutral organisation ensuring humanitarian protection and assistance for victims of war, armed violence and natural disasters. They provide direct assistance, and are often responsible for the co-ordination of non-governmental humanitarian responses on the ground. They are also active in the protection of civilians, prisoners, and detainees, and help to restore family links of people affected by conflict (ICRC, 2008).

CSOs have developed their own humanitarian principles and standards, such as the Code of Conduct for the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement and NGOs in Disaster Relief and the Sphere Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards (ICRC, 1994; Sphere, 2004).

CSOs with a long-term presence on the ground in affected countries have a particular role to play in ensuring that humanitarian relief efforts are complemented by longer-term development programmes. Example 9 illustrates the bridging role being played by a Zambian development NGO, Hodi, in two refugee camps hosting some 40 000 Congolese refugees.

In practice: Humanitarian assistance

Example 9. Bridging humanitarian and development work in Zambia

Hodi is a Zambian CSO created to enhance the capacity of community-based and intermediary organisations working in rural Zambia. Its work covers a variety of development and humanitarian initiatives.

Hodi is currently active in two Zambian refugee camps hosting approximately 40 000 Congolese refugees. Hodi provides community and education services in these camps, with funding from the United Nations Commission for Refugees.

Their community services cater to the social needs of refugees with a focus on the special needs of unaccompanied minors, women and children. Special attention is given to the issue of gender-based violence. They also support the management of community structures, and manage income generation and micro-credit schemes.

In the education sector, Hodi's responsibilities are in both formal and informal education and range from pre-school to tertiary education. Hodi facilitates recruitment of teachers and acquisition of school materials, and ensures that the Congolese curriculum is followed.

Extracted from: Hodi (2008).

CSOs as donors, channels and recipients of aid

This section attempts to quantify and illustrate the roles of CSOs in the aid system as aid donors in their own right, as channels for official development assistance (ODA), and as aid recipients. As donors, Northern CSOs contribute to development using funds and resources that they raise from private sources. As channels, they play an intermediary role, channelling ODA to other CSOs. As recipients, CSOs are provided with aid in support of their own initiatives and priorities. Both Northern and Southern CSOs may be recipients of aid. A Northern CSO working in partnership with CSOs in the South can be simultaneously a donor, channel and recipient of aid.

Estimates provided to the AG-CS by the Development Assistance Committee of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD-DAC) Secretariat suggest that developed country CSOs raise between USD 20 to USD 25 billion annually in contributions to development assistance. Indeed, some of the large INGOs contribute as much to development as some of the smaller bilateral donors. With a budget of over USD 2 billion per year, World Vision International's aid budget exceeds that of Italy, for example. The Save the Children Alliance spends more than Finland, and several INGOs (CARE USA, Oxfam International and Catholic Relief Services) each spend more than Greece (Koch, 2008).

CSOs are also channels and recipients of official aid. Data on ODA flows to and through CSOs is notoriously sketchy due to inconsistencies in reporting to the OECD-DAC, the absence of data on flows intermediated by multilateral or government recipients of aid, and lack of data on decentralised flows from official donors directly to developing country CSOs. However, there is no doubt about the quantitative importance of this phenomenon.

For example, in the fiscal year 2004, the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) allocated 25 per cent of its total aid budget to US private voluntary organisations (CIS, 2007:14). Similar data on the share of ODA channelled to and through CSOs obtained from different donors provides the following results: Belgium, 20 per cent in 2007; CIDA, 23 per cent in 2007/08;¹ Norway, 20 per cent in 2007; Sweden, 17 per cent in 2007 (E-mail correspondence and CIDA vendor data for 2007-08; see also Pratt, Adams and Warren, 2006). These shares would be less in certain countries, such as France and Japan. Overall, the OECD-DAC estimates that about 10 per cent of total ODA is channelled to and through CSOs (AG-CS, 2008d:9).

The extent to which developing country CSOs depend on international flows as opposed to national sources, varies considerably. Anecdotal evidence suggests that national sources are relatively important in some Asian and Latin American countries, but much less so in Africa. In Nicaragua, it is estimated that 80 per cent of the funding managed by a sub-set of 155 Nicaraguan CSOs in 2004 came from international sources. This corresponded to approximately 20 per cent of total ODA flows to the country (Alliance 2015, 2007:36).

Scattered data suggest that NGOs depend on outside sources to a considerable degree even in middle-income countries.² In 2004, a study of 290 NGOs in Chile found that 69 per cent were partially funded by international organisations. Other sources of funds included national private organisations (31 per cent of NGOs) and tendering for grant funding from government (74 per cent of NGOs) (*Fundación Soles*, 2006:33).

Numerous cases featured elsewhere in this document illustrate different aspects of what it means for a CSO to be a donor, channel, or recipient of aid. All are discussed in other sections, depending upon the major lessons to be drawn from each, as they relate to different AG-CS recommendations.

Recognition

We turn now to the main task of this paper, which is to illustrate the various recommendations of the AG-CS' *Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations*. Each section begins with a recap of the corresponding recommendation.

Recommendation 1

All development actors should recognise the following:

- a) the importance and diversity of CSOs as development and humanitarian actors in their own right;
- b) that CSOs have distinctive and legitimate contributions to make to development and aid effectiveness, and that their efforts complement those of other development partners; and
- c) that a strong civil society is an asset that worth developing as part of a society's effort to transform itself and deepen democratic practice in a way that includes accommodation and support for competing visions and dissent.

A growing number of countries in both the developed and developing world are explicitly recognising the importance and distinct nature of CSOs in policy statements of various sorts.

Occasionally, governments and CSOs join efforts to develop a statement of shared values and propose ways of working together. Canada provides an example of such a statement at the country level: the *Accord between the Government and the Voluntary Sector*, elaborated in 2001. This accord articulates shared values and guiding principles including independence, interdependence, dialogue, collaboration, and accountability to the public (VSI, 2001). Follow-up activities included joint development of guidelines such as *A Code of Good Practice on Policy Dialogue* (2002).

Recognition of civil society is also seen at the supra-national level. For instance, the Council of Europe's *Recommendation on the legal status of NGOs in Europe* (2007) recognises that "the existence of many NGOs is a manifestation of the right of their members to freedom of association [...] and of their host country's adherence to principles of democratic pluralism" (CoE, 2007:1). It asserts "the essential contribution made by NGOs to the development and realisation of democracy and human rights and [...] to the cultural life and social well-being of democratic societies" (*ibid.*).

Examples 10, 11 and 12 present several cases of official recognition of civil society as important development actors that have complementary roles to play with those of government. Example 10 on the Niger Basin Authority provides an example of recognition by an international body. Example 11 features cases at the national level from Croatia, India, and Colombia, while Example 12 adds a case from the Canadian province of Quebec. The Croatia and India cases are featured in more detail in Examples 50 and 51 in the enabling environment section of this paper.

In practice: CSO recognition

Example 10. CSOs and the Niger river Basin Authority

The Niger Basin Authority is a joint management institution covering ten West and Central African countries sharing an interest in the sustainable development of the Niger River basin. As part of the process for implementing the Authority's 2002 Shared Vision, civil society and CSOs were formally recognised as stakeholders. This involved official recognition in a Ministerial Resolution and adoption of mechanisms ensuring civil society participation in both centralised and decentralised processes.

Of course, official recognition in policy is not sufficient to ensure that recognition is borne out in practice. On the positive side, civil society's views are now being taken into account in policies and planning, such as in the design of the Niger Basin Authority's Water Charter. However, CSOs are still seen as adversaries rather than allies in some of the participating countries, and their contributions are viewed with suspicion.

Based on: Bazie (2008).

Example 11. Recognising civil society in national policy: Croatia,* India* and Colombia*

Croatia's National Strategy for the Creation of an Enabling Environment for Civil Society Development from 2006 to 2011 emphasises respect for civil society autonomy as a foundation for state-civil society relations. It supports pluralism and freedom of action and speech, and acknowledges the role of CSOs as active participants in public policy making and implementation as well as in helping to guarantee constitutional values such as freedom, democracy, equality, peace, social justice, respect for human rights, the conservation of nature, the rule of law, and the right of private property.

India's National Policy on the Voluntary Sector is a commitment to encourage, enable and empower an independent, creative and effective voluntary sector that is diverse in form and function, so that it can contribute to the social, cultural and economic advancement of the people of India. The policy emphasises that all laws, rules and regulations relating to voluntary organisations should safeguard their autonomy, while simultaneously ensuring their accountability.

In Colombia, the government and the G24 group of donors have come to recognise the importance of CSOs as actors in the aid and development agenda, giving them full voice and representation in various policy dialogue processes. CSOs have been given full recognition as participants in the London-Cartagena-Bogota process in which the International Co-operation Strategies for 2003-06 and 2007-10 have been developed.

* These cases are available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Croatian National Strategy for the Creation of an Enabling Environment for Civil Society Development", case study (2008); "India's National Policy on the Voluntary Sector", case study (2008); Government of India (2007); "London-Cartagena-Bogota Process", case study (2008).

Example 12. Québec's policy on community action

Since 2001, the Canadian province of Québec has put in place a policy called "Community Action: A fundamental contribution to citizenship and social development in Quebec". Involving a broad-based consultative process, the policy was developed by an interdepartmental committee made up of representatives from 20 government departments and agencies and a Québec network of 16 independent community action organisations.

The policy places community organisations at the heart of Québec’s social practices and recognises their role in the province’s social and economic development, while allowing them to maintain their independence and freedom of action. It is accompanied by a guide on funding mechanisms and accountability requirements. Government bodies are encouraged to prioritise core support as the best means to foster autonomous community action.

Source: Extracted from: “L’action communautaire : une contribution essentielle à l’exercice de la citoyenneté et du développement social du Québec”, case study (2008).

Voice

Recommendation 2

Regular and systematic spaces should be provided for the voice of CSOs of different persuasions and orientations to be heard at all stages of the development process (planning, negotiation, implementation, monitoring, and evaluation), and that this be recognised as standard practice that needs to be actively promoted at all levels from local to international.

CSOs have different ways of carving out the space that they need to articulate their voice, including letters to officials, one-on-one meetings, making use of the media, or public demonstrations. The AG-CS recommendation advocates complementing such CSO-led efforts with the establishment of regular and systematic spaces for CSOs to engage in dialogue with policy makers as standard practice.

Illustrations of spaces for the voice of civil society are provided below, followed by some elements of practical guidance. There is considerable overlap between AG-CS Recommendation 2, on voice, and Recommendation 6a under “local and democratic ownership”, which calls for broadening the range of stakeholders engaged in national development processes. We have resolved this overlap by including in this section only those cases involving an international dimension, leaving for the section on Recommendation 6a those cases involving national development processes.

We begin with three illustrations of international bodies which have established mechanisms for policy dialogue with CSOs: the Economic, Social and Cultural Council of the African Union (Example 13), the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) (Example 14) and the Global Alliance for Vaccines and Immunisation (GAVI) (Example 15).

This is followed by an example describing a mechanism of the United Nations committee responsible for monitoring the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) for accepting “alternative reports” on human rights from civil society, and how this played out in the case of Mali (Example 16). An interesting aspect of this case is that the work of CSOs in Mali to produce an alternative report led to an invitation by the Malian government to help it prepare its own official report. In this case, CSOs decided to protect their independence by agreeing only to assist the government in terms of awareness and training for state officials to support them in writing the official report. This reflects the fine line that CSOs often have to walk between their desire for

policy influence and the need to avoid co-optation and loss of critical independence (Brown and Fox, 2001).

We conclude in Example 17 with some consideration of the AG-CS process itself as a manifestation of a multi-stakeholder process that was intended to help bring civil society more fully into the aid effectiveness discussions leading to HLF-3. The AG-CS process is considered to have been a successful initiative characterised by constructive and fruitful dialogue that enriched HLF-3. Emerging from this process are some new spaces for dialogue that will endure. Internationally, CSOs have been invited to join the Working Party on Aid Effectiveness (WP-EFF) and its work streams in an official capacity, and consultations initiated at the national level are likely to continue in a number of countries. The case of multi-stakeholder consultations on civil society and aid effectiveness in Mali, discussed in the Forward Agenda section of this paper, is an example of this (Example 79).

Policy dialogue spaces that are conducive to effective CSO participation share a few key characteristics. Guidance from the literature suggests that such spaces exhibit the following features:

- They are regular and systematic, to allow all those engaged in the dialogue to have adequate advance notice to prepare their analysis and positions.
- They cover all stages of the policy process from issue identification to agenda setting, policy design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation.
- They are designed in a transparent and inclusive manner so that all stakeholders are clear on the rationale for the dialogue process and the process for selecting CSO participants.
- They begin with the establishment of shared principles including: recognition of the value of each stakeholder group's voice, mutual respect, inclusiveness, accessibility, clarity, transparency, responsibility and accountability (VSI, 2002).
- They are accessible to and inclusive of a broad range of CSOs.
- They have internal and external feedback mechanisms on whether and how CSOs' inputs influenced policy development.
- They are adequately resourced for both policy-makers and CSOs, and provide encouragement for outcomes reflecting a multi-stakeholder position.

Experience suggests that CSOs' voices are most likely to be heard in one of two cases:

- when policy makers follow a collaborative approach in which CSOs and policy makers share responsibility for the dialogue process and for monitoring its outcomes; or
- when dialogue is conducted through the creation of an independent, multi-stakeholder body (Ebrahim and Herz, 2007:19).

All of the cases below satisfy one or the other of these two conditions.

In practice: Space for civil society to express its voice

Example 13. The Economic, Social and Cultural Council of the African Union

Established under Articles 5 and 22 of the African Union's Constitutive Act, the Economic, Social and Cultural Council of the African Union was launched in 2005 as a vehicle for building a strong partnership between governments and all segments of African civil society. Its Statute defines it as an advisory organ of the African Union composed of different social and professional groups of the Member States [Assembly/AU/Dec.42 (III)]. Its composition is intended to include African social groups, professional groups, NGOs and cultural organisations. The Council elects one hundred and fifty CSOs from national, regional and diaspora bodies to its General Assembly.

Observers from African civil society laud the council as "a historical opportunity for the formulation of a new social contract between African Governments and their people [...] a positive move and [...] a way of involving ordinary citizens of Africa in decision and policy-making processes of issues that concern their daily lives" (Mutasa, no date).

Based on: African Union (no date), Mutasa (no date).

Example 14. UNDP's Civil Society Advisory Committee to the Administrator

The UNDP Civil Society Advisory Committee to the Administrator was created in 2000 as a formal mechanism for dialogue between civil society representatives and UNDP senior management. The Advisory Committee brings together a group of 16 well-known civil society leaders from all over the world to serve as a strategic advisory body and sounding board to the UNDP Administrator and senior management on key policy and programming issues. An external assessment in 2008 concluded that the Advisory Committee has brought new, independent perspectives to the table, and a critical analysis of UNDP's role and the implications of its policies for civil society.

UNDP also supports the creation of spaces for dialogue between national civil society actors and UN Country Teams through national civil society advisory committees. The goal of these national committees is to foster a two-way relationship: the committees provide UN Country Teams with strategic guidance on policies and programmes; and the United Nations provides the committees with a space for dialogue on national development priorities. Since 2006, Civil Society Advisory Committees have been set up in Bolivia and Kenya, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Ghana, Kyrgyzstan, Macedonia, Malawi, Mozambique, Pakistan, the Philippines, Senegal and Tanzania.

Based on: Sadasivam (2008) and UN Development Group (2008). For more information on the advisory committees visit www.undp.org/partners/cso and www.undp.org/partners/cso/publications/Civil_Society_Advisory_Committee_Members_2009.doc.

Example 15. The GAVI Alliance and civil society

The GAVI Alliance is a global partnership of both public and non-public organisations to improve health in the poorest countries by extending the reach and quality of immunisation coverage and strengthening health services, while providing long-term, predictable support. CSOs have had a seat on GAVI's Board since its inception, and they are also represented in a number of GAVI task teams and advisory bodies. CSOs are increasingly consulted as part of the policy dialogue and when deciding on new investments.

At the country level, CSOs play key roles as advocates and service providers, and are often involved in the implementation of GAVI-funded initiatives. To support CSOs in these roles, the GAVI Board decided to invest USD 30 million in CSO support, beginning in 2008 on a pilot basis. Funds are available to strengthen co-ordination and representation of CSOs in each of the 72 countries currently eligible for GAVI support, and for civil society involvement in health system strengthening.

Extracted from: "The GAVI Alliance", case study (2008). For more information, visit www.gavialliance.org/support/how/guidelines/index.php.

Example 16. Platform on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights in Mali*

The United Nations committee responsible for monitoring the ICESCR has indicated that it will accept reports submitted by civil society. These are commonly known as "alternative reports" or "parallel reports". Since 1997, civil societies in many Latin American and Asian countries have adopted this approach. These alternative reports are a way for civil societies to be heard by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and to publicise the status of economic, social and cultural rights in a given country.

In Mali, the Platform for Economic, Social and Cultural Rights was organised in 2005 to support civil society in strengthening the rule of law and democracy by producing alternative reports on economic, social and cultural rights in Mali. The Platform seeks to pressure public authorities in Mali to address people's rights and honour their commitment to report to the international community on the implementation status of the ICESCR, which Mali ratified in 1976. This approach thus uses the leverage that the international community can provide to pressure the government in directions that are consistent with Mali's Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper.

In response to the Platform's alternative report on the status of economic, social and cultural rights in 2007, the Malian authorities asked the platform to help produce the state's own official report by joining an inter-ministerial unit set up for that purpose. However, the Platform turned down this invitation, asserting its position as independent advocate. Instead, the platform agreed to assist the government in terms of awareness and training for state officials to support them in writing the official report.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: "La plate-forme des droits économiques, sociaux et culturels au Mali", case study (2008).

Example 17. The Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness

The AG-CS was created in January 2007 to advise the WP-EFF as part of the consultation process leading up to the Accra High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in September 2008 (HLF-3). It ended its work shortly after HLF-3.

The AG-CS brought together a balanced group of 12 members consisting of donors, developing country governments, and CSOs from developed and developing countries. As a multi-stakeholder group, the AG-CS was itself a formal space for civil society to share its views. However, it went beyond this, by working as a platform for launching further consultations involving civil society over a period of 18 months prior to HLF-3. Approximately 3 600 organisations were represented in these consultations, which involved CSOs meeting among themselves as well as multi-stakeholder dialogue.

The general consensus is that the AG-CS process was successful in securing increased CSO participation in the aid effectiveness dialogue, and that this had a positive impact on the overall quality of the dialogue, thanks to the different perspectives brought to the issues by CSOs. This led to a richer understanding of development and aid effectiveness, as reflected most notably in the Accra Agenda for Action under the themes of ownership, more inclusive partnerships and accountability for results. Also resulting from the AG-CS process was the increased attention being given to CSO effectiveness as something to be pursued both by CSOs themselves and as a responsibility shared by donors and developing country governments.

An important factor in explaining the success of the AG-CS was the combined “inside the tent”/“outside the tent” strategy adopted by CSOs. This approach allowed CSOs to have a voice in shaping the multi-stakeholder consensus, but to express their own views independently as required.

More information on the AG-CS is available by registration at <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/cs>.

Recommendations 3a to 3f

More work should be undertaken by all stakeholders to define the conditions required for the voice of civil society to be effective and to maximise the value of their contributions to policy dialogue.

Recommendations 3a to 3f call for greater attention to the conditions of successful CSO engagement in policy dialogue. In fact, there already exists a considerable body of case literature on this topic. Key success factors emerging from these case studies suggest that CSO effectiveness in policy dialogue is a combination of CSOs’ own attitudes and practices as well as the attitudes and practices of those with whom CSOs seek to engage, along with other factors having to do with the political context, cultural influences and the socio-economic environment (Young, 2006).

Among the success factors identified are the following:

- clarity on where opportunities for negotiation exist and a willingness by stakeholders to adapt as goals change and understanding evolves;
- a diversity of approaches, including a combination of “inside the tent” and “outside the tent” tactics by CSOs, to cover a range of CSO positions (Khagram, 2008);
- recourse to strategic alliances that include vertical links across local, national, regional and international levels, and horizontal links between CSOs and other actors;
- adequate CSO capacity to make substantive contributions to the dialogue, based on sound analysis, the ability to develop positive and creative policy options, and the collection of evidence that includes the voices of those likely to be impacted by a policy; and
- CSO legitimacy to speak for the people they claim to serve or represent (adapted from Gaventa, 2001; Khagram, 2008).

Three cases of CSO attempts to influence policy at the international level are described below: the Jubilee 2000 campaign on debt relief (Example 18); the decades long struggle between opponents and proponents of big dams (Example 19); and the World Bank's response to CSO efforts to influence Bank policy and projects in recent years (Example 20).

Jubilee 2000 offers an example of how a global coalition of CSOs including CSOs from the North and CSOs in many Southern countries most affected by debt managed to put the issue of debt relief onto the international policy agenda using a strategy that combined solid policy research and analysis and popularisation of their key message.

The second case considers the success that transnationally-allied critics of large dams have had, over a long period of time, in altering the dynamics of big dam building worldwide.

The case of the World Bank is an important one. It shows that the creation of space for citizen engagement per the AG-CS' Recommendation 2 is insufficient, if it is not accompanied by a culture of downward accountability and appropriate incentive structures in the organisations that CSOs seek to influence, and sufficient political savvy and capacity to engage on the part of CSOs. This suggests the need for detailed attention to the conditions required both within civil society and within the organisations that they seek to influence, for civil society inputs to be effective. Investigation of cases other than that of the World Bank, including other development co-operation agencies and government institutions, would be of considerable interest.

In practice: Success factors affecting the effectiveness of CSO advocacy and policy dialogue

Example 18. The Global Jubilee 2000 campaign

Jubilee 2000 was a global campaign launched in the UK in the early 1990s. A decentralised, country-based, coalition of development NGOs, faith-based organisations and labour groups, the Jubilee 2000 campaign was remarkably successful in its call for debt cancellation to make more resources available for poverty reduction in debt-burdened countries. As a case in point, the Jubilee 2000 campaign in Uganda achieved results in terms of debt cancellation for that country while also carving out a role for CSOs in the dialogue on budget priorities and monitoring of government spending of the newly freed-up financial resources.

Key success factors identified by CSO activists engaged in the Jubilee 2000 campaign include:

- expertise and sophistication of policy analysis and proposals;
- use of the Internet to facilitate extensive, inexpensive and timely communications;
- popularisation of a complex issue, and use of moral claims;
- the ability to capitalise on strategic opportunities such as the approaching Millennium Summit; and
- mobilisation of media attention and popular personalities to champion the cause.

The campaign was noted for its broad base and deep reach internationally, including active membership from CSOs in developing countries.

Based on: Collins, C., Z. Gariyo and T. Burdon (2001).

Example 19. Transnational struggles over big dams

During the 1980s and 1990s, Government agencies, international organisations, and private sector firms slowly began to reform their policies and practices with respect to big dam building around the world. These reforms were motivated in part by the scientific and practical knowledge base built up from experience with dam building over the previous fifty years, but more importantly, they were the result of social mobilisation on a global scale against large dams.

For five decades, a growing number of transnationally-allied critics have persistently and progressively pushed governments, international organisations, and private firms to reform dam-building policies or halt dam construction projects altogether. Through the coalescence of a multitude of struggles and campaigns waged at the local, national, and international levels, transnationally-allied critics have dramatically altered the dynamics of big dam building worldwide.

Domestic civil society groups across the world, like the Movement of Dam Affected Peoples in Brazil and the Save the Narmada Movement in India, worked to block or substantially reform inequitable and unsustainable big dam projects in their own countries. They often did so by forming partnerships with like-minded international CSOs such as Survival International or Environmental Defense.

Transnational civil society critics of big dam projects have promoted the establishment of norms regarding human rights, environmental protection, and anti-corruption, and have been strengthened, in turn, by the application of these norms and their institutionalisation into the procedures and structures of states, international organisations, multinational corporations and other powerful interests.

Transnationally-allied critics of big dams have not had the same impact everywhere. Civil society actors, and the range of tactics they employ, have been most effective in more democratic institutional contexts that offer greater opportunities to organise and gain access to decision-making processes and, importantly, where the ability of big dam proponents to violently repress resistance is reduced. Perhaps most importantly, the ability of the opponents of big dams to shape outcomes has been greatly enhanced when led by domestic peoples' groups and social movements capable of generating sustained grassroots mobilisation and multi-level advocacy from the local to global levels.

Source: Extracted from: Khagram (2008).

Example 20. World Bank responses to civil society

Among global institutions, the World Bank has been among the most frequently targeted by CSOs for at least 30 years. In a 2007 Working Paper, Alnoor Ebrahim and Steve Herz assess the effectiveness of these efforts in terms of the World Bank's response. They argue that civil society efforts to influence World Bank policies can be credited with a number of significant successes dating back at least to the early 1980s, including adjustments to the Bank's environmental practices, greater transparency and greater openness to participatory processes.

The authors cite several examples of public consultation involving the World Bank, including the establishment of the World Commission on Dams, the Extractive Industries Review and the Structural Participatory Review Initiatives. CSOs have given these processes high marks for developing policy recommendations that addressed their priorities. However, CSOs have expressed their disappointment due to limited adoption of those recommendations by the Bank due to differing views about what was politically feasible. Bank officials consider that civil society groups engage in these processes with

unrealistic expectations. Lack of feedback from the Bank to inform participants of whether and how their inputs have influenced policy outcomes seems to have exacerbated frustrations by CSOs and undermined the Bank's credibility.

The authors tell a similar story regarding CSO influence at the project level, noting that the use of consultative processes has expanded considerably over the last 15 years, but that the impact of these consultations on Bank-supported projects has been limited and uneven. Several reasons are advanced for this including:

- the initiation of consultations too late in the project cycle, once the problem to be addressed had already been framed and after the proposed response had already been formulated;
- weak participation at the monitoring and evaluation stage, when it would be required for CSOs to be able to fully play their role as watchdogs of the public interest;
- limitations on the quality of the consultations; and
- insufficient capacity by CSOs from affected communities to participate meaningfully in the consultations.

Although the World Bank has consistently found “a high correlation between the extent and quality of public participation and overall project quality” (Ebrahim and Herz, 2007:4), the results of this study suggest the need for greater attention to conditions within the Bank itself that constrain the quality of those consultations and the Bank's own response. The authors attribute this to “the landscape of accountability” at the World Bank, in which effective citizen participation is structurally undermined by features such as disbursement pressures, the lack of incentives for task managers to systematically make space for citizens to express their voice, and the lack of measures to promote downward accountability (Ebrahim and Herz, 2007:4-17).

The Bank continues to be the subject of criticism regarding its ability to effectively engage with civil society, and is actively exploring ways to address this. Staff forums have been organised to learn about the roles, nature and perspective of CSOs and constructive ways to engage with them, and a Bank publication titled *Issues and Options for Improving Engagement Between the World Bank and Civil Society Organisations* proposes measures such as joint training with CSOs, staff exchanges, and secondments, as ways of “building mutual understanding and more constructive relations” (World Bank, 2005:32). The Bank also produces a monthly information-sharing e-newsletter, and, together with the IMF, hosts annual meetings with CSOs to dialogue on the agency's policies and on development issues of the day.

Based on Ebrahim and Herz (2007) and World Bank (2005).

Notes

1. Data for Canada is only available for the share of ODA managed by CIDA, which accounts for about 80% of the total. The figure excludes CIDA flows to CSOs that are channelled through local-level organisations other than CSOs. These amount roughly to another 4% of CIDA ODA.
2. NGOs are a particular category of CSOs dedicated to development co-operation, and tend to be more aid dependent than other categories of CSOs such as unions or professional associations.

Chapter 5

Illustrations on Civil Society and the Paris Declaration

This chapter looks at examples of aid effectiveness practices involving CSOs, including the following:

- 1. how CSOs contribute to more democratic ownership in government-led programmes, and apply the ownership principle in their own programmes;*
- 2. alignment with priorities of CSOs and their constituents;*
- 3. harmonisation efforts in which CSOs and governments play complementary roles;*
- 4. CSO approaches to results management that promote iterative learning and accommodate indicators of social and institutional change; and*
- 5. CSO initiatives to promote social accountability or their own accountability.*

The AG-CS' over-arching recommendations on the Paris Declaration are that all stakeholders should:

Recommendation 4a

Recognise the character of the Paris Declaration as a historic agreement between donors and developing countries at a particular point in time, to address a particular set of issues and mutual obligations.

Recommendation 4b

Deepen understanding and application of the Paris Declaration principles in ways that emphasise local and democratic ownership, social diversity, gender equality and accountability for achieving results of benefit to poor and marginalised populations as essential conditions of effectiveness.

This recommendation to adopt an enriched understanding of the Paris Declaration principles is one that numerous groups had already begun to apply well before the Accra HLF-3 as they strived to make sense of the Paris principles for their work. Examples include reflections on the pertinence of the Paris Declaration principles for vertical or global funds (World Bank, 2006), discussions in Dublin and London on crosscutting issues (OECD-DAC, 2008), and the work of the Global Donor Platform on Rural Development (GDPRD, 2008). Some CSOs, such as World Vision and the CSOs involved in the Uniterra programme, have used an enriched understanding of the Paris principles when assessing or demonstrating their own aid effectiveness (Phillips, 2008; Example 76).

Worthy of note is that there was considerable debate within the AG-CS about the applicability of even the enriched principles to the activities of CSOs. CSO members recognised the value and importance of the Paris principles, but left to their own, would not necessarily have adopted the same set of principles for CSOs or prioritised them in the same way. Recommendation 4 suggests that effectiveness principles are context specific: they depend upon the purposes for which they are devised and the context in which they are applied.

This idea is well illustrated in a CSO discussion paper on the determinants of civil society aid effectiveness that proposed the following guiding principles for North-South partnership relationships. As readers can attest for themselves, these are very distinct from what one finds in the Paris Declaration (Tomlinson, 2006):

- **A shared vision**, negotiated in a context of mutual support and solidarity, beyond specific programmes or projects.
- **A respect for diversity** that also clearly identifies shared roles and objectives, while negotiating differences arising from respective organisational mandates and the autonomy of each counterpart.
- **Respect and honesty** in working relationships, based on a continued commitment to understand and appreciate each others' potential and limits.

- **Transparency**, with a clear commitment to work in ways that maximise accountability to each other for the commitments and obligations undertaken together (financial and otherwise).
- A **climate of mutual trust** that is the result of both striving for equity in the practice of the relationship and the commitment of time, through multiple forms of engagement with each other.
- A **sharing of knowledge** that is built on a commitment to devote human and financial resources to appropriate forms of mutual learning.”

A second illustration of how the choice of principles is context-specific comes from work that was done from a field perspective on donor support for civil society in Tanzania (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007). Described in Example 61, this exercise arrived at its own set of principles, which are consistent with those of the Paris Declaration, yet quite different, including such principles as the need to encourage diversity of funding strategies, mainstreaming support for civil society, adopting a human rights approach, engaging in a long-term commitment and encouraging innovation and learning. Clearly, even the “enriched” Paris principles can be complemented by general or operational principles covering other aspects of aid effectiveness.

Local and democratic ownership

Recommendation 5

A return to basics is in order regarding the ownership principle, including a change of vocabulary away from the commonly used expression “country ownership”, which is misleading. More accurate would be an expression such as “local and democratic ownership” which emphasises ownership not just by central government agencies, but also by parliaments, local governments, citizens, communities and CSOs.

Recommendation 5 calls for a broader understanding of the ownership principle, and suggest a change of vocabulary, away from the expression “country ownership” which the AG-CS associates with a centralised view of ownership. Common alternatives are “democratic ownership”, “local ownership”, or a combination of the two as recommended by the AG-CS. Others avoid the problem by using the word “ownership” in a stand-alone fashion.

Examples of ownership involving CSOs are of two types: those illustrating more democratic ownership in government-led programmes, and those showing how CSOs apply the ownership principle in their own programmes. These are covered respectively under Recommendations 6a and 6b. Considerably more attention was paid to the former of these two applications under the AG-CS process, because of the Paris Declaration’s emphasis on government-led poverty reduction programmes.

Recommendation 6a

The range of stakeholders engaged in the design, implementation and assessment of development strategies, programmes and initiatives should be significantly broadened to include parliaments, local governments, citizens, communities and CSOs.

What follow are examples of more democratic ownership through CSO engagement with government in the design, implementation and assessment of such programmes and initiatives.

According to a seven-country study of African Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers (PRSPs), processes of public engagement in PRSP development have helped to open democratic space for domestic policy dialogue (Booth, 2003). However, civil society critiques of PRSP processes suggest that further progress is needed (e.g. Christian Aid, 2001; Whaites, 2002). The World Bank has acknowledged that, “significant constraints to meaningful participation remain in many countries” (World Bank, 2005:26).

One of the challenges in broadening participation in national development agenda-setting and monitoring is how to make these policy processes inclusive of a broad range of civil society actors and social movements, including representation from sub-national levels and traditionally marginalised sectors. Geography, social, cultural, economic and political factors, and different levels of organisational capacity, all have an inevitable impact on the degree to which different segments of civil society are represented in policy dialogue. CSOs have tried to overcome such constraints through the organisation of networks and coalitions, capable of harnessing and synthesising the inputs of a relatively broad range of civil society actors. Some of the cases below illustrate how networks and coalitions play this role.

We begin with a case of women’s organisations involvement in Kenya’s Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper (PRSP) process (Example 21), and follow with three cases of civil society involvement in the design and implementation of government-led national sector policies and plans in Burkina Faso, Senegal and Indonesia (Examples 22 to 24). The last case illustrates decentralised efforts to engage a broad range of stakeholders in local development planning under the United Nation’s ART programme (Example 25).

The following provides a few highlights from these cases:

- The case of the Gender Thematic Group in Kenya’s PRSP process in Example 21 shows how the involvement of women’s organisations in the PRSP process added value and legitimacy to the process and broadened ownership of the PRSP.
- In Burkina Faso, despite limited CSO engagement in the initial formulation of the education sector plan, the CSO coalition *Cadre de concertation en éducation de base* now routinely engages with government, especially at the regional level, on education sector issues, and has been doing so with increased effectiveness (Example 22).
- In the case of Senegal’s Agro-sylvo-pastoral Act, a membership-based CSO of agriculturalists managed, through an extensive, decentralised consultation process, to bring forward a policy proposal of relevance to smallholder farmers (Example 23).
- World Vision’s Fight Tuberculosis (TB) programme in Indonesia provides an example of a CSO’s efforts to support implementation of the government’s health strategy, through awareness raising and adaptation to community level realities in a bottom-up approach to building local ownership (Example 24).
- The UNDP-led ART Initiative illustrates how international co-operation and North-South partnerships can be organised to support locally-owned priorities based on participatory processes inclusive of local governments, CSOs and other decentralised actors (Example 25).

In practice: Local and democratic ownership

Example 21. Kenya's gender thematic group*

As part of the process to develop its PRSP, the government of Kenya took a number of steps to increase participation by previously excluded groups, including women. One of the mechanisms for achieving this was the creation of thematic groups, the first of which was the Gender Thematic Group, established in response to lobbying from women's organisations in Kenya. The aim was to ensure that gender concerns were clearly and adequately addressed in Kenya's PRSP and Medium Term Expenditure Framework.

The Gender Thematic Group managed to influence the PRSP both in process and content. For the first time in Kenya, gender was identified as a crosscutting issue, and concerted efforts were made to engage women and women's organisations in the dialogue, including in Sector Working Groups, at the district level and at the community level.

Participatory poverty assessments were carried out in 10 districts, and reports of these assessments captured the voices of poor women and their experiences.

The role played by CSOs in the consultative process, including at the grassroots level, added value and legitimacy to the exercise, and contributed significantly to its eventual success and to broader ownership of the PRSP.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: "Integrating Gender in the PRS Process in Kenya", case study (2008).

Example 22. CSO coalition for basic education in Burkina Faso

In Burkina Faso, CSOs were initially marginalised in policy discussions that led to the formulation of the education sector plan in 2002. Teachers' unions, in particular, were excluded, because of their opposition to aspects of the plan. However, the capacity and effectiveness of CSOs to engage has grown over time, due to the emergence of a relatively cohesive and effective coalition of education CSOs, the *Cadre de concertation des ONG/associations actives en éducation de base au Burkina Faso*.

This coalition is especially active at the regional level, which is where much education decision-making now resides. Its members co-operate to speak for civil society on issues such as gender, curriculum reform and regional planning. CSO consultation at the national and regional levels in Burkina Faso is now routine, and the coalition plays a role in linking regional and national levels of decision-making. The coalition faces some challenges, such as limited capacity for monitoring national educational quality and equity issues, and a limited ability to engage a wider public on education issues, but they are increasingly able to articulate demands.

In contrast to many other civil society coalitions, the coalition in Burkina Faso has not made universal free access to primary education a central part of its mobilisation efforts. Some critics have seized on this to argue that CSOs have been co-opted through participation, and that this has had the effect of legitimising educational policies determined by the central government and a cohort of international donors. However, the role of civil society in the governance of the Burkina Faso education sector is gradually increasing as a result of formal and informal mechanisms put in place since the government's education strategy was launched in 2002. A unique feature of the Burkina Faso education sector programme has been the formalisation of space for CSO initiatives through the establishment of a CSO-government pooled fund for non-formal education projects.

Source: Extracted from: "Education SWAps in Africa: Lessons for CSOs", case study (2008).

Example 23. Public consultations on Senegal's 2004 Agro-sylvo-pastoral Act*

Senegal's Agro-sylvo-pastoral Act was designed on the basis of a broad-based consultative process. In March 2003, the government made public a first version of the legislation, which met with considerable opposition. In response, the government put in place a consultative process to elaborate a policy engaging rural and peasant organisations, NGOs, elected officials and donors.

To help inform this process, the *Conseil national de concertation et de coopération des ruraux* (CNCR), a CSO of Senegalese agriculturalists, organised consultations with its members involving 3 000 agricultural producers in all regions of the country over a four-month period. Of note was the extensive, nation-wide, nature of the process, which began with village level meetings and proceeded through departmental and regional levels, to the national level.

CNCR's goal was to develop a counter-proposal to the draft legislation. Through the resulting counter-proposal and ongoing participation in the consultation process, the CNCR and others engaged in the process were able to influence the revised legislation. Among the changes secured in the legislation were the following:

- The land tenure component of the legislation was removed, to become part of a separate consultation.
- Agricultural reform is more explicitly focused on food security.
- All rural economic activities are addressed in the legislation, not simply agriculture.
- Small-scale household economic activities, such as animal husbandry, are fully addressed.

The participatory manner in which the Agro-sylvo-pastoral Act was developed represents a first in West Africa. Other countries, Mali and Burkina Faso in particular, have followed suit.

The large-scale mobilisation and consultation in rural areas served to empower the rural population, and strengthened the legitimacy of the CNCR to speak for smallholders. The government has benefited from a participatory process that was inclusive of more than the representatives of CSOs, networks and donors.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: "Processus national de définition et d'application d'une politique publique sectorielle : le cas de la Loi d'Orientation Agro-Sylvo-Pastorale du Sénégal", case study (2008).

Example 24. World Vision's Fight TB Programme in Indonesia

World Vision's Fight TB Programme in Indonesia illustrates how bottom-up ownership by the community can help to enhance the success of government programmes. Tuberculosis (TB) control was a component of the government's health strategy in Indonesia prior to World Vision's initiative, but free TB services available through the local government health centres were not being used, due to a lack of public trust in them.

World Vision engaged with communities and found them receptive to learning about TB treatment as part of its Fight TB Programme. The organisation thus set up a system of "treatment partners", in which two volunteers from TB-affected communities were paired, through the local Ministry of Health, with newly detected TB patients to ensure they followed treatment correctly.

Over time, with sensitisation and increasingly successful rates of treatment, community members' confidence in the government's TB services grew, as did their ownership of it. The result was that fewer patients with full-blown TB were in need of hospital treatment.

Source: Based on: "Aid Effectiveness: The role of CSOs in making aid work for citizens – An Analysis based on World Vision's Experience", case study (2008).

Example 25. Defining a shared vision for local development

The UN's ART Initiative is a multilateral co-operation initiative that brings together programmes and activities of several United Nations agencies and other donors in selected countries. The country programmes associated with ART adhere to a vision of ownership which goes beyond that of national governments to include a wide democratic and public process involving national and local governments and CSOs. This vision is also based on the recognition that local communities should be the protagonists of their own development processes, determining their goals, agendas and aspirations for the future, in active dialogue with national actors.

A key element of the initiative is the creation of an operational planning mechanism in which all social actors present in a given territory (a municipality, district or province) come together to define a shared vision of their territory and set the priorities that the programme will address locally. As part of this process, ART helps put in place a participatory methodology to analyse needs, potential resources, problems and priorities involving even the most marginalised people. Several tools are used, including community needs mapping and resource mapping.

This analysis leads to the identification of priorities for international co-operation as a complement to other public policy processes. As priorities are articulated, they are reflected in a "territorial marketing document", which then serves as a basis for UNDP and its partners to facilitate contacts with potential development partners (other municipalities or regional governments and elected bodies, or CSOs). In this way, the developing country partner has the opportunity to learn about different ways of addressing a specific challenge they are facing, and are able to establish a wide range of partners to resolve them.

Extracted from: "The ART Initiative (UNDP and other participating UN agencies)", case study (2008).

Recommendation 6b

Recognise that ownership of specific initiatives and programmes may involve leadership by different actors, including national governments, decentralised government bodies, or CSOs.

This recommendation draws our attention to initiatives that are led by CSOs as development actors in their own right, and to the application of the ownership principle in those cases. Ownership as understood in the aid effectiveness context is fundamentally about how Northern and Southern partners relate to each other, and we can see this principle in operation in all of the cases illustrated in this document that involve Northern CSOs in a donor capacity as part of a larger partnership effort.

Examples covered later in the paper include how volunteer-sending organisations are working with their partners in the Uniterra case study (Example 76) and the way a Philippine CSO is partnered with a Northern counterpart in the MASAI-Caritas Neerlandica case (Example 78). We have chosen not to belabour such examples here, except to note that this principle is a long-standing one for CSOs.

Of course, the principle of local ownership is also relevant to Southern CSOs and their relationship with their constituents and beneficiaries. While our case studies and examples do not particularly emphasise this dimension, this aspect of local ownership is clearly observable in the work of Southern CSOs such as IBON (Example 6), Butoke (Example 8), and BRAC (featured in the *Case Book*).

Recommendation 6c

Reinforce different stakeholders' capacity to exercise ownership through capacity development initiatives and support for democratic processes.

Recommendation 6d

Adopt a new approach to conditionality in which donors emphasise their role in facilitating policy options that are democratically developed and discussed, and invest in strengthening the capacity of governments, parliaments and CSOs to develop locally-owned policy solutions.

These recommendations call for investments in capacity strengthening for stakeholders to engage in democratic processes and develop locally-owned policy solutions. Our illustrations cover three cases of civil society capacity development. These include capacity building for CSOs to engage with government in the pursuit of human rights in Ghana (Example 26); an information programme for CSOs in Tanzania (Example 27); and macroeconomic policy capacity building in Africa (Example 28).

Readers will find additional examples of CSO capacity development efforts throughout the paper, and in particular under the title of Support for Civil Society Strengthening, in the Good Donorship section of this paper. These include the Ghana Resource Centre initiative (Example 56), PRIA's capacity development work in India (Example 57), and CHF's capacity development work in Guyana (Example 58). These cases are fully relevant as illustrations of Recommendation 6c, but also contain some important lessons about good donorship.

A topic alluded to in Recommendation 6c that is not covered in any of the cases here is government's capacity to constructively engage with CSOs, and how that capacity might be reinforced. In much of the world, the relationship between government and civil society wavers between suspicion and collaboration, and is often characterised by pragmatic acceptance rather than commitment to meaningful inclusion. Reinforcing government capacity would thus need to include efforts to build trust and understanding between government and CSOs.

In practice: Civil society capacity development for policy dialogue

Example 26. The Rights and Voices Initiative in Ghana

Ghana's Rights and Voices Initiative is a five-year grant-funding programme supported by the UK's Department for International Development (DFID). Its objective is to strengthen the capacity and confidence of CSOs working with poor and marginalised people to engage with government on human rights issues. This is achieved by providing financial resources and capacity building support to CSOs. CSOs large and small are eligible for support, and small community-based organisations are reached through larger intermediary organisations. Topics covered include financial accountability and planning, rights-based approaches, monitoring and evaluation, people-centred advocacy and citizen-government engagement.

Extracted from: RAVI (2008).

Example 27. Pact in Tanzania

Pact is a US NGO focused on strengthening the capacity of local organisations and leaders to influence policy to address the critical social and economic needs of vulnerable groups. Its work illustrates how capacity development efforts can be broadly targeted through the production of specialised information guides.

In Tanzania, Pact has produced a number of plain-language user-friendly resources, such as the *Legislative Roadmap: A Guide for Civil Society Organisations in Tanzania*. This guide was produced in collaboration with a Tanzanian partner, the Lawyers' Environmental Action Team, and addresses many aspects of the policy and legislative framework in the country, such as the distinction between civil and criminal law, rights and responsibilities enshrined in the constitution, and the policy-making process.

Another example is Pact's *Media Guide: A Handbook for Tanzanian Civil Society*, developed in collaboration with the Tanzania Media Women's Association, intended to help CSOs understand and use the media better to promote their work and policy recommendations.

Extracted from: Pact (no date a), Pact Tanzania (no date). For more information visit: www.pactworld.org/cs/institutional_strengthening.

Based on: Amoako (2008) and other sources.

In practice: New approaches to conditionality

Example 28. Macroeconomic policy capacity building in Africa

AG-CS Recommendation 6d, which advocates a new approach to conditionality, is not very radical, since donors, including the World Bank and many others, have worked for years to further the capacity of developing countries to develop their own policy options through research and support for independent or government-affiliated think tanks. Initiatives of this sort in Africa have included support for the African Economic Research Consortium, the African Capacity Development Foundation, and independent research centres. The think tanks mentioned in Example 7 and many others have all received considerable support from donors.

These various efforts have created a base upon which it is possible to build, as K.Y. Amoako (2008) argues, in the African context, in the following passage:

"We are at a point where good governance and the collaboration between governments and civil society organisations can accelerate growth and reduce poverty. This transformation

to sustainable development will not be possible if the work of governments and civil society organisations is not mutually supportive [...] For too long, Africa has relied on external advice, through international technical assistance or donor programmes. More and more, we need to apply home-grown solutions. Unlike 30, 20 or even 10 years ago, African professionals have broad experience and solid reputations as policymakers at the national level, as senior staff in international organisations and as first-class academics. It is time to seriously harness these existing domestic, regional, and continental capacities. It is time to mobilise both our domestic talent and the African Diaspora in developing civil societies that can help our governments push our transformation to another level. One cannot imagine these dramatic changes without think tanks and civil society organisations.”

Based on: Amoako (2008) and other sources.

Alignment

Recommendation 7

Alignment should be understood broadly to mean alignment with the priorities of developing country counterparts and emphasis on the use and strengthening of country systems broadly understood. Efforts to develop and use country systems should extend beyond centralised government mechanisms to other parts of government, decentralised authorities, and CSOs.

This recommendation to enrich our understanding of the alignment principle follows from those on the subject of local and democratic ownership. Alignment refers to donor and external partner respect of locally defined priorities and reliance on country systems for the management of aid-supported initiatives. Enrichment of that principle as recommended by the AG-CS means adopting a broader interpretation of locally defined priorities and of “country systems.” From this perspective, locally defined priorities include those of CSOs and their constituents; and “country systems” include all country systems required to ensure the success of aid initiatives. Although the Paris Declaration focuses on central government agencies responsible for public financial management, the concept of country systems from this perspective is a broad one that includes government and non-governmental systems of service delivery, and systems of representation and accountability, in addition to central government systems.

While the Paris Declaration identifies local ownership with government leadership as expressed in a country’s Poverty Reduction Strategy, the AAA is more nuanced, and recognises CSOs as independent development actors in their own right (paragraph 20). This implies that the priorities of CSOs may be distinct from those of the national government.

In some cases, CSOs may succeed in their efforts to enrich or modify government strategies. As we saw earlier, this is what happened with the gender equality message that the Gender Thematic Group brought to the PRSP dialogue in Kenya (Example 21).

In other cases, CSOs may be ahead of government, or simply have priorities of their own. CSOs working for social transformation, such as IBON Foundation (Example 6) provide a good illustration of this. Another illustration of CSOs leading the policy agenda is

seen in the Jubilee 2000 campaign (Example 18), where country-based CSOs successfully pushed the debt cancellation message onto the policy agenda at both the national and international levels.

The Butoke case (Example 8) as detailed in the *Case Book* provides a clear example of an official donor and Northern partner CSOs aligning their support to the priorities of a domestic CSO, and relying on CSOs' own management systems. Indeed, the role of Northern CSOs in this case was largely to act as a conduit for mobilising funds and support and ensuring financial accountability.

Some of the cases reviewed for this paper illustrate how CSOs can align their efforts simultaneously with government priorities and systems and with the priorities of beneficiaries, while experimenting with new approaches. The case of Progresso and CODE in Mozambique (in Example 29) is a good illustration of this. Examples 31 and 32, in the section on Co-ordination and Harmonisation, provide additional instances of this. These include the collaborative arrangements that exist between AKFC, domestic CSOs, and government in Mozambique's rural development sector (Example 31), and sharing of responsibilities in Afghanistan's micro-finance sector (Example 32).

Recognition of the complementarity of government and CSO systems has implications for donors, because civil society does not always receive the independent support it needs to play its role. Example 30 illustrates how the Education for All Fast Track Initiative has tried to fill this gap in its country-based approach to education by directing funds to CSOs.

In practice: Using CSOs as part of country systems

Example 29. CSOs and education in Mozambique: Issues of alignment and complementarity*

This case of CSOs in the Mozambique education sector illustrates several aspects of alignment: CSO alignment with government systems and priorities, alignment with the localised needs of the beneficiary population, and alignment of a Northern CSO with the priorities and systems of a Southern CSO partner.

This case involves a partnership between Associação Progresso in Mozambique, and CODE, a Canadian organisation specialised in the promotion of quality primary education. Progresso and CODE have been working to increase the quality of education in the two Northern provinces of Mozambique for over 15 years. The activities in their joint programme, "Promotion of a Literate Environment in Mozambique", include the provision of reading and learning materials in Portuguese and local languages, skills development for primary teachers and adult literacy teachers, and training of education officers in specialised functions such as education planning, in-service training, and the monitoring of teaching and learning.

Progresso and CODE work in close co-operation with the Mozambican Ministry of Education and Culture at the national and provincial levels. Their experience and innovative practices have influenced government policy, notably through the inclusion of a bilingual curriculum in the Government of Mozambique's Education Sector Strategic Plan. Their programme activities are aligned with the government's sector strategy, but the project is funded through a bilateral agreement between CODE and the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA).

Progresso and CODE work with communities and government to design and implement interventions that correspond to the identified needs and the institutional priorities and capacities of the government. However, they do so in a way that is more flexible than government structures alone can manage, adapting to local needs, realities and socio-cultural characteristics, while drawing on their own knowledge, skills and experience.

The division of labour between Progresso and CODE takes into account the comparative advantages of each partner. CODE brings international expertise to the project, reinforced by its long-term presence in Mozambique, and is responsible for the management of the contract with CIDA. This allows Progresso to focus on relations with its Mozambican partners, while retaining primary responsibility for activities in the field.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Lessons of a CSO Project and the Education SWAP in Mozambique", case study (2007).

Example 30. Education for all and support for national CSO coalitions

The importance of CSO engagement in education has been increasingly recognised in global agreements such as the 2000 Dakar Framework for Action. However the emphasis of the Education for All Fast Track Initiative, a donor initiative established in 2000, was to facilitate joint funding of government's education sector plans. This left certain gaps, which the Fast Track Initiative is now trying to address through direct support of CSO coalitions in developing countries, so that CSOs may better contribute to the preparation and implementation of sector plans.

In late 2008, the Fast Track Initiative's Education Programme Development Fund approved the principle of a three-year, USD 22 million project, the main objective of which is to support national education coalitions of CSOs to more fully engage as partners in the pursuit of Education For All goals. Funds will be allocated to the Global Campaign for Education, a coalition of INGOs overseeing the project, which will on-grant funds to be managed by three regional CSO coalitions. The project will support national civil society coalitions in approximately 63 countries, and will cover co-ordination and strategic initiatives by CSOs, and capacity development in areas such as policy analysis and research.

National CSO coalitions will be assisted to create National Civil Society Education Funds to sustain their efforts in the long term. Future funding options for these Funds could include foundations, the private sector, international NGOs, and bilateral and multilateral donors. Bilateral and multilateral donors that support national governments' education plans through SWAPs or budgetary support will be encouraged to commit additional funding.

Extracted from: GCE (2008), Fyles (2008), Walter (2008).

Co-ordination and harmonisation

Recommendation 8

A balanced approach should be taken to co-ordination and harmonisation that emphasises the value of more comprehensive approaches to development programming, while also acknowledging the value of diversity and innovation.

This over-arching recommendation is multi-faceted with five specific sub-recommendations as follows:

Recommendation 9a

All actors should recognise the complementary roles played by governments and CSOs and the implications of this for enhanced co-ordination and harmonisation of government and CSO efforts.

Recommendation 9b

Greater efforts should be made by governments and donors to support the participation of CSOs in government-led sector programmes (independently or under contract), and greater efforts by CSOs themselves to engage in these programmes.

Recommendation 9c

CSOs should make greater efforts to co-ordinate and harmonise their activities with those of other CSOs.

Recommendation 9d

Recognise civil society strengthening as an objective that is itself worth pursuing in a more comprehensive way by all development stakeholders.

Recommendation 9e

Recognise that responsive funding formulas continue to have an important role to play for tapping into the energy and innovative ideas of citizens and CSOs as agents of change and development.

The emphasis of this section is primarily on Recommendations 9a and 9b. Recommendations 9c to 9e overlap with Recommendations 13 and 14 in the CSO Effectiveness section, and will be dealt with in that section.

Central to these recommendations is the potential complementarity of government and CSO programmes in particular sectors. We saw a case of CSO-government complementarity in the last section, in the case of the *Progresso/CODE* initiative in Mozambique's education sector (Example 29). In Example 31, we look at another case from Mozambique – the work of AKFC in agriculture and rural development, which also complements the government's efforts.

Both the *Progresso/CODE* and AKFC initiatives are CIDA funded. This reflects an explicit CIDA strategy in Mozambique to invest in “a balanced combination of contributions to pooled funds with other donors, and support to decentralised projects that target the most vulnerable” (CIDA, 2004 in AKFC, 2007:2). This approach allows CIDA to support CSO-led initiatives that complement government-led programme-based approaches (PBAs), but are more closely aligned with localised needs and realities.

We have seen other examples of CSOs complementing government-led PBAs in other sections. In Burkina Faso, we saw how a CSO coalition helps to bridge regional and national decision-making processes (Example 22). In Indonesia, we saw how World Vision's Fight TB Programme complements that of the government, using a volunteer-based approach at the community level (Example 24). World Vision has played a similar role in extending health and nutrition initiatives to remote areas of Ghana in collaboration with government health staff.

The Microfinance Investment Support Facility in Afghanistan (MISFA) (Example 32) offers another case of CSO-government complementarity. MISFA was established under the Government of Afghanistan's Ministry for Rural Rehabilitation and Development as a vehicle through which the government and donors channel technical assistance and funding to build up microfinance at the lower end of the financial sector, in collaboration with civil society and private sector microfinance service delivery institutions.

We conclude this section with an example illustrating what can happen when the CSO and government efforts are not sufficiently co-ordinated: the case of HIV/AIDS in Mozambique, where a lack of government efforts to harness the potential of CSOs working in this sector resulted in lost opportunities to achieve more effective government programmes of HIV prevention (Example 33).

In practice: Complementarity between government and CSOs

Example 31. Aga Khan Foundation Canada's Coastal Rural Support Programme in Mozambique*

In the late 90s, AKFC launched its Coastal Rural Support Programme, in collaboration with the government, in the northern region of Mozambique. Initial funding for this effort was provided by CIDA's Canadian Partnership Branch. Based on strong results and support from Mozambique officials, this first initiative grew into a six-year AKFC programme funded by CIDA's bilateral desk for Mozambique and other donors.

The Coastal Rural Support Programme takes a long-term, multi-sectoral approach intended to address the many dimensions and causes of acute rural poverty at the household and community levels in the region. It has fostered an array of innovative measures, such as community-managed early childhood development, and block farming aimed at improving farming practices and preventing animal attacks. AKFC works actively to distil lessons from the programme and disseminate these to other stakeholders.

The programme contributes to the government's poverty reduction strategy and to relevant sector-wide approaches (SWAPs) in various ways by:

- building government capacity at provincial and district levels;
- supporting government's efforts to enhance service delivery;
- developing the capacity of grassroots civil society structures;
- supporting linkages between local CSOs and local government; and
- supporting government programme and policy reforms.

The programme is aligned with government priorities and allows government to extend the reach and depth of its work in ways that are aligned with the needs and realities of local communities. The programme thus harnesses the best of government and civil society initiative to enhance their joint effectiveness.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Aga Khan Foundation Canada Coastal Rural Support Program", case study (2007).

Example 32. Pooled funding for microfinance in Afghanistan

The Microfinance Investment Support Facility for Afghanistan is a multi-stakeholder national programme launched by the Government of Afghanistan in June 2003. MISFA is now one of the world's largest microfinance programmes, and is incorporated as a

government-owned company. However, this company does not deliver microfinance services. It operates as a wholesaler, enabling donors to pool their resources to build up the microfinance sector in Afghanistan, in collaboration with international, regional, and local civil society and private sector microfinance service-delivery institutions.

MISFA now has over 400 000 active clients (70 per cent of whom are women), in 23 of Afghanistan's 34 provinces. Research results indicate that the microfinance sector in Afghanistan has led to increased business activity and improved socio-economic status for its clients.

The programme's success can be attributed to many factors. These include:

- strong leadership by the government in the beginning, evolving to arms' length involvement;
- high quality staff;
- a pooled donor funding mechanism that offers capacity building support and funding for microfinance institutions;
- close alignment with local and national priorities; and
- growing local Afghan involvement.

Extracted from: "Microfinance Investment Support Facility for Afghanistan (MISFA)", case study (2008).

Example 33. Lost opportunities in the fight against HIV/AIDS in Mozambique

SALAMA, a local public health NGO in Mozambique addressing HIV and AIDS, has developed a national reputation for innovative awareness-raising programmes on HIV and AIDS in neighbourhoods and schools using theatre, skits, debates, films, radio programmes and talks at schools or during halftime at soccer games. SALAMA also runs a homecare programme that trains local people as volunteer caregivers to build the capacity of families to look after chronically-ill family members.

Unfortunately, SALAMA and other similar NGOs with extensive local knowledge have not been included in a meaningful way in the country's national health programming. The national health sector strategy gives government a virtual monopoly in implementing critical activities including HIV testing, distribution of condoms in rural areas, and anti-retroviral treatment. As a result, the space for CSOs to creatively explore and experiment outside of national policy frameworks has been considerably reduced.

This marginalisation of Mozambican public-health NGOs with specialised local knowledge and experience has represented a lost opportunity on a number of fronts. For instance, government, donors and INGOs alike have been slow to fully appreciate a key cause of HIV transmission, the practice of maintaining a small number of simultaneous, long-term partners. This has resulted in less effective government and INGO programmes and campaigns, because of the way that they associate the transmission of HIV with reckless behaviour such as drinking and prostitution. These campaigns have complicated the work of local NGOs whose messaging is based on a more subtle understanding of the moral rules of the game in Mozambique.

This case study argues that donors and governments would get greater traction in the AIDS struggle by harmonising, co-ordinating and aligning their efforts with more locally-designed and controlled programmes run by indigenous NGOs such as SALAMA.

Extracted from: Bastos and Libroch (2008).

Managing for results and accountability

The AG-CS makes seven specific recommendations on results management and accountability that can be divided into three groups: results management models (Recommendations 10a, 9b and 10b); systems of accountability, emphasising accountability to beneficiaries (Recommendations 10c to 10e); and standards of openness, transparency and access to information regarding aid flows (Recommendations 11a and 11b). We divide those into two groups for purposes of presentation here, dealing separately with Recommendations 10a and 10b.

Recommendation 10a

Adopt results-based approaches and results-monitoring mechanisms intended first and foremost as management tools to promote iterative learning and adaptation, while empowering the ultimate beneficiaries of development programmes.

Recommendation 10b

Adopt a more meaningful approach to results that includes greater attention to indicators of institutional and social change and to sex-disaggregated data of importance to CSOs operating as agents of change.

CSOs have adopted a range of results-based approaches. Some have found ways to make conventional approaches based on the use of the logical framework methodology work for them; others have turned to alternative or complementary approaches. We look here at a number of different approaches considered well-adapted to the needs of CSOs.

The first is an approach called “outcome mapping” developed by the International Development Research Centre (IDRC) in collaboration with partners in West Africa, India and Latin America. The emphasis of outcome mapping is on behavioural change, in recognition of the fact that development is ultimately “done by and for people” (CCIC, 2008b:5). An application of outcome mapping in Zimbabwe is featured in Example 34.

This example is followed by a description of approaches to monitoring used by the World Conservation Union in Asia, which has adopted a two-pronged approach for monitoring capacity development results. This includes one prong based on the conventional logical framework approach (LFA) to satisfy donor requirements, and another based on a more dynamic and flexible approach for organisational learning, management and planning (Example 35).

Example 36 describes two methods used by Keystone: Impact Planning and Learning System Design; and comparative constituency feedback. It is included here to help illustrate methods of results management and accountability that involve constituents and give them voice, ensuring greater downward accountability than might be the case under traditional approaches.

Another approach worth mentioning is the “most significant change method”, which emphasises testimonials of change from people directly involved in development programmes. It can be implemented without the need for advanced technical capabilities in data collection and analysis. By giving people a role in defining the changes that occur and their significance to them, this method “helps organisations to understand the

effects emerging from their activities, and how and why they are occurring” (Baser and Morgan, 2008:103).

Example 37 illustrates how IDRC has adopted an approach to monitoring and evaluation which marries attention to rigour with emphasis on the partner’s own management, accountability and learning needs.

We conclude with an illustration from Nepal which draws attention to the usefulness of systematic attention to data disaggregation as a tool for measuring change in areas such as social equality and inclusion, according to criteria such as gender, socio-economic status, or age (Example 38).

A review of these cases and of the literature suggests the following guidelines on meaningful and useful approaches to RBM (Baser and Morgan, 2008; CCIC, 2005; CIDA, 2002b; Lavergne, 2002):

- The costs of data collection need to be balanced against the benefits. This requires sensitivity to local workloads and competing priorities.
- Special attention is required to stories and indicators of qualitative results associated with institutional and social change. This requires a long-term perspective.
- Participatory, inclusive approaches have intrinsic value for promoting ownership and downward accountability, and generating information on results that are valued by participants.
- A sound approach to RBM should allow for uncertainty, iterative learning and non-linear forms of causality. These features are not easily captured by the LFA, which needs to be complemented with other forms of information, including evidence of strategic thinking that lays out how an intervention is expected to make a difference in a complex and uncertain world.
- Results-based approaches have high potential value for encouraging more rigorous attention to results, and as a capacity development tool. This requires an approach that is not excessively mechanistic and focused on upward accountability to donors.

In practice: Results-based approaches that promote learning and empowerment

Example 34. Outcome mapping in Zimbabwe

Since 2003, planning, monitoring and evaluation of a programme in Zimbabwe to integrate environmental education into teacher training has evolved from being merely an accountability exercise, into a structured, participatory, learning-oriented process. As with most development programmes, the original approach to results management was based on the LFA. However, as the programme progressed, it became clear that the LFA posed certain shortcomings and challenges:

- Accountability was directed mainly towards the donor’s head office.
- Planning, monitoring and evaluation seemed divorced from field realities because local partners did not contribute their perspectives or participate in decision-making and planning.
- The LFA did not allow for the identification and reflection of many types of results that the programme was seeking to achieve.

- The framework did not address the sustainability of the programme.
- It was not conducive to collective learning.

In responding to these challenges, programme partners decided to introduce a modified approach based on self-assessment and team building, to better accommodate the complexity and particularities of the programme. They turned for inspiration to a framework called “outcome mapping” developed by IDRC, which adopts a more dynamic, participatory, and holistic approach focused on behavioural change.

Implementation of this approach required considerable effort, but transformed the initiative’s approach to planning, monitoring and evaluation into something more endogenous, relevant and transformative. The approach has opened up new opportunities for examining the programme’s intended and unintended results, and actively refining implementation strategies in response to new challenges and opportunities. Outcome mapping has encouraged participants to look beyond the achievement of results, to explore how the results were achieved, and the lessons to be derived from that analysis.

Use of the LFA was not abandoned altogether, but has been retained primarily for use in meeting the programme’s upward accountability requirements, while outcome mapping is used for monitoring and evaluation at the operational level.

Extracted from: IDRC (no date) “Learning the Way Forward: Adapting Steep’s Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation Process Through Outcome Mapping”, case study (2008). For more on outcome mapping, see: www.outcomemapping.ca.

Example 35. The World Conservation Union’s parallel capacity monitoring systems

Results-based management based on the LFA has proved particularly inadequate in capacity development initiatives, where process dynamics, non-linear approaches, and qualitative results are important. To address such difficulties, the World Conservation Union in Asia manages two capacity monitoring systems in parallel.

The first of these is the monitoring system for reporting to donors, which is managed by a monitoring and learning officer. This system is seen as the cost of doing business with the international community, but is considered to be of limited interest or value for management and planning purposes.

The second, parallel system, is managed by the Executive Director, who follows it closely. It focuses on what is going right and what needs fixing, and provides spaces for learning in which power relationships are suspended. These include regular management and programme reviews, retreats to examine and self-evaluate programmes and financial achievements, and regional programme co-ordinators’ meetings. All of these subsystems feed into collective strategic thinking and into the real decision-making processes of the organisation.

Extracted from: Baser and Morgan (2008).

Example 36. Keystone’s approach to impact planning and learning through constituency voice*

Keystone is a specialised organisation that works with a wide range of funders, other CSOs, and social enterprises to design new ways of planning, measuring, learning, and communicating social change to foster accountability and learning. It emphasises two major techniques:

- Impact Planning and Learning System Design.
- Comparative Constituency Feedback.

The first of these, Impact Planning and Learning System Design, includes mechanisms such as the following whereby those most affected can meaningfully influence planning and measurement:

- developing a theory of change that is shared with project participants;
- identifying impact indicators of relevance to participants;
- gathering evidence of success with participants and learning from it;
- reporting of lessons learned in a way that is publicly available; and
- strategic reassessment of outcomes and approaches based on lessons learned.

Comparative Constituency Feedback involves anonymous surveys that capture the perceptions of an organisation's work by its constituents. This process allows organisations to assess the quality of their relationships and their performance over time and to compare their performance against that of similar organisations.

Basing indicators of success on a shared theory of change helps participants to appreciate the complexity of change processes and helps to broaden local and democratic ownership of these processes, by creating a system wherein those most affected by change can meaningfully influence planning and measurement. Comparative Constituency Feedback can be used to improve decision-making, and helps to rebalance accountability for results in favour of beneficiaries.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Impact Planning and Learning through Constituency Voice", case study (2008).

Example 37. IDRC's approach to monitoring and evaluation

Monitoring and evaluation is serious business at IDRC. A recent report by the Auditor General of Canada noted the Centre's commitment to continuously improving the assessment of its programme's outcomes and impacts, and remarked on the elaborate set of mechanisms it has developed for this purpose.

As a research organisation, IDRC has found it necessary to adapt its systems to accommodate the dynamic and exploratory nature of its partners' programmes, where change processes can be slow and uncertain. Adapting to this reality, the Centre has adopted a flexible approach that does not impose any particular monitoring and evaluation approach on its partners. Though specific methods such as Outcome Mapping have been developed and are promoted, Outcome Mapping is seen as only one option of many.

IDRC emphasises three core principles with respect to monitoring and evaluation: utility, rigour and capacity development. This means that monitoring and evaluation should have a clear use and respond to a partner's needs both in terms of accountability and learning. At the same time, the Centre works with partners to ensure the monitoring and evaluation methods to be applied pass standards of scientific rigour. Finally, building partners' capacity is considered critical to ensure that a culture of monitoring and evaluation takes root in partners' management systems.

Extracted from: IDRC (2008).

In practice: Data disaggregation and social change

Example 38. Capturing social exclusion through data disaggregation in Nepal

In Nepal, a World Bank-DFID initiative on social exclusion identified six categories of data disaggregation that capture key elements of social differentiation in Nepal. DFID is now co-operating with line ministries in Nepal to apply a disaggregated framework for monitoring results in different sectors.

Features of good practice that have emerged from this exercise include:

- investment in research to identify appropriate, feasible, and relevant categories for disaggregation;
- long-term commitment on the part of funders and implementers; and
- investment in capacity development at different levels, from the high-level managers overseeing implementation to the ground-level staff gathering data.

Where disaggregation is not feasible, qualitative data, stories, and case material can be used to track people's perceptions of change.

Extracted from: Ferguson (2008).

The AG-CS also recommends the following under Managing for Results and Accountability:

Recommendation 10c

Adopt an approach to accountability that emphasises a rebalancing of accountability for results in favour of beneficiaries.

Recommendation 10d

Reinforce accountability systems in country for all development actors (donors, governments, CSOs).

Recommendation 10e

Adopt a multi-stakeholder approach to monitoring and evaluation that includes the effective and timely engagement of CSOs and beneficiary populations, including representation from women's rights organisations and other socially marginalised groups.

Recommendation 11a

All stakeholders are encouraged to adopt the highest possible standards of openness, transparency and access to information: donors and international financial institutions should commit to delivering timely and meaningful information to other stakeholders on their aid flows and policies, including ODA flows to CSOs.

Recommendation 11b

Developing country governments should work with elected representatives and CSOs on how to achieve increased transparency of both official and non-official aid flows and improved accountability for development results.

The common thread of these recommendations is represented by Recommendation 10c, which emphasises “a rebalancing of accountability for results in favour of beneficiaries”. This is seen to require the reinforcement of accountability systems, greater openness and transparency and the adoption of a multi-stakeholder approach to monitoring and evaluation.

Governments and CSOs have recently introduced a number of innovative developments in the field of “social accountability”. These aim to strengthen accountability to beneficiaries in the spirit of openness and transparency. They include participatory budgeting, gender budgeting, public expenditure tracking and citizen monitoring and evaluation of government service delivery.

The following provides five examples of CSO engagement in social accountability. The first two are cases of CSO engagement in the analysis of public budgets, under South Africa’s Budget Information Service (Example 39), and One World Action’s Just Budgets programme (Example 40). A second category of social accountability mechanisms focuses on monitoring functions after the fact, as illustrated by Ghana’s HIPC Watch Initiative (Example 41), the use of Public Expenditure Tracking Surveys (Example 42) and an initiative for monitoring infrastructure projects in the Philippines (Example 43).

The last two cases illustrate examples of CSO accountability, including an NGO transparency and accountability initiative in Colombia (Example 44) and the efforts of CARE Peru to increase its own accountability to recipients (Example 45). Readers will find other closely related examples in the CSO Partnerships section of this book, which includes several cases of CSO standard-setting exercises designed to promote increased accountability for results (Examples 72 to 75).

Improved CSO accountability for results as called for in Recommendations 10d and 11b poses special challenges as it relates to the collective performance of CSOs or the overall performance of individual CSOs. While donors note the need for “effective, institution-wide, outcome-based monitoring and evaluation systems” in relation to their engagement with CSOs, there is little documented experience on how this can best be achieved (World Bank, 2005:14). The challenge for donors is how to aggregate results from the large number of relatively small-scale CSO projects that they fund. This remains an issue even when a donor’s support to CSOs is more programme-based, because programme-based support may itself support a series of project activities, the collective results of which are not easy to assemble. Further work and experimentation is needed to better define the problem, and determine how best to account for results emerging from myriad civil society initiatives.

A related area requiring further work is how to ensure greater transparency of aid flows, including those involving CSOs, as called for in Recommendations 11a and 11b. There may be lessons to learn from a database that the Swedish International Development Agency (Sida) has put in place to track and publicise their funding to and through Swedish CSOs, which provides information on CSO projects by country and region and by sector or theme, along with information on local partners, and total project budget figures (www.sida.se/ngodatabase).

In practice: Social accountability

Example 39. South Africa's Budget Information Service*

The Institute for Democracy in South Africa is a CSO working to support the consolidation of democracy in South Africa by building up civil society and governance institutions. Its Budget Information Service was established in order to provide timely and accessible public policy information on the impact of the budget on poor South Africans. The Service is divided into units covering Children, Women, AIDs, Sectors (covering health, welfare, and education budgets) and the Africa Budget.

The Budget Information Service is one of the most experienced budget groups around the world. In operation since 1995, this project has encouraged the creation of similar initiatives in over 50 other countries. It has contributed substantial methodological and conceptual innovations to the field and has served as an inspiration and source of advice and support for many other groups.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).
Extracted from: Hofbauer (2006).

Example 40. Just Budgets: gender-responsive budgeting in Africa*

Involving a partnership with CSOs in four African countries, One World Action's Just Budgets programme supports CSOs, developing country governments, and donors to track their commitment to gender equality through gender-responsive budgeting. Gender-responsive budgeting analyses the implications of public spending and taxation for women relative to men and can support advocacy for adjustments in public expenditure to match gender policy commitments. The Just Budgets initiative has identified key elements of a framework to ensure that gender analysis is systematically integrated into budget planning processes.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).
Extracted from: "Just Budgets: Increasing Accountability and Aid Effectiveness through Gender Budget Analysis", case study (2008).

Example 41. The Ghana HIPC Watch Initiative*

In 2001, the Government of Ghana challenged CSOs to serve as watchdogs with respect to the Ghana Poverty Reduction Strategy (GPRS). The Ghana HIPC Watch Initiative was launched by the Social Enterprise Development Foundation of West Africa in response to this invitation. In 2002, the initiative covered the country's 24 poorest districts; by 2005, this was scaled up to 42 districts. The initiative uses Participatory Monitoring and Evaluation to promote good governance, accountability and equity in the implementation of the GPRS.

The approach involves three interrelated components:

- economic literacy and training of civil society groups and District Assemblies around the principles of partnership, participation, good governance and equity that are at the heart of the GPRS;
- monitoring and evaluation of projects implemented with HIPC funds at the local level; and
- advocacy, aiming to influence Parliament, ministries, donors, and INGOs, based on the findings and the policy recommendations generated by the project's monitoring and evaluation activities.

At the end of each district-level training workshop, a multi-stakeholder District HIPC Monitoring Committee is elected, representing farmers, women, youth, persons with disability, and local government. These members are then trained on how to conduct Participatory Monitoring and Evaluation.

These same groups are also involved in advocacy work. Lobby teams are organised in three groups: women, people with disabilities, and Northern Ghana; and lobby events are organised once a year for each of these groups. Activities include television appearances, radio programmes, newspaper articles and face-to-face meetings.

As a result of this initiative, civil society and government collaboration has been institutionalised at district and regional levels for the first time. The approach has also democratised the implementation of the GPRS, by involving previously excluded groups. By 2004, HIPC Watch was a recognised civil society voice in the GPRS process, championing accountability and transparency.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: "Ghana HIPC Watch: Holding Government Accountable to Poverty Reduction Strategies", case study (2008).

Example 42. Public Expenditure Tracking Surveys in Uganda and Tanzania

Public Expenditure Tracking Surveys (PETS) are a mechanism for pursuing transparency and accountability from governments. These surveys track the flow of public funds and material resources from the central government, through the administrative hierarchy, and out to the frontline service providers. The aim is to improve the quality of service delivery at the local level. The key question that a survey sets out to answer is whether public funds and materials end up where they are supposed to, or why they do not.

The dramatic impact of PETS in Uganda's primary education sector has been one of the most cited successes of this approach, leading to a reduction of leakage in primary education capitation grants from an average of almost 90% in 1991-95 to less than 20% in 2001. However, PETS should not be seen as a silver bullet. What made the Ugandan experience special is that PETS formed part of a larger initiative involving several components, including the publication of financial transfers to local government in newspapers, awareness-raising campaigns; and capacity development of local-level stakeholders to understand and demand their rights.

By comparison, the implementation of PETS in Tanzania was not part of such a comprehensive initiative, and due to the absence of political-level acceptance of the findings, CSOs and communities have been limited in their ability to use the results to pursue improved services.

Based on: Sundet (2007).

Example 43. Monitoring infrastructure projects in the Philippines

Concerned Citizens of Abra for Good Government is a CSO that monitors government infrastructure projects in Abra Province, Philippines. It was formed in 1987, in response to the new government policy to increase community participation in development programmes, and received training from the government's National Economic Development Authority.

The organisation works from government documentation, including approved plans and drawings, work programmes, financial information and technical specifications, and holds community meetings to inform citizens about projects in their area. Using local volunteers, experts and staff, Concerned Citizens of Abra visits construction sites and documents progress, which it compares against reports submitted by the contractor on project completion. They then submit an audit report and recommendations to the appropriate authorities. Government responses have included ordering a contractor to replace poorly constructed sections of a roadbed at his own expense, and recovering overpayment from another contractor.

Concerned Citizens of Abra's growing expertise in monitoring led to a partnership with the National Commission on Audit in 2001 to conduct participatory audits. Their collaborative efforts involved assessing road repair projects, interviewing project officials, examining available records, making site visits, and holding group discussions with local residents. Community involvement played a key role in verifying the accuracy of expenditures and helped to prove that early completion of work on one project was due to poor quality construction. The Commission incorporated lessons from the audit process into its Manual on the Conduct of Participatory Audits. Unfortunately, the participatory audit exercise was terminated after a change in the Commission's administration.

Extracted from: Ramkumar (2008).

In practice: CSO accountability

Example 44. NGO transparency and accountability in Colombia*

In Colombia, NGOs for Transparency and Accountability is an initiative led by NGO associations and networks to develop and implement minimum standards of information sharing with the public, both individually and on a common web page. Through this initiative, NGOs describe who they are, what they do, how they do it, what resources they use, who the beneficiaries of their actions are, and what they are achieving.

This transparency and accountability exercise has been very effective in highlighting lessons learned and continuing challenges faced by CSOs in Colombia, and has provided the incentive to continue improving CSO effectiveness, while strengthening democracy in the country.

An important lesson learned is that it is easier for CSOs to submit to public scrutiny as part of a collective initiative like a federation or association than individually. In a country where distrust is the rule and the discovery of hidden ties between individuals and institutions with illegal groups has become a common occurrence, the fact that there is a group of CSOs that voluntarily subject themselves to public scrutiny has had a positive impact on public perceptions and confidence.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Transparency and Accountability: Building Public Trust in Colombia", case study (2008).

Example 45. Accountability to beneficiaries by CARE Peru*

CARE Peru put accountability towards disaster-affected people into practice following the earthquake of 15 August 2007 by putting together an accountability framework, including principles and standards, a statement of purpose, and a statement of desired outcomes (to contribute to the well-being and empowerment of women, men and children affected by the earthquake and to the protection of their rights).

Application of this framework involved four elements:

- provision of public information through public meetings and workshops, messages on national and local radio, flyers and posters;
- mechanisms for the participation of affected people in decision-making;
- mechanisms for systematic feedback from affected communities; and
- application of Sphere humanitarian standards in their programme.

All these aspects helped to ensure that the response was based on genuine needs as expressed by the affected populations.

That CARE Peru was able to establish this system was facilitated by the fact that one of their main funders, DFID, has incorporated a section on accountability to beneficiaries' into its humanitarian funding guidelines. This gave CARE Peru an entry point for explaining accountability and justifying the costs. Donors were supportive in other ways as well, by providing the budget flexibility to cover the costs of implementing the accountability framework and responding to suggestions raised by beneficiaries.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: "Making Accountability to Disaster Affected People a Reality", case study (2008).

Chapter 6

Illustrations on CSO Effectiveness

This chapter provides examples of how developing country governments, donors and CSOs themselves can work together to ensure that CSOs reach their full potential as development and aid actors. It explores how an enabling environment can be provided to enhance the vibrancy and diversity of civil society; discusses different models and facets of donor support; and concludes with examples of how CSO partnerships can be enhanced.

This section focuses specifically on the issue of CSO effectiveness, asking what is required in order for the contributions of CSOs as development and aid actors to reach their full potential. Following the *AG-CS Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations*, we deal with the subject under three thematic headings: the enabling environment, good donorship, and CSO partnerships. Each of these involves challenges for developing country governments, donors and CSOs alike.

Understanding the civil society landscape

An important first step for all stakeholders is to understand the civil society landscape in particular countries or internationally – how it is organised, the functions it performs, and the space that it occupies.

To date, most civil society “mapping” has been done at the level of individual countries. Civil society mapping has mostly been used by Northern CSOs and by official donors to make programming choices, and can be used as well for baseline and assessment purposes (INTRAC, 2008c).

When the main purpose of civil society mapping is to identify potential CSO partners, an inventory approach is often used to produce a list of CSOs active in different geographic areas and sectors, and a description of their activities and capacities. UNDP, for example, has undertaken inventory exercises in collaboration with national-level Civil Society Advisory Committees 46 (UNDP, 2006). Similarly, USAID has developed an NGO Sustainability Index, used primarily to assess the results of their own civil society programming. This index looks at CSO organisational capacity, financial viability, advocacy, service provision, infrastructure, public image and the legal environment (INTRAC, 2008c).

Comprehensive approaches to understanding the civil society landscape would need to cover a range of aspects, including:

- formal and informal linkages between CSOs and international or regional counterparts;
- linkages with government and the private sector;
- the enabling environment, including government attitudes toward civil society;
- the history of civil society; and
- local incarnations of civil society, including informal groupings of individuals or organisations that form in response to specific issues and needs.

One of the principal sources of information on the characteristics and status of civil society in different countries today is the growing body of work under the CIVICUS Civil Society Index project, described in Example 46.

In practice: Understanding the CSO landscape

Example 46. The CIVICUS Civil Society Index*

Since 2003, CIVICUS has developed and piloted a Civil Society Index (CSI) to assess the state of civil society in particular countries in a way that allows for cross-country comparability of findings. The approach uses 74 indicators that measure important aspects of the civil society landscape. These are grouped into four categories: structure, environment, values and impact.

The project aims to enhance and strengthen civil society ownership in identifying and developing strategies for its own development. Work in each case is led by a national co-ordinating organisation which forms a National Index Team with two other partners to help carry out the main tasks of the project, with support from the CIVICUS project team. This Team is encouraged to adapt and modify the toolkit provided to better reflect the local context, with the help of a National Advisory Group composed of stakeholders from civil society, government, the media, academia, donors and the private sector.

This approach has been implemented in over 50 countries and 48 country reports have been published to date. These reports provide stakeholders with a comprehensive and inclusive picture of the civil society landscape, and can be used to identify measures that could be taken to strengthen civil society and enhance CSO effectiveness.

Examples of how the reports are being used include the following:

- In Ghana, the knowledge and the sense of ownership among civil society stakeholders generated by the CSI project helped to motivate the establishment of a Resource Centre that contributes to civil society capacity development in the country.
- In Uganda, through the CSI consultative process, civil society stakeholders mobilised and collectively developed proposals to change government policy on legitimacy, transparency and accountability.
- In Fiji, the CSI initiative contributed to the establishment of the “Social Leadership Training Institute” by bringing civil society stakeholders together to find solutions to address the leadership gap in Fiji’s civil society.
- In Bulgaria, CSI partner organisations and other CSOs lobbied government to implement a 1 percent tax law to secure greater financial sustainability for CSOs.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: “CIVICUS Civil Society Index”, case study (2008), and communication from Sue Le-Ba, Research Fellow, CIVICUS (2008).

Enabling environment for civil society

Recommendation 12a

Stakeholders should recognise that the creation of an enabling environment for vibrant, democratic and diverse civil society is a basic requirement for CSO effectiveness.

Recommendation 12b

The enabling conditions required for civil society to meet its potential in different countries should be systematically assessed, with a view to implementing improved practices by all stakeholder groups.

Recommendation 12c

Measures should be put in place by all development stakeholders to ensure that CSOs are transparent and accountable first and foremost to their constituencies and stakeholders, while accounting to donors and governments for the use of public funds.

The subject of the enabling environment draws our attention to the state of civil society in specific developing countries, in particular – although in principle one can also speak of the enabling environment in donor countries and internationally. Here, we focus on the state of civil society at the country level.

The enabling environment is multi-dimensional. It includes a number of conditions having to do with the general character of governance in a country, including:

- the vitality of democratic parliamentary systems and resultant opportunities for alliance building between CSOs and Members of Parliament to advance agendas of joint interest;
- the quality of the legal and judicial system, which can provide the assurance and means for just settlement of conflicts;
- freedom of the press, and freedom of expression more generally;
- conditions to ensure the protection and promotion of human rights such as the right to peaceful assembly and association, and the right of access to information; and
- the degree of decentralisation and the extent to which there exist opportunities for dialogue and collaboration between CSOs and decentralised government bodies.

Other aspects of the enabling environment more specific to civil society include the following:

- structures and processes for citizen participation and multi-stakeholder dialogue between and among CSOs, government, elected representatives, donors and the private sector;
- CSO-specific policies and legislation;
- taxation regulations, including charitable status provisions and tax benefits to promote individual or corporate philanthropy; and
- regulations and norms to promote CSO transparency and accountability to their constituencies.

In what follows, we look at a number of illustrations corresponding to these two aspects of the enabling environment (general conditions and aspects specific to civil society).

Legal and judicial systems and human rights

We look first at three examples of general conditions affecting the enabling environment for CSOs:

- an illustration from South Africa, of how an enabling legal and judicial system can be used by CSOs to pursue human rights (Example 47);
- the case of India, which has enacted a *Right to Information Act* (Example 48); and

- the case of Ghana as a country where press freedom is guaranteed in legislation and upheld in practice, with a high incidence of active, independent media bodies (Example 49).

In practice: General conditions affecting the enabling environment for CSOs

Example 47. Court action and human rights in South Africa

In 2002, in South Africa, the legal system was able to process a case of public interest litigation pitting the HIV/Aids Treatment Action Coalition against the Ministry of Health. In a court challenge targeting the government's health policy, the Treatment Action Coalition appealed to rights enshrined in the country's constitution to assert the right to anti-retrovirals for pregnant women. The Coalition's position was that the government was being "unreasonably prohibitive" in limiting anti-retrovirals for the prevention of mother-to-child transmission to only 18 pilot sites. They argued further fault on the government's part in not providing a comprehensive national programme to address mother-to-child transmission of HIV.

The High Court and Constitutional Court found that the government was not complying with its constitutional obligations, and ordered the government to roll out a nation-wide programme. The ruling gave the Coalition the impetus to press for further changes to South Africa's HIV/AIDS policies. Further civil society action was necessary to ensure that the government implemented the Court's orders, but the most recent commitment from the Government of South Africa is to provide treatment to 80 per cent of adults who need it by 2011.

Based on: Ferguson (2008:31) and Gauri and Brinks (2008:x).

Example 48. India's Right to Information Act

The right to information has been an issue for CSOs in India for over two decades, and Indian CSOs have achieved a record of success in accessing public information in addressing citizens' concerns on a case-by-case basis. Based on such successes, CSOs in India pressured the government to apply a more general solution.

The government responded in 2005, by enacting India's Right to Information Act, which gives Indian citizens access to records of central government and state governments. Civil society observers consider that this Act is one of the most significant laws enacted by the Parliament of India, providing a framework for the establishment of an unprecedented level of access to information by citizens of India.

Under the provisions of the Act, any citizen may request information from a public authority, which is required to reply expeditiously within thirty days. The Act also requires every public authority to computerise their records for wide dissemination and to proactively publish certain categories of information in order to minimise the need for citizens to formally request information. Information disclosure in India was hitherto restricted by the Official Secrets Act 1923 and various other special laws, which the new Act now relaxes.

Working to ensure the application of the Act, the Indian CSO, PRIA is working to raise citizens' awareness of the Act and has launched a study of its implementation in 12 states (PRIA 2008b).

Based on: Jenkins and Goetz (1999); PRIA (2008b); Wikipedia (2008). For more information, see the Right to Information Community Portal of India at www.rtiindia.org.

Example 49. Freedom of the press in Ghana

Although systematic media gagging is not uncommon on the African continent, Heads of state have committed their governments to promoting freedom of expression and independence of the communications media through supra-national protocols such as Conference on Security, Stability and Development Co-operation in Africa and the Constitutive Act of the African Union, which expresses determination to promote and protect human rights and to consolidate democratic institutions and culture.

Ghana provides an example of good practice regarding freedom of the press in Africa. The 1992 Ghanaian Constitution guarantees the right to freedom of speech and expression, and includes an entire chapter on the freedoms and independence of the media. An independent National Media Commission was established by Act of Parliament to ensure that the media's constitutional rights are fulfilled.

Ghana's media currently includes a rich and growing diversity of public, private and community media institutions. Out of four television stations, only one is state-owned and controlled. In radio, the Ghana Broadcasting Corporation is owned and run by the state, but is complemented by a proliferation of private media companies, including 125 FM stations nation-wide and eight community radio stations.

Of course, constitutional coverage is not sufficient to ensure a fully free and plural media, and constraints are evident even in the Ghanaian case. Requests for additional frequencies from community radio stations have been met with delays and restrictions; and certain restrictions on the media have emerged over time through acts of Parliament. One such act was the Emergency Powers Act (1994), which allows for government censorship of reporting from areas of the country in crisis. In 2002, another bill was passed that tightens regulations on print and electronic media.

Based on: M'boge and Gbaydee Doe (2004), and Wood and Barnes (2007).

CSO-specific practice, policy, and legislation

When it comes to aspects of the enabling environment that relate specifically to CSOs, the existence of policies, institutions and fora that governments put in place to foster citizen participation in policy making and service delivery is one of the most important. South Africa, featured in Example 50, provides a good general case of an enabling environment in this respect.

A country's framework of policy and legislation on CSOs is considered by many as a double-edged sword. On the one hand, it can help secure basic rights for CSOs to exist and operate and can establish registration, monitoring, and reporting standards and procedures that help to advance CSO transparency and accountability. In the best of scenarios, legislation governing CSOs is developed in partnership with CSOs, and complements CSOs' own regulations and norms for transparency and accountability to their constituencies, donors and governments.

However, a country's CSO framework can also limit the independence of CSOs, in contexts where governments are resistant to CSO actions for fear of being challenged (Mayhew, 2005; Moore, 2006). Instances of this phenomenon are on the rise with the "war on terror" or other considerations providing a rationale for policies and practice that severely restrict CSO activities and existence (Howell, Ishkanian, Obadare, Seckinelgin, Glasius, 2006).

For example, a bill passed in 2008 in Ethiopia restricts INGOs from several activities that are central to civil society's roles, in particular: advancing democratic and human rights;

promotion of equality between peoples, sexes or religions; pursuing conflict resolution and reconciliation; and addressing criminal justice issues. This restriction also applies to local CSOs receiving more than ten per cent of their funding from abroad (BBC, 2009).

Standing in contrast with this are two cases of enabling CSO policies illustrated in the examples below:

- Croatia's National Strategy for the Creation of an Enabling Environment for Civil Society Development (Example 51); and
- the government of India's NGO legislation (Example 52).

We conclude with some consideration of tax regulations more specifically. Tax regulations are a determinant of CSOs' ability to maintain a level of financial sustainability. Three types of tax legislation typically affect CSOs' financial base and their ability to expand it:

- tax exemption for CSOs;
- tax benefits for contributors to CSOs; and
- designation of a percentage of taxes that can be channelled to non-profit organisations in lieu of payment to the State (ICNL, 2003:37).

Example 53 illustrates a case of this third type of legislation, through the one per cent provision in the Hungarian, Polish and Slovakian tax systems.

Numerous publications have been produced on the subject of enabling legislation for CSOs by the International Centre for Not-for-Profit Law (ICNL), its European counterpart (European Centre for Not-for-Profit Law), and the Open Society Institute. Guidelines summarised in recent publications (Council of Europe, 2007 and ICNL, 2004) suggest that enabling CSO legislation should do the following:

- acknowledge CSOs' independence to pursue their own objectives, provided that the means employed are consistent with the requirements of a democratic society (Council of Europe, 2007:2);
- provide for independent and impartial decision-making for granting legal status to CSOs;
- abstain from requiring frequent renewal of CSOs' legal status;
- allow CSOs to solicit and receive funds from different sources, including public bodies in the country of CSO registration, private donors, other CSOs, other public bodies and multilateral agencies, subject only to laws generally applicable to customs, foreign exchange and money laundering and those on the funding of elections and political parties (Council of Europe, 2007:5);
- include allowances and mechanisms to assist CSOs in soliciting and receiving charitable donations, for example exemption from income and other taxes on such contributions and incentives for making charitable donations through income tax deductions or credits (Council of Europe, 2007:6); and
- include exemptions from taxes on CSO income from investments, rent, royalties, economic activities and capital gains.

A recent publication from the World Movement for Democracy and ICNL (WMD/ICNL, 2008) proposes six International Principles Protecting Civil Society, all of which are aligned with international human rights law:

- the right to entry (freedom of association);
- the right to operate free from unwarranted state interference;

- the right to freedom of expression;
- the right to communication and co-operation;
- the right to seek and secure resources; and
- the state's duty to protect.

In practice: Enabling policies and legislation

Example 50. Civil society in South Africa

Civil society participation in public affairs has come to be viewed as the natural way of doing business in South Africa. There are historical reasons for this that are related to the closeness of the African National Congress to CSOs during the apartheid struggle and the absorption of key civil society leaders into the post-apartheid government led by the African National Congress. CSOs operate freely in South Africa, and the government engages with them systematically in policy dialogue and in service delivery.

This close relationship between civil society and the State has been bolstered by constitutional provisions, legislative reforms and support mechanisms designed to promote civil society participation and effectiveness in the country. Elements of this enabling framework include the following:

- constitutional provisions for public participation in the National Assembly, the National Council of Provinces, and the provincial legislature;
- the repeal of repressive legislation and an overall reorganisation of the security environment;
- the passage of the Non-Profit Act, which officially recognises civil society, and provides for supportive mechanisms to advance CSO accountability;
- replacement of a 1978 law that restricted CSOs' fund-raising capability by new legislation to facilitate resource flows to CSOs;
- creation of a national fund to support citizens' participation; and
- an affirmative action programme to increase women's participation in political affairs.

Illustrative of the CSO-government relationship in South Africa is how CSOs and the South African government took advantage of the AG-CS process on civil society and aid effectiveness to deepen their relationship. Contrary to how governments maintained a low profile with CSOs in many other countries, the South African government was actively engaged in national consultations with CSOs in the run up to HLF-3 in Accra.

Post-Accra, it has paid serious attention to the AAA's paragraph 20 on engagement with civil society. The government's Aid Effectiveness Action Plan includes specific reference to civil society, affirming that South Africa will "work with CSOs to provide an enabling environment that maximises their contributions to development, as channels of aid, service providers, advocacy actors and otherwise" and welcoming a proposal from CSOs to engage with government in a CSO-led multistakeholder process to promote CSO development effectiveness.

Extracted from: Government of South Africa National Treasury (2008), M'boge and Gbaydee Doe (2004).

Example 51. Croatia's national strategy to create an enabling environment for civil society*

Croatia provides an example of a conscious effort to improve the enabling environment for civil society. The principal instrument for this is the National Strategy for the Creation of an Enabling Environment for Civil Society Development from 2006 to 2011, adopted by the Croatian Government in July 2006.

Representing a broad consensus on strategic priorities, this strategy seeks to create conditions for community development in which citizens and CSOs participate with other elements of society in building a society of well-being and equal opportunity for all.

Among the strategic priorities identified are the following:

- strengthening the capacities and levels of CSO participation in the development and monitoring of public policies;
- improving mechanisms and standards for multi-stakeholder consultation in policy processes, in line with European Union standards;
- drafting and adopting a Code of Good Practice on Consultation; and
- establishing an Economic and Social Forum.

Planned improvements to the current legal framework include:

- adopting a new law on foundations;
- encouraging institutional, fiscal and social incentives for individual philanthropy and corporate investments in social development partnerships; and
- introducing public benefit status by revisiting tax benefits regulations.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Croatian National Strategy for the Creation of an Enabling Environment for Civil Society Development", case study (2008).

Example 52. India's National Policy on the Voluntary Sector*

In 2007, the Government of India, responded to calls to recognise CSOs as development actors in their own right, and approved a National Policy on the Voluntary Sector. This policy was developed over a three-year period through a participatory process with representatives from various levels of government and civil society. It has provided much-needed legitimacy and voice to the voluntary sector, while ensuring autonomy and independence of voluntary organisations and CSOs.

In order to expand the reach and impact of the policy, state governments have been asked to prepare similar policies, while state and central ministries dealing with the voluntary sector have been requested to take appropriate steps towards the national policy's implementation.

CSOs recognise that while the passing of the legislation is an important milestone in the recognition of their roles, monitoring of implementation is required to ensure its effectiveness. To that end, the Voluntary Action Network of India has organised state consultations of CSOs to disseminate the policy's message and mobilise civil society efforts to impress upon respective state governments the need for similar policies.

Also evident is the need for harmonised legislation on CSOs, more specifically, between the National Policy on the Voluntary Sector and India's Foreign Contributions Regulation Act, which regulates aid flows to CSOs. Government and CSOs have both expressed

concern about the Foreign Contributions Regulation Act and associated reporting requirements and registration criteria. CSOs have mobilised to review the Act, and dialogue is ongoing.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: “India’s National Policy on the Voluntary Sector”, case study (2008). For a copy of the policy, see www.planningcommission.gov.in/data/ngo/npvol07.pdf.

Example 53. Tax incentives in Eastern Europe: the one per cent law

Several countries in Eastern Europe have introduced legislation to allow taxpayers to channel a portion of their taxes to CSOs in lieu of payment to the State. Such a mechanism was first introduced in Hungary in 1996 through the “one per cent law”, which allowed taxpayers to designate one per cent of their income tax payments to a qualifying NGO, and another one per cent to a church. Taxpayers make the anonymous designation on forms submitted with their tax return, and the tax authority transfers the amounts designated after the beneficiary proves its entitlement. Lithuania, Poland, Slovakia and Romania have since enacted similar legislation.

The one per cent mechanism has a number of advantages, and is seen to achieve the following:

- it allows for de-politicised distribution of state funding to CSOs;
- enables local and small CSOs to access funds by mobilising local support;
- creates competition among CSOs, leading to increased professionalism and improved communication with constituencies; and
- raises awareness among taxpayers about the importance of CSOs.

The one per cent law provides an interesting example of how tax legislation can help provide an enabling environment for civil society. However, one should be aware of its limitations, as there are outstanding questions regarding the degree to which it meets its key objectives of increasing the pool of resources available to local CSOs and developing a philanthropic culture among taxpayers. In particular, the one per cent ceiling on contributions limits available resources from this mechanism, and there is a risk that funds will end up in the hands of those CSOs with the best marketing campaigns. No comprehensive study has been undertaken to assess the mechanism’s influence on the culture of philanthropy.

Extracted from: Hadzi-Miceva (2007).

Good donorship

The AC-CS *Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations* includes four sets of recommendations having to do with donorship issues involving CSOs (Recommendations 13 to 16). These recommendations cover four general topics:

- applying enriched principles of aid effectiveness (Recommendation 13);
- support for civil society strengthening (Recommendation 14);
- the choice and range of civil society support mechanisms (Recommendation 15); and
- donor procedures when providing support through Northern CSOs (Recommendation 16).

We cover each of these recommendations separately in what follows. Although one might expect official donor policy with respect to civil society to cover all four of these topics in an integrated way, we are not aware of any official donor that has a comprehensive policy covering all aspects of its engagement with civil society. A comprehensive donor policy with regard to civil society would include a number of elements, including:

- a general policy statement of recognition;
- a made-to-measure statement of aid effectiveness principles;
- a well-defined approach for promoting the strengthening of civil society;
- an appropriate and balanced menu of funding mechanisms for various categories of CSOs or CSO activities; and
- a well-defined partnership strategy for working with CSOs in the donor country.

A number of donors are seeking to clarify their policy positions with regard to civil society and to make their support more efficient and effective (Pratt and Wright, 2008).

Implementing the enriched aid effectiveness principles

Recommendation 13

Both official donors and CSOs in their capacity as donors, recipients and channels of aid should take measures to implement the enriched aid effectiveness principles identified in the section on enriching the Paris principles, including:

- a) respect for developing country partner ownership and leadership;
- b) alignment with developing country partner priorities and use of local systems;
- c) greater co-ordination and harmonisation of efforts, while respecting diversity and innovation;
- d) managing for results in a dynamic, iterative way; and
- e) enhanced accountability, with emphasis on downward accountability, and mutual accountability in donor-recipient CSO relationships.

Recommendation 13 proposes the application by official donors and CSOs in their capacity as donors, of the enriched aid effectiveness principles covered under Recommendations 4 to 11a. It is an overarching recommendation that overlaps with several others, which we will not attempt to illustrate separately here. Indeed, the good practice examples already provided in this paper and in the *Case Book* include numerous illustrations of CSOs and official donors applying the enriched Paris principles of aid effectiveness. The following table points to some of those examples. All involve CSOs engaged in a donor capacity with support from official donors.

Table 6.1. **Application of enriched principles by CSOs and official donors**

Illustrative case	CSO	Reference	Principles illustrated by the case
World Vision's Fight TB programme in Indonesia	World Vision	Example 24	Local ownership and alignment, co-ordination and harmonisation
Education in Mozambique	CODE	Example 29, <i>Case Book 7</i>	Local ownership and alignment, co-ordination and harmonisation
Rural development, Mozambique	Aga Khan Foundation	Example 31, <i>Case Book 8</i>	Local ownership and alignment, co-ordination and harmonisation
Accountability to beneficiaries in Peru	Care International	Example 45, <i>Case Book 14</i>	Local ownership, accountability
Capacity development in Guyana	CHF	Example 58 and <i>Case Book 24</i>	Local ownership
Funding for CSO participation, Honduras	Consortium of official and CSO donors	Example 64 and <i>Case Book 21</i>	Local ownership and alignment, co-ordination and harmonisation
Foundation for the Philippines Environment	Consortium of official and CSO donors	Example 65 and <i>Case Book 23</i>	Local ownership and alignment, co-ordination and harmonisation
Volunteer Services and capacity development	Uniterra	Example 76 and <i>Case Book 25</i>	Local ownership and alignment, co-ordination and harmonisation, results-based approaches

Support for civil society strengthening

Recommendation 14

Donors should consider the overall strengthening of civil society at the country, regional and international levels as an objective worth supporting in its own right.

AG-CS Recommendation 14 is on donor support for civil society strengthening as a worthy objective in its own right. This recommendation overlaps with Recommendation 6c, which calls for capacity development of CSOs as part of the discussion on local ownership. Attention in this section is focused on more systematic efforts to strengthen civil society as a whole.

The first case we look at in this section is that of an individual donor, Sida, which has developed a relatively comprehensive policy on support to civil society, covering both direct investments in strengthening civil society, and indirect support aimed at fostering a positive enabling environment (Example 54).

Our second case involves multi-donor collaboration in Central and Eastern Europe – the DECIM initiative (Example 55). While DECIM is principally a mechanism for exchanging information and networking, it is of special interest because it is the only effort of its kind that we know of that includes both donors and private foundations and is aimed explicitly at collaboration for strengthening civil society at a regional level.

This is followed by three examples of civil society capacity development at the country level:

- establishment of a CSO Resource Centre in Ghana (Example 56);
- the work of a specialised indigenous NGO in India which includes civil society capacity building as one of its key intervention strategies (Example 57); and
- A CSO capacity development project in Guyana (Example 58).

Highlights from the cases reviewed and from the literature include some general lessons of good practice regarding what makes for effective support for civil society

capacity development (Baser and Morgan, 2008; Hailey and James, 2006; James and Wrigley, 2006; Lipson and Warren, 2006; OECD-DAC, 2006; UNDP, 2006). These suggest that successful strategies for supporting civil society capacity development and change should include the following:

- adoption of a complex systems perspective that situates civil society and CSOs as part of a broader system and takes account of different stakeholder interests;
- a flexible approach that respond to opportunities for catalysing change in a flexible, iterative fashion;
- acknowledging and building on strengths rather than merely addressing weaknesses;
- responding to capacity gaps identified by CSOs themselves, through organisational self-assessments and similar exercises that outsiders can facilitate;
- building on local or regional knowledge and expertise through peer-learning and networking;
- using a coaching and mentoring approach rather than merely training, and catering to the specific needs of different organisations; and
- balancing short-term goals and longer-term capacity development objectives.

A limitation of the literature and of many of the case studies available for present purposes is that most of it refers to capacity development at the level of individual CSOs, as opposed to civil society strengthening writ large. Support for capacity development of individual CSOs needs to be combined with broader efforts such as work on the enabling environment, investments in civil society networks, and support for resource centres such as the Ghana one illustrated in Example . This subject need to be further explored, with due attention to the potential and pitfalls of donor involvement in this area.

In practice: Support for civil society strengthening as an objective in its own right

Example 54. Sida's policy on civil society*

In 2007, Sida adopted a policy to promote the development of a vibrant and democratic civil society that improves the possibilities for poor people to improve their living conditions. The aim of the policy is to provide a consistent, co-ordinated, and over-arching regulatory framework for different forms of Sida support to civil society.

The policy begins by articulating Sida's views on the importance of civil society's roles in development in terms of empowering poor people, promoting democracy, peace and stability, and developing a global arena for dialogue and co-operation. It recognises both formal and informal CSOs, and the dynamic, diverse, multi-faceted character of civil society as an expression of society's values, customs, needs and interests.

Underlying the policy is an appreciation of civil society's diversity, reflecting different perspectives, ideologies and interests. This diversity is seen to provide constructive energy for change, development and poverty reduction.

The policy outlines two different ways of supporting civil society:

- directly, through various types of contributions:
 - ❖ to CSOs as implementing agencies;
 - ❖ to strengthen CSO capacity; or
 - ❖ to organisations and networks, to strengthen civil society as a whole as an arena for citizen engagement; and

- indirectly, by fostering a positive enabling environment and promoting opportunities in developing countries for CSOs to influence the design and implementation of poverty reduction measures.

Sida's support aims to strengthen civil society across the board, without undermining legitimate state and democratic institutions.

Based on: Brundin and Mast (2008); CIS (2007); Sida (2007).

Example 55. The DECIM initiative on civil society development in Central and Eastern Europe

The Donor Exchange, Co-ordination and Information Mechanism (DECIM) was established following a roundtable meeting of donors and CSOs in Bratislava in 2005, which identified a need for greater co-ordination and synergies among those working on civil society development in Central and Eastern Europe. Building on the impetus of this meeting, the World Bank and European Commission teamed up to formulate the concept of a light mechanism for co-ordination among public and private donors working on the civil society theme in the Former Soviet Union, Balkans, Turkey and New Member States.

Annual roundtable meetings on themes related to civil society development have taken place since 2005, on subjects such as the role of social enterprises and social inclusion, CSOs and advocacy, enabling legislation, and CSO financial sustainability. DECIM also promotes information sharing via an extranet web portal where registrants share information on donor policies and procedures, civil society indexes and databases, or topical subjects such as NGO legislation, human rights, or capacity development. The web portal is accessible to CSOs as well as donors.

DECIM has four objectives:

- to share information on the operational programmes of DECIM participants;
- to facilitate the identification of synergies and joint initiatives at the country and sub-regional level;
- to engage participants in policy discussion of civil society development in Central and Eastern Europe; and
- to facilitate joint initiatives to accelerate civil society development where opportunities arise.

Extracted from: DECIM (2008) and Pakulski and Wood (2008).

Example 56. The civil society Resource Centre in Ghana

In Ghana, the knowledge and sense of ownership by civil society stakeholders generated by the CIVICUS Civil Society Index project fed into a process of dialogue with UNDP that ultimately led to the establishment of a UNDP-funded Civil Society Resource Centre as a mechanism for capacity development of individual CSOs and of the civil society sector as a whole.

Investment in the Centre was preceded by a needs assessment and nationwide consultations with CSOs. Special efforts were made to reach out to rural-based grassroots CSOs to create a bridge between these organisations and urban-based CSOs, which bring different sorts of expertise to the table.

The Resource Centre responds to CSOs' needs by providing resource materials, access to computers with Internet connections, and spaces for training and conferences. It offers training services, facilitates co-ordinated research on civil society issues, and provides a platform for co-ordination and collaboration among CSOs, including for the development of a common approach to codes of ethics and quality standards.

A Steering Committee of CSO representatives was established, and strategic partnerships were established with NGO regional networks and Ghana's main umbrella NGO organisation, which are in a position to advise the Centre in areas such as the selection of trainees and resource persons, and evaluation of the Centre's activities.

Extracted from: "CIVICUS Civil Society Index", Case Study (2008), CIVICUS (2007).

Example 57. PRIA and civil society building in India

The work of the Society for Participatory Research in Asia (PRIA), an Indian NGO founded in 1952, is a good example of an endogenous NGO dedicated to civil society strengthening. PRIA has been one of the pioneering organisations to promote practices, innovations and discourse on civil society strengthening for the last 25 years in local, provincial, national and international arenas. Its interventions to mobilise and strengthen civil society in India date back to the early 80s. PRIA's vision is of a world where informed, empowered citizens are actively engaged as democratic actors.

One of its flagship programmes, popularly known as Training of Trainers on Participatory Training Methodology, proved to be a learning ground for many of today's civil society leaders. It provided an opportunity to prepare hundreds of social activists who became part of the emerging voluntary sector in India and strengthened the capacities of intermediary CSOs to develop strategies and methodologies for supporting the emergence of grassroots community groups around local development issues.

PRIA initiatives promote continuous and systematic organisational learning and reflection as the basis upon which new capacity building occurs. PRIA employs a wide variety of methods to enhance and strengthen capacity at the individual, institutional and sectoral levels, and seeks to play a leadership role in promoting innovative capacity building approaches and methods.

Extracted from: PRIA (2008).

Example 58. CSO capacity development in Guyana*

Many NGOs in Guyana are still in their start-up or emergent phases. Although their potential impact on poverty is high because they are able to work so effectively at the community level, these organisations require intensive capacity building, hands-on support and opportunities to learn from experience as they mature.

CIDA has been providing support for strengthening CSOs in Guyana since 1997, through its support of a programme managed by CHF Partners in Rural Development, a Canadian NGO specialised in partnerships to strengthen the capacity of community organisations. Phase II is a USD 5 million programme running from 2003-08.

Twenty-one CSOs have benefited from this initiative, and are now preferred targets for other donors interested in funding community poverty reduction programmes with reputable, transparent CSOs. The project has targeted voluntary sector organisations in the rural and hinterland areas who could play a collaborative and complementary role in collaboration with the Government of Guyana and other stakeholders in the implementation of the Guyana poverty reduction strategy.

CHF's model is to build capacity by partnering with community-based organisations and supporting them to design, implement and monitor projects in collaboration with their communities.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Building Community Capacity: Key to Enhancing Southern Incipient CSO Performance in Delivering Effective Aid", Case Study (2008).

The choice and range of civil society support mechanisms

Recommendation 15

Donors, including Northern and International CSOs should identify and implement a range of better co-ordinated and harmonised support mechanisms including core or programme support, capacity development, a long-term perspective, responsive funding mechanisms of various sorts, and the harmonisation of contracting, funding and reporting modalities.

AG-CS Recommendation 15 calls for a range of support mechanisms for CSOs and better co-ordinated and harmonised support mechanisms. There is some overlap between this recommendation and Recommendation 16, which focuses on donor support through Northern CSOs specifically. This section will be used to illustrate two things: examples of the range of support mechanisms used by some donors; and illustrations of innovative approaches to donor support at country level.

Most donors have adapted to the diversity of CSO actors and situations – and indeed the diversity of their own priorities as donors – by adopting a wide range of civil society support mechanisms. Existing analysis suggests that this is an appropriate response, as it provides more choice for CSOs and for donors seeking to support them, and provides opportunities for donors to experiment with different funding mechanisms (FES, no date, in Bissio, 2007; Nordic+, 2007; Sida, 2007; Tjønnealand and Dube, 2007; Wood, 2004).

Attention to diversity is particularly important today, because emerging evidence suggests increasing concentration of aid resources in a smaller number of CSOs and increased restrictions on sectors of interventions and types of activities (Pratt, Adams and Warren, 2006; Tjønnealand and Dube, 2007). Several authors have called for an appropriate balance to be established between mechanisms that are responsive to CSOs' priorities and approaches and those that steer CSOs into areas of donor interest (Agg, 2006; Pratt, Adams and Warren, 2006; Ugglå, 2004).

In the illustrations that follow, we include two examples of how Sida and Norway manage their funding relationships with CSOs through a diversity of mechanisms, both in headquarters and in the field (Examples 59 and 60). As is typical of most donors, Sida and Norway both have special mechanisms for channelling funds to and through domestic and international CSOs, combined with mechanisms for supporting civil society in the field as part of regular country programming.

Donor support for civil society at field level includes both direct support for Southern CSOs and support that is channelled through Northern CSOs. It covers a range of mechanisms and modalities, including project support, core support, programme support for individual CSOs, support for networks and coalitions of CSOs, and financial contributions to jointly-funded grant-making mechanisms (Disch et al., 2007:20-23).

These different forms of support have been the subject of a number of studies in recent years. One of the most interesting has been a study commissioned by donors at the request of CSOs to provide guidance on donor support to CSOs focused on advocacy and policy work in Tanzania. Results of this study included the production of *Guidelines for Support to Civil Society in Tanzania*, as described in Example 61, below (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007).

Other studies of this sort have included the following:

- a review of multi-donor support to civil society conducted for DFID (Tembo and Wells, 2007);
- a study of trends and impacts of financial flows to civil society in Southern Africa (Tjonneland and Dube, 2007); and
- a study conducted for a Nordic+ group of donors led by Norway on country-based models of donor support in six countries (Bangladesh, Ethiopia, Guatemala, Tanzania, Zambia and Zimbabwe) (Disch et al., 2007; Nordic+, 2007).

Among the key findings and recommendations emerging from these studies and others cited below are the following:

- the need to articulate clear development goals for civil society support, distinguishing between support for building a strong and diverse civil society and support channeled to and through CSOs as a means of achieving other development goals (Nordic+, 2007);
- the applicability of international aid effectiveness principles such as: local ownership; alignment to the systems, procedures and priorities of host-country CSOs; donor co-ordination and harmonisation; greater attention to development outcomes; and accountability to CSO constituencies as well as donors (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007: principles 1 and 7; Disch et al., 2007: recommendations 2, 3 and 8; Kassam and Mutakyahwa, 2006:20-22);
- the need for clarity on how to support civil society as a force for democracy and social transformation (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007: principle 2; Disch et al., 2007: recommendation 4);
- the desirability of protecting and promoting civil society diversity, sustainability, and innovation, by reaching out to a wide range of civil society actors (different categories of NGOs, community-based CSOs, membership-based organisations, and other CSOs), through a diversity of support mechanisms (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007: principles 2 and 10; Tjonneland and Dube, 2007; Wood, 2004; DFID, 2006; MFA Norway, 2006; O'Neil, Foresti and Hudson, 2007);
- the need to combine support for specific development actions with support for CSO institutional development and growth (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007: principle 9; Nordic+, 2007);
- the advantages and desirability of long-term core funding for domestic CSOs, umbrella organisations and networks, and funding that is responsive to their priorities and approaches (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007: principle 7); and
- the importance of establishing strategic partnerships with CSOs considered to be strategic agents of change (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007: principle 5; Kassam and Mutakyahwa, 2006:21-22).

The recent Nordic+ study points to three broad trends in country-based support to civil society in the South as donors strive to increase the effectiveness and efficiency of their support (Nordic+, 2007:2-3):

- increased use of core support or programme support as opposed to project support;
- increased use of intermediary bodies as channels for aid; and
- increased recourse to joint funding modalities.

These trends are interrelated, because core or programme support or funding through intermediary bodies often involves the use of pooled funding mechanisms.

The case of the Organisation of Rural Associations for Progress (ORAP), in Example 62, illustrates how core and programme funding can enable the recipient organisation to pursue its own self-defined mandate. A second, well-known case of this sort is that of BRAC in Bangladesh, which secures most of its outside support in the form of pooled, programme-based funding (AG-CS Case Book).

We also review three cases involving support for pooled grant-making mechanisms:

- the Manusher Jonno Foundation in Bangladesh (Example 63);
- the PRSP Fund in Honduras (Example 64); and
- the Foundation for the Philippines Environment (Example 65).

The Bangladesh and Honduras cases are featured here because of the interesting way they combine project funding and capacity development objectives. Of interest as well, in the Honduras case, is the involvement of INGOs both as contributing donors and members of the steering committee.

The Foundation for the Philippines Environment example that follows is a mechanism through which long-term funding has been made available due to an endowment established by USAID and the World Wildlife Federation, using an institutional mechanism to guarantee local ownership of the initiative.

The provision of pooled support through intermediary grant-making organisations of this sort offers a number of advantages. It allows donors to take a more comprehensive and strategic view, allows funding to be ramped up, and provides a formula for managing donor transactions costs at a time when operational expenses are being squeezed (Disch *et al.*, 2007). However, such mechanisms require considerable attention at the design stage. The design of sound governance mechanisms and the choice of appropriate intermediaries are both fundamental to the long-term success, legitimacy and sustainability of such arrangements.

Some studies of pooled grant-making mechanisms suggest certain features that merit close attention as such mechanisms are further developed. These include:

- adequate consultations with stakeholders when creating such mechanisms, to promote buy-in and credibility (Wamugo and Skadkaer Pedersen, 2007);
- ensuring that procedural arrangements and processes are not excessively burdensome and complicated (Eurodad, 2008; Hayes, 2008);
- avoiding the tendency to think of the grant-making organisation as representing the voice of CSOs in policy dialogue with donors or with government (Eurodad, 2008; Hayes, 2008);
- ensuring that new mechanisms do not replace other support mechanisms, potentially leaving those CSOs whose priorities or performance standards do not meet a particular fund's requirements "out in the cold" (ActionAid/CARE, 2006, p. 43); and
- paying adequate attention to development outcomes and strategies for achieving them (Kassam and Mutakyahwa, 2007).

In practice: Civil society support mechanisms

Example 59. Civil society support mechanisms in Sida

Approximately 17 per cent of Sweden's total ODA was channelled to and through CSOs in 2007. About a quarter of this was allocated through five to six year framework agreements with Swedish NGOs, some of whom go on to administer grants to smaller organisations, in addition to implementing their own programmes. Sida had 14 such agreements in 2007.

Sida provides additional support to Swedish, international, national, or local CSOs through other funding envelopes, including those of its thematic or regional desks at Sida headquarters, the Division for Humanitarian Assistance, and Swedish embassies in co-operation countries. Most of these contributions are approved under the framework of Sweden's country and regional co-operation strategies and are therefore subject to greater donor control than support provided under the framework agreements. However there is no presumption that all bilateral aid must be narrowly aligned with government programmes in developing countries, since the complementarity of CSO and government roles is recognised.

Sida also runs a Civil Society Center for Swedish CSOs and their developing and transition country partners that provides training and meeting spaces for work on civil society and development. Sida manages a database of its support to Swedish NGOs through which members of the public can obtain information about these organisations' initiatives (www.sida.se/ngodatabase).

Based on: Brundin and Mast (2008); Gunnarsson (2006); Pratt, Adams And Warren (2006); Sida (2007); Wamugo and Skadkaer Pedersen (2007).

Example 60. Civil society support mechanisms in Norway

Norway's current support to Norwegian, international and developing country NGOs is being delivered through a complex system involving the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Norwegian Agency for Development Co-operation (Norad). The Ministry and Norad each manage about 50 per cent of the budget for NGO funding, which accounted for approximately 20 per cent of Norway's total ODA in 2007.

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs supports NGOs in the field of humanitarian work, peace building and reconciliation, and provides transitional assistance to bridge the gap between humanitarian and long-term development aid. This support is channelled mainly through Norwegian NGOs, who may directly implement projects and programmes or work in partnership with CSOs in other countries.

Norad is responsible for Norway's NGO support scheme for long-term development work. Defining elements of Norad's approach are the application of partnership principles and a rights-based approach. The application of partnership principles means that although most of the funding flows first to Norwegian CSOs, activities being funded are planned and implemented by local counterparts, with Norwegian partners playing support roles.

Norad's scheme of support to Norwegian CSOs includes both multi-year framework agreements and individual agreements for smaller NGOs. Around 100 Norwegian NGOs receive support. Most resources are provided as core funding to around 30 Norwegian NGOs under multi-year frameworks of 3-5 years in duration. There are smaller grant schemes for Norwegian CSOs and there is a budget for NGOs working on information and development education in Norway. A small fund is set aside for projects by very small organisations without previous aid experience. Norad also supports around 30 INGOs and networks, with preference for those with headquarters in the South.

Additional funding is sourced from Norway's ODA allocations for regional and bilateral programming. This allows Norwegian embassies to provide direct support to CSOs in partner countries, or to partner with Norwegian NGOs in support of country programmes. Information provided by: Evensmo and Gedde-Dahl (2008).

Example 61. Guidelines for civil society support in Tanzania*

Tanzania is a forerunner in implementing aid effectiveness principles; but in 2006, donor support to civil society seemed to be waning compared to government support, and available funding was seen to be unduly short-sighted, unpredictable, and unfocused. There was also a lack of transparency and information on strategies and funding modes. In 2006, a number of CSOs invited donors to establish a set of guidelines to encourage a more co-ordinated approach to donor support for civil society, and increased transparency.

The main result of this initiative to date has been the elaboration and endorsement of Guidelines for Support to Civil Society (Ingelstam and Karlstedt, 2007). The Guidelines include specific commitments to make increased use of core funding and to adopt a longer-term perspective. They also encourage greater co-ordination of efforts, while remaining sensitive to the diversity of CSOs and the wide range of development roles that they play. One of the Guideline's twelve principles is thus to encourage diversity and transparency of funding strategies. Another calls for support modalities that encourage innovation, results and learning. Also noteworthy is the principle of mainstreaming civil society support in all programmes, through donor support to CSOs in the same sectors as they are supporting governments, and by integrating the theme of civil society issues into the broader donor-donor and donor-government dialogue.

A second result of the initiative has been the establishment of a public database of support to civil society. This is a Web-based instrument for tracking participating donors' funding to civil society that includes such information as size of budget, geographic coverage and sector of operation (www.civilsocietysupport.net). The database contains a considerable amount of information on donor support to CSOs in Tanzania, although it would benefit from additional information on donor support to and through Northern CSOs in the country.

*Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Based on: Touchette (2008) and Ingelstam and Karlstedt (2007).

Example 62. Programme-based support for ORAP in Zimbabwe

When the concept of Programme-Based Approaches (PBAs) was coined by the Learning Network on Programme-Based Approaches, in 2002, the idea was that PBA modalities could apply just as well to CSO programming as to government programming. It was pointed out that large, programme-based NGOs, such as BRAC and Proshika in Bangladesh, were already being supported in this way. In Africa, the case of the Organisation of Rural Associations for Progress (ORAP) in Zimbabwe was put forward as a similar case. ORAP was a forerunner in demanding a different form of support from the donor community.

ORAP's strategy for engaging with Northern CSOs and official donors went through three phases in the 1980s and 1990s. In the first phase, from 1980-90, individual supporters provided assistance for individual projects and programmes with different members associations in ORAP. This led to inequities and came with high transactions costs.

A self-evaluation exercise carried out in 1989 revealed dissatisfaction about the imbalance of time spent on the actual work on the ground and that spent managing partner relationships.

This led ORAP to adopt a new approach. In 1990, ORAP called all its funders to a meeting to develop a memorandum of understanding defining mutual obligations and expectations. Seven Northern organisations, including official donors and Northern CSOs, agreed to pool their funds to support ORAP in a more comprehensive way. Each agency signed a separate memorandum of agreement with ORAP, but they accepted a single reporting mechanism for all that would not distinguish how the funds of individual donors were being used.

This approach would be complemented over the years with specific capacity development initiatives with GTZ and JICA, and a third phase began in 1998, in which ORAP retained the PBA approach, but allowed donors to earmark their funds for different programmes. Over time, ORAP developed a strong relationship with its supporters that allowed even sensitive issues to be discussed openly in a spirit of mutual trust.

Based on: Nkomo (2002).

Example 63. The Manusher Jonno Foundation in Bangladesh

Bangladesh's Manusher Jonno Foundation started out in 2002 as a DFID-funded mechanism to support work on human rights and governance in Bangladesh. The fund was managed by a consortium led by CARE, which also included Deloitte and Touche and the Bangladesh Legal Aid and Services Trust.

In 2006, the Foundation became an independent, locally-led institution, and in 2007, it began to access funds from additional donors (Netherlands, Sweden, and Norway). The Foundation combines two roles: a traditional funding role and a role as an NGO engaged in strengthening and mobilising civil society toward specific development ends.

The Foundation aims to empower poor women, men and children to achieve their civil, political, economic and social rights and to improve their security and well-being, by working through NGO partners, through which it channels funding as an intermediary funding organisation. It facilitates networking and advocacy, monitors the human rights and governance situation in the country, and publishes information for public use.

Based on: Scanteam and ODI (2007); Tembo and Wells (2007); Wiseman (2007).

Example 64. The PRSP Fund in Honduras*

The Agencias de Co-operación PRSP Fund in Honduras is a multi-donor initiative dedicated to strengthening the participation of civil society in pro-poor policy making in the context of Honduras' PRSP. The fund has 13 donors, including both official donors and INGOs.

A priority for the Fund is to promote the engagement in policy dialogue of the poorest people and marginalised groups, who have been excluded until now because of their lack of capacity, geographic isolation, or vulnerability. These include women, children, young people, ethnic groups and the disabled. Given that over 70 per cent of the poor live in rural areas, there is a strong rural focus.

Encouragement is provided for civil society groups to develop alliances and share experiences, and efforts are made to promote policy dialogue between civil society and government at the local, municipal, regional and national levels.

This initiative has been successful in a number of ways:

- Donors have demonstrated their interest in funding civil society once appropriate mechanisms are in place.
- Excluded groups have seized upon the opportunities presented by the new arrangements, demonstrating an interest and commitment to becoming involved in political processes.
- Local funding mechanisms have been designed to encourage alliance building and promote solidarity among CSOs, thus strengthening the capacity of civil society to intervene in policy discussions.

- The Fund is an interesting example of co-operation between Northern and Southern CSOs that seeks to promote local ownership, based on an operational structure that explicitly and actively involves a power sharing arrangement between INGOs and representatives of Honduran civil society in the joint management of the Fund.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: “ACI-PRSP multi-donor fund for strengthening participation of Honduran civil society in the national poverty reduction strategy”, case study (2008).

Example 65. Foundation for the Philippines environment*

In the late 1980s, the Philippines experienced a marked increase in inflows of ODA funds and opportunities arose to develop new grant mechanisms managed by Philippine NGOs. The Foundation for the Philippine Environment, founded in 1992, was one of these new grant mechanisms. It was created using a “debt for nature” swap mechanism, in which the World Wildlife Federation and USAID bought back debt amounting to USD 21 million that was then used to fund an endowment for the Foundation.

The Foundation for the Philippine Environment is the largest grant-making institution outside of the government for environmental and sustainable development in the Philippines. Its mission is to be a catalyst for biodiversity conservation and sustainable community development in environmentally critical areas. The Foundation initiates, assists, and funds biological conservation and sustainable development activities, combining grant-making with capacity development to strengthen the capacities of NGOs, peoples’ organisations, and local communities pursuing biodiversity conservation and sustainable development.

The Foundation is broadly represented by civil society groups and government, with a board of trustees acting as its sole policy-making body. It is composed of eleven members – six regional representatives, four members “at large” elected on the basis of their national reputation, and a representative of the World Wildlife Federation. A government representative from the Department of Finance also sits on the board, in an *ex-officio* capacity.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: “Foundation for the Philippine Environment: A Locally-Owned Funding Mechanism for CSOs”, case study (2008).

Donor procedures in support of Northern CSOs

Recommendation 16

To the extent that official donors channel funds through Northern CSOs, donor procedures and regulations should be put in place that enable these CSOs to take on their responsibilities for implementing the enriched aid effectiveness agenda and recommendations proposed in the AG-CS synthesis.

AG-CS Recommendation 16 calls for donor procedures and regulations relating to the support that they channel through Northern CSOs that are well adapted to CSO aid effectiveness. As the corresponding section of the AG-CS Synthesis suggests, this subject raises a number of complex issues. These will require considerable additional work, and could be a subject of discussion at the next High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in 2011.

The topic is an important one, because the bulk of donors’ civil society funding goes to their domestic and international CSOs (Centre for International Studies, 2007; Pratt, Adams

and Warren, 2006). By way of example, the Canadian share of total support to and through CSOs was between 70-80 per cent in 2007-08, the rest going to international or developing country CSOs (estimated from CIDA vendor data). For the US, the corresponding figure was over 95 per cent in 2004 (Centre for International Studies, 2007).

Yet donor requirements and conditions often restrict how Northern and Southern CSOs relate to each other, through restrictions on the sorts of activities that may be supported, limitations on flexible forms of support such as core or programme funding, and arduous monitoring, reporting, and evaluation requirements that overwhelm the autonomous programming capabilities of Southern CSOs. Such restrictions can make it difficult for Northern CSOs to respect the priorities and management systems of their Southern counterparts or to promote their institutional development and sustainability (Tomlinson, 2006; Wallace and Chapman, 2004).

The cases below provide four examples of donor policies, mechanisms and procedures that can contribute to promoting Northern CSO aid effectiveness.

Example 66 refers to DFID's Partnership Programme Arrangements, which provide long-term support to UK and non-UK organisations, typically for six years. As noted in the example, DFID's partners have welcomed the flexibility with which these arrangements are managed.

Some of the efforts that Norway is making to strengthen programming with its Norwegian CSO partners are seen in Example 67. As the example indicates, efforts are being made to enhance local ownership and alignment with local partner priorities by requiring Norwegian CSOs to demonstrate their knowledge of the local environment, the linkages that have established with local partners, and the efforts that they are making to align with local partner priorities. Approaches involving greater co-ordination by Northern CSOs working in alliance with each other will likewise be encouraged.

Examples 68 and 69 draw largely on the Canadian experience. Example 68 looks at the relationship that has developed between CIDA and Canada's Volunteer Co-operation Agencies as an example of how Northern CSOs and a donor agency can work together to encourage greater concentration of efforts and the adoption of a more programmatic approach to development co-operation.

Example 69 addresses the issue of results reporting and accountability, which is flagged in the *Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations* as an area of donor-CSO interaction that requires attention. As Example 69 indicates, there continues to be a tension between "managing for results" and "managing for accountability". CSOs are finding pockets of receptivity to methods that are better adapted to the needs of CSOs and their beneficiaries, but these openings seem to be idiosyncratic and have not been institutionalised.

Example 70 concludes by looking at the European Commission's (EC) funding relationship with recipient CSOs, based on a review of EC procedures and interviews with staff of European CSOs in Africa. The authors conclude that the competitive-contractual nature of the current EC approach does not provide an optimal set of incentives for CSOs, who are obliged to concentrate their efforts on financial management and reporting, at the expense of efforts to maximise programme quality, impact and relevance. They call for three types of measures:

- an alternative partnership model in which the degree of flexibility accorded to CSO partners would increase over time, as CSOs demonstrate their competency and reliability;
- increased emphasis on "strategic" accountability; and
- a collaborative approach based on trust and ongoing dialogue.

In practice: Promoting Northern CSO aid effectiveness

Example 66. DFID's Partnership Programme Arrangements*

One of the main CSO-support mechanisms used by DFID is the Partnership Programme Arrangements (PPAs), introduced in 2000 to provide unrestricted funding to CSOs with which DFID has a significant working relationship, a common ethos and vision, and matching priorities. PPAs typically run for six years. Currently, DFID has 26 PPAs running with UK and non-UK organisations.

Entry to the PPA scheme is based on a range of criteria, including:

- sufficient consistency between CSO and DFID priorities;
- high standards of corporate governance; and
- extensive reach in poor countries or in the UK for building public support for development.

The opportunity of accessing long-term unrestricted funding has been welcomed by PPA partners, as it allows them to focus on strategic and substantive issues instead of constantly chasing funds. PPA funding allows recipient organisations to take a more holistic approach to poverty reduction, and provides opportunities to increase developmental impacts on the ground. It allows them to do research, take calculated risks and fund small community-based organisations to develop their own capacity and voice. It can be used for a wide range of activities including for strengthening an organisation's own capacity and for learning and adaptation programmes.

PPAs are considered true partnerships between DFID and CSOs, and are accompanied by constructive policy dialogue, an exchange of ideas and sharing of information.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "Partnership Programme Arrangements – Department for International Development UK", case study (2008) and DFID (2006).

Example 67. Rationalisation of CSO support modalities in Norway

Norway is currently working to rationalise the modalities it uses for channelling funds to Norwegian CSOs. An aspect of this is to provide increased emphasis on local ownership, by encouraging national social forces to take the lead in setting the action agenda for strengthening civil society, with support from international partners.

Key elements will include better country analysis and greater emphasis on how CSOs can be more effective as change agents. The rights-based approach will remain fundamental, but demands on Norwegian CSO partners will increase in terms of the knowledge that they bring to bear on poverty-reduction strategies, their links to vulnerable groups and grassroots-oriented social movements, and the sustainability of their contributions to development.

Meanwhile, NGOs are being encouraged to form umbrella organisations, harmonise and align their initiatives with Norwegian and developing country partner priorities, and reduce the number of countries in which they work.

Information provided by: Evensmo and Gedde-Dahl (2008).

Example 68. Canada's experience with volunteer co-operation agencies

CIDA's Canadian Partnerships Branch provides support for a number of programmes aimed at encouraging the active participation of Canadian citizens in development activities. In recent years, both CIDA and the Canadian organisations that it supports have

been making efforts to ensure more coherent programming and inter-organisational co-operation. The case of Canadian's Volunteer Co-operation Agencies (VCAs) provides an example of this.

Canada currently has nine VCAs, support for which is managed through CIDA's Volunteer Co-operation Programme. Canada's VCAs have recognised their common interest in greater co-operation, and their initial efforts at working together encouraged them to renegotiate their relationship with CIDA. This resulted in the creation of one coherent programme instead of nine unrelated programmes. Together, CIDA and the VCAs crafted a Framework of Principles setting out the shared goals and development commitments of the partners in the programme.

This spirit of collaboration created space for greater innovation and synergy among the agencies. For instance, WUSC and CECI merged the volunteer co-operation part of their work into a joint programme called Uniterra (Example 76), and rationalised programming by concentrating resources in fewer countries and sectors. CUSO and VSO have gone further by fully merging their respective organisations. When preparing new programme submissions for CIDA funding for 2009-14, the VCAs identified countries where two or more VCAs were planning interventions in the same sector in order to co-ordinate and ensure synergy and complementarity.

This inter-VCA collaboration has transformed the relationship with CIDA, as a result of which a more authentic dialogue between CIDA and the VCAs has emerged. There are now regular quarterly meetings between the CIDA team and the Executive Directors of the VCAs; the VCAs have greater input into reporting modes and formats; and there is increased transparency and equality of treatment in CIDA's dealings with VCAs. CIDA has demonstrated a willingness to address administrative issues and to engage in policy dialogue on key development issues. Within the international development sector in Canada, this evolving CIDA-VCA partnership is viewed as a model of government-civil society co-operation that is worthy of emulation.

Extracted and slightly updated from: Turcot and McLaren (2008).

Example 69. The experience of Northern CSOs with donor approaches to results-based management

In a multi-stakeholder review of CIDA's experience with RBM in 2002, CSOs and other recipients of CIDA support expressed a generally favourable view of RBM as a way of promoting a more rigorous approach to the pursuit of results at the outcome and impact level. They also saw it as a useful tool for promoting dialogue with CSO partners and beneficiaries in the South.

However, they found that CIDA was experiencing tensions between "managing for results", and "managing for accountability" (using performance information to promote learning and improve decision-making in the pursuit of better results vs. demonstrating results to managers and stakeholders). The study identified a number of issues requiring increased attention. These included: excessive use of RBM as a compliance mechanism rather than as a dynamic, learning-based management approach; the need for a change of mindset; and the need to institutionalise appropriate guidance and incentives to use RBM as a strategic management tool (CIDA, 2002a:ii-iii).

CSO experience with RBM in CIDA appears to be quite typical of their relations with other donors. At a series of workshops organised by CSOs with their developing country partners in 2005, participants shared their experiences with donors in terms of their receptivity to the inclusion of participatory or qualitative tools such as community maps, stories, and focus groups. Workshop participants identified several donors, including UNICEF, UNDP

and the United Nations Population Fund whose standardised reporting frameworks left limited room for this type of results monitoring and evaluation. Workshop participants noted that many donors were open to the inclusion of stories of change in reports as a complement to quantitative indicators, provided that quantitative indicators were also provided. Participants concluded that the approach to RBM adopted by donor representatives seems to be considerably person-dependent or desk-dependent.

Based on: CIDA (2002a and b) CPAR, CIH, IDI, WVC (2005), Postma (2009).

Example 70. Contractual relationships between donors and CSOs – Impact on effectiveness

Researchers from Engineers Without Borders working in partnership with CSOs working in Africa conducted a study of contractual, reporting, and evaluation mechanisms of the European Commission and considered the effect of these mechanisms on CSO incentives. The authors describe a funding model in which the EC sees its relationship with CSOs as one based on a contractually-defined accountability relationship, and a competitive model of resource allocation.

They describe several features of the EC relationship model with CSOs that lead recipient NGOs to focus their energies on financial management and activity-based reporting. According to the authors, some NGO managers invest up to 30-50 per cent of their time on reporting. Such activities, which are focused on EC and other donor's formal accountability requirements, are inevitably to the detriment of programme quality and of what they call "strategic accountability" focused on outcomes, impact and strategic relevance.

The study concludes by suggesting the need to revisit the "contractual" emphasis of the EC-NGO relationship. The authors recommend instead a relationship based on three underlying principles:

- an alternative partnership model in which the degree of flexibility accorded to CSO partners would increase over time, as CSOs demonstrate their competency and reliability;
- a proper balance between contractual accountability and strategic accountability; and
- partnerships based on trust and a true spirit of dialogue, in the pursuit of shared objectives.

Based on: "Étude des relations de partenariat entre la Commission européenne et les OSC internationales en Afrique", case study (2009).

CSO partnerships

CSOs are often more effective when they combine forces in CSO-CSO partnerships of various sorts. The AG-CS makes two recommendations in this regard, the first one directed to donors, the second to CSOs themselves. We deal with these in two separate sections, below.

Donor support for CSO co-ordination

Recommendation 17a

CSOs should be supported in their efforts to co-ordinate their efforts through umbrella organisations, working groups, networks or coalitions.

Recommendation 17a is specifically about donor funding for CSO co-ordination efforts. We were unable to determine whether support for CSO co-ordination tends to be relatively deficient or relatively abundant compared to other forms of CSO activity, as we were unable to find any systematic evidence of this one way or another. However, the fact that CSO co-ordination appears to be increasing, as evidenced by the growth of national umbrella organisations, regional bodies and international initiatives, suggests that funding may be increasingly available for these types of initiatives. The examples below are of CSO partnerships that we know to be funded at least in part by donors.

A first example worth mentioning is how CSOs successfully mobilised themselves nationally, regionally, and globally to participate in the process leading up to HLF-3 and in HLF-3 itself. CSOs' ability to organise themselves in this way, and to do so in a way that was broadly representative of CSOs all over the world, is a reflection of the increasingly sophisticated umbrella and network mechanisms that CSOs have established to better co-ordinate their efforts. CSO participation took two overlapping forms: an independent CSO track, organised under the CSOs' International Steering Group and a multi-stakeholder track, under the AG-CS process. A dozen official donors contributed to these processes, in support of consultations at the national, regional and international levels and other activities.

Donor support for CSO partnerships can take different forms, depending on the character of the partnerships being supported. For instance, partnerships taking the form of umbrella organisations are often CSOs with legal status in their own right that can be funded like any other CSO. A similar case is that of networks that are relatively well established, which may not have legal status of their own, but are based in a CSO through which funding can be channelled. In other cases, such as for more informal or *ad hoc* networking activities, donor support may be indirect in nature, with participating CSOs drawing on core support or related project and programme budgets to support their participation.

We have already seen several examples of CSO umbrellas or coalitions in previous sections of this paper, most of which involve co-ordination for policy dialogue. These include:

- the Jubilee 2000 coalition (Example 18);
- the Global Campaign Against Poverty (Example 5); and
- the CSO coalition for basic education in Burkina Faso (Example 22).

Four additional examples are provided below:

- the Canadian Coalition for Youth and HIV/AIDS, featuring an example of the sort of support that donors can provide to encourage and support collaborative CSO initiatives to increase the reach and impact of CSO programmes (Example 71);

- the Co-operation Committee for Cambodia's initiative to develop principles to guide the work of their members and the wider civil society community, which has resulted in a series of *Ethical Principles and Minimum Standards* (Example 72);
- an umbrella organisation, the Canadian Council for International Co-operation's (CCIC), which has developed ethical and partnership standards for its members, including a *Code of Ethics*, to which its members are bound, and a set of *Partnership Principles* designed to guide its member CSOs in their relationships with developing country partners (Example 73); and
- the *International NGO Accountability Charter*, illustrating a case of CSO co-ordination at the international level (Example 74).

A literature review of CSO networks and joint policy processes by Perkin and Court (2005) suggests some ways that CSOs and donors seeking to support them can increase the likelihood of achieving significant results:

- balancing the need for clear co-ordination structures with a flexible approach that invites dynamic engagement by all members;
- ensuring clarity of objectives and monitoring network actions against them to avoid goal deflection;
- ensuring genuine representativity of a network's membership, with ongoing attention to differences in culture, access to resources, and power dynamics;
- employing a network co-ordinator or secretariat rather than relying exclusively on the voluntary actions of members;
- investing in network communications systems that are suitable to local capacity;
- establishing clarity on members' incentives for participating; and
- recognising that a network is only as strong as its individual members – ensuring the success of a network may require complementary investment in building up the capacity of network members to contribute.

In practice: Donor support for CSO co-ordination

Example 71. The Canadian Coalition for Youth and HIV/AIDS

The Canadian Coalition for Youth and HIV/AIDS in Africa provides an example of donor support for a collaborative programme of activity involving a group of CSOs. The impetus for this coalition effort grew out of a felt need among staff in CARE Canada, Plan Canada, Save the Children Canada, and World Vision Canada to join forces against HIV/AIDS in four African countries. Funding came from the Canada Fund for Africa, in the form of a three-year grant agreement.

Collaborating with their field partners, the four organisations were able to build on international best practice in HIV/AIDS programming for children and young people. The Coalition's focus was on building the capacity of local community-based organisations, faith-based organisations and NGOs to engage in comprehensive HIV programming. By combining forces, the Coalition reached hundreds of CSOs and thousands of individuals living with HIV/AIDS. The project led to increased levels of collaboration among participating community-based organisations and raised their capacity to engage in dialogue with government.

Although this project represents a good example of donor support for a CSO-led collaborative initiative, the complex organisational dynamics and resource requirements for a group of CSOs to effectively work together on such a large-scale was underestimated. Over time, it became increasingly clear that the collaborative process of building trust and sharing knowledge among members is time-consuming and relationship-driven, requiring that necessary financial and human resources be explicitly incorporated into such a programme's design and budget. Funding for the Coalition ended in 2007. Since then, some of the Coalition's individual members have maintained a level of programming outside of the Coalition framework. New sources of funding are being sought.

Based on: Canadian Coalition (2008), Pauw (2007).

Example 72. An NGO code of principles and standards in Cambodia

The Co-operation Committee for Cambodia is an umbrella organisation that seeks to facilitate NGO co-operation in Cambodia. Established by 24 INGOs in 1991, the Committee had 102 members in 2008.

In 2004, with financial support from a combination of official donors and INGOs, the Committee established the NGO Good Practice Project. This initiative was a response to mounting pressure, from both within and outside the NGO sector, for NGOs to be more accountable. A working group of representatives of the NGO community incorporated feedback from a wider audience of NGOs and other development stakeholders, and developed the Code of Ethical Principles and Minimum Standards for NGOs in Cambodia.

The Code aims to maintain and enhance standards of good organisational practice and to ensure public trust in the integrity of the individuals and organisations that make up the NGO sector, and the effectiveness of NGO programmes. Nine ethical principles were established: partnership, independence, co-operation, transparency, accountability, non-political affiliation, non-discrimination, non-violence, respect for human rights and communities.

A working group was established under the initiative to develop a system of voluntary self-certification that has now been recognised by the Government Council for the Development of Cambodia. Such self-certification serves as a mechanism for encouraging NGOs to comply with the Code.

The Committee has expanded its network beyond its formal membership to a broad range of CSOs and other stakeholders within Cambodia and internationally, and has seized every possible opportunity to raise awareness about the Code and to share good practice in accountability. This case was presented as an example of good practice at the regional dialogue on civil society and aid effectiveness in Hanoi, Vietnam.

Extracted from: Co-operation Committee for Cambodia (2007 and 2008) and Sothath (2008).

Example 73. CCIC's code of ethics and partnership principles

The Canadian Council for International Co-operation (CCIC) is an umbrella organisation of Canadian voluntary sector organisations that includes among its key objectives the strengthening of the civil society sector and facilitating organisational change by its members. CCIC is supported financially through membership fees and a programme agreement with CIDA.

In the early 1990s, members of CCIC developed a membership-wide Code of Ethics. Ratified and adopted in 1995, the Code of Ethics delineates the minimum ethical standards that the organisation's members must observe in the areas of governance, organisational integrity, management/human resources, financial management and fundraising. It is based on a philosophy of self-certification and peer accountability, supported by a broader ethics programme.

In 2004, CCIC added a set of principles and standards regarding North-South partnerships to the Code. The principles were developed over a two-year period through a process that included Southern CSO participation. One of the principles acknowledges that inequalities often exist as a result of power dynamics in funding relations, and encourages partners to strive for equitable partnerships. Another principle stresses that partnerships should be vehicles for long-term accompaniment that support the right of peoples to pursue their own priorities through their CSOs (CCIC, 2008a:11).

CCIC supports implementation of the Code of Ethics and partnership principles through workshops on ethical practice and the publication of documentation on issues such as managing conflicts of interest and fundraising.

Extracted from: CCIC (2008a and 2008c) and www.ccic.ca/e/002/ethics.shtml.

Example 74. The international NGO Accountability Charter

The INGO Accountability Charter grew out of discussions among several prominent INGO leaders who have gathered annually since 2003 at the International Advocacy Non-Governmental Organisations Workshop. Founding members include the Hauser Center for Non-Profit Organisations, CIVICUS, and several INGO leaders. It brings together a diversity of global CSOs engaged in the promotion of social, economic and political justice.

Running costs of the Workshop are covered each year by the host organisations of each Workshop and participants themselves. Complementary grants from various foundations serve to cover aspects of the consultative process in between Workshops; and a small grant was secured from the Ford Foundation in 2006 to support the work of the Secretariat, based in CIVICUS. However, it is intended that implementation of the Charter will be self-sustaining through signatory fees paid on a geared-to-income basis.

The Charter was elaborated over a three-year period of research and consultation, and was endorsed in 2006 by 11 INGO members of the Workshop. INGOs from all sectors are invited to sign onto the Charter, and six more had done so by 2008.

Among the Charter's nine principles is that on transparency, whereby signatories commit to openness, transparency, and honesty about their structures, mission, policies and activities. Other principles cover good governance, ethical fundraising, professional management, non-discrimination, effective programmes, responsible advocacy, independence and respect for universal principles grounded in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

The principle of good governance commits members to have at least the following:

- a governing body that supervises and evaluates the chief executive and oversees programme and budget matters;
- a governing body that supervises and evaluates the chief executive and oversees programme and budget matters;
- written procedures covering the appointment, responsibilities and terms of members of the governing body, and preventing and managing conflicts of interest; and
- a regular general meeting with the authority to appoint and replace members of the governing body.

Oversight for the Charter's implementation is provided by an elected Management Committee. The Committee's work includes the design of compliance and reporting mechanisms, and a peer review process.

Extracted from: INGO Accountability Charter (2005). More information on the Charter is available at: www.ingoaccountabilitycharter.org.

North-South division of labour

We turn, finally to North-South partnerships more specifically. As the *AG-CS Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations* acknowledges, these relationships can suffer from dependencies and power imbalances just as surely as other North-South relationships. Southern CSOs worry as well about competition from INGOs, some of which have more recently established offices in Southern countries to increase their access to decentralised donor funding (Agg, 2006).

Recommendation 17b

Northern and Southern CSOs should work together to define their respective areas of comparative advantage and appropriate division of labour to encourage Southern CSOs to thrive and strengthen their place in society over time.

Recommendation 17b suggests the need to look more closely at the features of successful North-South CSO partnerships. Of obvious importance is that the Northern partner should add value to the relationship. We have seen several cases of North-South partnerships in this paper that are suggestive of the value added of Northern CSOs in terms of international credibility and expertise, as partners in capacity development, or as intermediaries between official donors and Southern CSOs (see the studies highlighting the relationships between CARE and ForoSalud in Peru; CODE and Progreso in Mozambique; CHF and its partners in Guyana; Northern CSOs and Honduran CSOs involved in the Honduras PRSP fund; and Canadian CSOs and Butoke in DR Congo).

Similar features emerge in the examples featured below:

- The case of CSO Solidarity in Indonesia points to the value of international solidarity in resisting authoritarian regimes, where alternative sources of support are wanting (Example 75). This is a recurring feature of North-South CSO alliances, an additional example of which is documented in the Latin America case as part of the struggle for democracy and human rights in the 1980s (Campodónico and Valderrama, 2005).
- The Uniterra case point to the roles of Northern partners in resource mobilisation and support for capacity development and illustrates how Uniterra works with local partners (Example 76).
- The International Planned Federation (IPPF) case shows how an INGO can bring value to its Southern members through shared standards of service and accountability, using a system of accreditation (Example 77).
- The MASAI-Caritas Neerlandica case in the Philippines illustrates the character of a North-South partnership that combined financial support from a Northern CSO and capacity development services by the Filipino partner. The case shows how the partnership evolved over time in favour of stronger Southern leadership and ownership (Example 78).

In a review of Norwegian CSO partnerships in Tanzania, Chapman and Wendoh stress the importance of solidarity between Northern and Southern partners, and of providing moral and political support for each other's work. They highlight the opportunities for networking, information sharing and access to information that Northern CSOs provide, and openings for Southern CSOs to engage in policy dialogue internationally (Chapman and Wendoh, 2007).

Work on this topic is considered to be of considerable importance by the international CSO community, and will be an important subject of reflection under the *Open Forum for CSO Development Effectiveness* described in Example 80. The *Forum* is a global process that will guide CSOs in elaborating principles and codes of conduct that is expected to address many issues related to CSO effectiveness, including that of North-South CSO partnerships (Global Facilitating Group, 2008).

In practice: North-South CSO partnership

Example 75. CSO solidarity in Indonesia

Relationships between Northern and domestic CSOs in Indonesia have evolved in line with social and political changes in that country over the last four decades.

CSOs working on development and advocacy emerged during late 1960s, under the Suharto dictatorship (1967-98). These CSOs were established mainly by young intellectuals to promote alternative development approaches and “bottom-up” and participatory methods. They provided social services, promoted community development and social change and advocated for democracy, development alternatives, and human rights.

Northern CSO support was substantial and strategically important. In addition to funding, Northern CSOs provided access to information, which was heavily restricted in the country, and support for capacity building of Indonesian CSOs. This period was marked by a strong sense of solidarity between Northern and Indonesian CSOs.

This era of Northern-Southern solidarity has waned in the post-Suharto era. Many Northern CSOs have now established offices with branches in the regions, and are seen to compete with local CSOs for funding. Another major development has been the creation of a number of donor-dominated funding facilities dominated by the World Bank, each of which has its own scope of work and area of coverage. These act as the new donors in the country with their own programme priorities for supporting the work of CSOs and local governments.

Emerging from this is a landscape of CSO activity in which some Northern CSOs are seen to co-operate with this “donor club” while some Indonesian CSOs are challenging this model which they see as a top-down, World Bank dominated, approach to development. One also finds some Northern CSOs related to political parties in their country of origin engaging in lobbying and in capacity building for government, parliaments and political parties.

What emerges, therefore, is a mixed picture of North-South CSO relationships, characterised by both competition and co-operation, and differences in approach regarding the degree of CSO autonomy from mainstream approaches to development. The dominance of the new funding facilities as a source of funds for CSOs is a key determining feature of this new landscape.

Extracted from: “North-South CSOs Co-operation: Indonesian Context”, case study (2008).

Example 76. Volunteer services and capacity development: the Uniterra Programme*

Uniterra combines a development programme with operations in 13 African, Asian and Latin American countries, and a public engagement programme in Canada. The programme was designed and is being implemented by two Canadian NGOs: Centre d'étude et de coopération internationale (CECI) and World University Service Canada (WUSC). Resources are provided by CIDA's Partnership branch, CECI, WUSC, volunteers and developing country partners. Uniterra mobilises more than 400 Canadian and Southern volunteers each year in support of 120 local partners. The outreach of the programme is further enhanced by the work of these local partners who are working to strengthen the capacities of more than 800 grassroots organisations.

Uniterra's goals are twofold: i) to build the capacities of local development actors in targeted sectors and in gender equality; and ii) to enhance the support of Canadians for development co-operation efforts by informing the Canadian public through networks of partners and volunteers, and providing opportunities for tangible engagement in international solidarity work.

Its implementation strategy is based on the Paris principles of aid effectiveness, which it has adapted to take into account the development perspectives and contributions of Southern and Northern CSOs.

In order to promote local ownership and co-ordination, Uniterra operates on the basis of a five-year sectoral action plan developed by local programme partners (5-10 organisations per sector in each country). The plan lays out priority activities and methods for capacity building within the sector and for the organisations. A sectoral programme management committee is formed, through which partners set annual goals and allocate programme resources (volunteers, exchanges, sectoral funds) to attain these goals each year.

This sectoral committee also monitors progress and reports on results with the support of Uniterra field staff and volunteers. The sectoral committee represents a forum for dialogue and co-ordinated action between CSOs in a given sector, thus contributing to mutual capacity building and development of synergies. Committee members are supported in their analysis of relevant policies and programmes, and the experience helps to build up their capacity for policy dialogue.

Uniterra has set up a performance measurement and reporting system based on quantitative and qualitative indicators to track targeted development results. This approach stands in contrast to an approach focused on activities, emphasising, for example, volunteer placement targets. As a result, Uniterra is in a position to determine results such as: how many people have developed new skills; the types of organisational capacities developed (e.g. in management, governance, marketing, advocacy and resource mobilisation); and the number of women who have benefited.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: "The Uniterra Programme", case study (2008).

Example 77. Accountability through accreditation*

The International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF), a global network of autonomous member associations, is one of the first international NGOs to implement a process of accreditation. The accreditation system helps to ensure that IPPF's mission, vision and values are shared by all member associations, and that agreed principles, policies and standards are respected and implemented consistently across the Federation, regardless of the national context in which they are working.

The accreditation process involves an assessment of each association against 65 standards, clustered into four main areas: constitutional issues, good governance, programmes and services, and management. For CSOs that do not at first meet the standards, the organisation will support and assist them to address areas needing to be strengthened.

Accreditation offers a guarantee to external partners that the association adheres to internationally recognised and transparent governance, management, financial, and monitoring systems. By the end of 2007, 137 associations had been through the accreditation process, leading to positive results in terms of policy influence, representativity, service quality, and continuous learning

With five years of experience, IPPF has emerged as a leader on accountability through accreditation, receiving visits and requests for information from other CSOs, such as Transparency International, the International HIV/AIDS Alliance and the Emergency Capacity Building Consortium of NGOs Project.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Source: Extracted from: "Accountability through Accreditation: The International Planned Parenthood Federation's Approach to Partnership with Independent Partners", case study (2008).

Example 78. The MASAI-Caritas Neerlandica Partnership in the Philippines

The Management Advancement Systems Association, Inc. (MASAI) is a Filipino CSO specialised in the provision of evaluation, training and consultancy services that worked in partnership with Dutch CSO Caritas-Neerlandica in the early 1990s. These two CSOs complemented each other in supporting programme partners working in early childhood care, who were often in need of both financial and technical assistance and other capacity building services.

Beginning in 1994, MASAI and Caritas-Neerlandica established and jointly managed a locally owned mechanism called the Early Childhood Care and Development Committee consisting of 5-7 individuals representing grassroots organisations and CSOs. Under this new mode of partnership, the Filipino partners owned the programmes, and decisions were made by the Committee rather than by the funding agency. The Committee also provided a venue for training, consultancy and capacity building. Criteria for support were that community members themselves should design the programmes being supported. Parents and family members were mobilised to assume tasks and responsibilities, and "People's Organisations" managed the programme.

The Committee continued to operate for nine years, until 2003. It funded 70 programmes over the course of that period, and made a significant contribution to building up the capacity of the People's Organisations to run and manage their affairs. The nine-year partnership was only broken when Caritas-Neerlandica was faced with funding constraints and had to withdraw its support. However, the Committee had seen this coming and had recommended that a Sustainability Plan be part of all the proposals submitted to it. It proved to be the blueprint to help the implementers continue their programmes beyond the Caritas-Neerlandica support.

The union of MASAI and Caritas-Neerlandica under this initiative was the result of years of working together, learning from each other and finally embarking on a new, locally-owned, type of partnership. This new mode of relating contributed to the continued existence of community-based programmes even after the end of funding support.

Extracted from: "The Masai/CARITAS-Neerlandica Partnership: Where Communities Spearhead Early Childhood Care and Development Programs."

Chapter 7

The Forward Agenda

This chapter addresses recommendations on how to pursue the CSO effectiveness agenda following HLF-3 in Accra. It draws attention to a number of current efforts by the stakeholder community, including work at the country level, the incorporation of CSOs into the WP-EFF, and an international CSO-led process on CSO effectiveness.

The AG-CS' Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations closes with four recommendations for a forward multi-stakeholder agenda.

Recommendation 18

Ongoing multi-stakeholder consultations on CSO effectiveness should be initiated or extended in all countries, with the aim of developing a comprehensive and actionable perspective on how civil society and CSOs could be strengthened in their various roles as agents of development, participation, and accountability.

Recommendation 19

All stakeholders, jointly and individually, should pilot good practices in relation to the various recommendations emerging from the work of the Advisory Group, and track progress on these practices to inform ongoing learning and dialogue.

Recommendation 20

Ministers in Accra should endorse and encourage the CSO-led process of dialogue and consensus-building on CSO development effectiveness principles, guidelines and good practices, which will include multi-stakeholder participation. This process should be recognised in the AAA, and donors and developing country governments should collaborate with CSOs to recognise and address the responsibilities shared by all development actors for enhancing CSO development effectiveness.

Recommendation 21

CSOs and CSO effectiveness should be an integral part of any future processes and agreements on development and aid, post-accra.

There were some discussions in Accra about how to operationalise the AG-CS recommendations on the forward agenda in Roundtable 6 on The Role of Civil Society in Enhancing Aid Effectiveness, and this was followed by further discussion during a special meeting of interested parties organised for that purpose in October 2008. These discussions led to a set of complementary recommendations that were submitted to the WP-EFF when it met in November 2008 (AG-CS, 2008a). They included the following:

- that CSOs be formally integrated into the WP-EFF and be involved as full participants in the various work streams of the WP-EFF;

- the creation of a core group of WP-EFF members to promote and monitor action on the AG-CS *Findings and Recommendations* and sections of the AAA of special relevance to CSOs;
- special attention to multi-stakeholder efforts at the country level; and
- creation of a pooled fund to support CSO processes of engagement in the civil society effectiveness forward agenda.

Work under this forward agenda will take place on three levels:

- at the country level, where stakeholders can work together to operationalise many of the recommendations included in the AG-CS *Synthesis*;
- at the international level, as CSOs and donors continue to engage among themselves and with each other on aid and development effectiveness issues; and
- at the level of individual stakeholders, where the onus for implementing the types of good practice recommended in this paper ultimately lies.

At the country level, the example below on Mali's national consultations, launched with encouragement from the AG-CS, provides a good illustration of the sorts of multi-stakeholder efforts that can be envisaged (Example 79). Other efforts of this sort are being piloted in Ghana, Zambia, and Mozambique by a Nordic+ group of donors that are looking for more effective ways of jointly supporting civil society in those countries.

Internationally, the stage is now set for formal CSO participation in the WP-EFF and its work streams beginning in July 2009, and CSO issues are likely to be an important subject of the next High Level Forum in 2011.

CSOs themselves are mobilising considerable efforts to address issues of CSO effectiveness, both nationally and internationally. The International Steering Group (now called the Better Aid Co-ordinating Group), which was organised to co-ordinate CSO inputs into the Accra process, will continue to function and will co-ordinate the Better Aid platform as a vehicle for ensuring maximum participation and representation of different categories of CSOs.

One of the most significant CSO initiatives internationally is known as the *Open Forum for CSO Development Effectiveness* and is described in Example 80. This initiative is acknowledged in paragraph 20b of the AAA and will further stimulate CSO discussions of effectiveness issues.

In sum, it would appear that the *Findings and Recommendations* of the AG-CS are bearing fruit, and that the next few years will involve considerable work in this area. This publication is intended to help fuel that process.

In practice: Examples of implementing the forward agenda on civil society and aid effectiveness

Example 79. Mali's national consultations on civil society and aid effectiveness

The AG-CS process helped to provide space for civil society voice at the national level as well as regionally and internationally. A total of 35 countries held multi-stakeholder consultations on civil society and aid effectiveness, and Mali was one of the countries most heavily engaged in this type of consultation.

Mali's consultation process took place from June to September 2007. Facilitated by Canada and France, and organised by a National Consultation Steering Committee comprised of the main CSO umbrella organisations in Mali, the Mali consultation process brought together 650 people in regional, district and national consultations, representing 292 separate CSO, government, and donor organisations. The National Consultation Steering Committee intends to transform itself into a national umbrella organisation for all CSOs in Mali in order to improve representation of civil society in the country.

This consultation process provided an opportunity for CSOs and donors to better co-ordinate their efforts and to raise government's awareness of the vibrancy and diversity of Mali's civil society. The consultations created a momentum for greater tripartite dialogue among all partners. A result of the consultation process is expected to be increased representation of CSOs and more comprehensive inclusion of their concerns in regular fora such as PRSP reviews and donor roundtables. A draft code of ethics for dialogue has been developed that envisages a permanent mechanism of annual meetings on global challenges, similar to the national consultations, for all CSOs and donors, and two to three meetings per year on specific issues.

A donor Action Plan for the Implementation of the Paris Declaration in Mali provided for the reorganisation of donors' thematic groups to include a 14-member Thematic Group on Civil Society that was created in February 2008. This Group's mandate is to co-ordinate, support and facilitate dialogue involving government, donors and civil society.

In addition, a tripartite commission involving government, civil society, and donors has been established to design and fund a national CSO support programme. The aim is to set up a jointly-managed programme for civil society capacity development in policy dialogue, beginning in September 2009, using a pooled funding mechanism, with contributions from Canada, Denmark, France, the Netherlands and Switzerland. The European Union, Sida and Spain are expected to join later, while other countries, such as the US, have promised to co-ordinate their efforts with those of the pooled fund.

* Available in the Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book (2008).

Extracted from: "National Consultations on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness in Mali", case study (2008) and Tembely (2008).

Example 80. Open Forum for CSO development effectiveness

In June 2008, more than 70 CSO delegates from developed and developing countries met in Paris at an Exploratory Meeting on CSO Effectiveness, and agreed to launch a global two-year process titled Open Forum for CSO Development Effectiveness, to run from 2009 to 2011. The Forum will be managed and facilitated by a 25 member CSO Global Facilitation Group, working closely with the Better Aid Platform.

A progress report compiled following the Exploratory Meeting outlines key directions and challenges for the Forum:

- The elaboration of CSO effectiveness principles will focus on CSOs' diverse roles as development and aid actors, in particular their roles in areas such as human rights and women's rights, livelihoods, environmental sustainability and democratic development.
- The Forum will be a CSO-led global process of consensus building that will seek to engage all development actors (not just CSOs) at the country, regional and international levels.
- The Forum will provide a learning space for CSOs in which key principles affecting CSO development effectiveness will be elaborated. These principles will be complemented with guidance on their application, and suggestions of good practice for holding CSOs accountable to the principles. Application of the principles will be context-specific. It is not the intention to produce a universal international code of conduct for CSOs.

- It is envisaged that the Forum's process and outcomes will be a key CSO contribution to a multi-stakeholder declaration on Development Effectiveness at the next High Level Forum in 2011.

It is the CSOs' intention that the Open Forum process will help to ensure their equal participation in negotiations for the next High Level Forum.

Based on: Global Facilitation Group (2008).

Bibliography

Case Studies

Cases submitted to the AG-CS, sorted by country. Additional cases included in the paper are mentioned in the bibliography.

* Cases marked with an asterisk are included in the *Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Case Book*.

Afghanistan: Microfinance Investment Support Facility for Afghanistan (MISFA) – submitted by Afghanistan Task Force, CIDA, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/FA891CE0F0171C658525744200469102?OpenDocument>.

Africa: Education SWApS In Africa: Lessons for CSOs – submitted by OISE, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/87EC8DA6D8961306852573F000770008?OpenDocument>.

*Africa: Just Budgets: Increasing Accountability and Aid Effectiveness through Gender Budget Analysis – submitted by One World Action, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/01FE38381D3EA893852574480065E40D?OpenDocument>.

*Africa: Étude des relations de partenariat entre la Commission européenne et les OSC internationales en Afrique – submitted by Engineers Without Borders, Canada.

*Bangladesh: BRAC – no formal submission, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/783A44A584E70A2D8525749E004F7FDB?OpenDocument>.

Cambodia: NGO Accountability: Code of Ethical Principles and Minimum Standards – submitted by NGO Forum on Cambodia, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/DE6456DE40BD45FE852573F00076A999?OpenDocument>.

Canada: L'action communautaire : Une contribution essentielle à l'exercice de la citoyenneté et du développement social du Québec – submitted by Government of Québec, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/69f5b93259b47cce8525673000575b65/9d58dcf06239bada8525749f005c7be7?OpenDocument>.

*Canada: Uniterra Programme – Centre d'étude et de coopération internationale (CECI) and World University Service Canada (WUSC) – submitted by CECI, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/ADD2FE8E2BAC094B85257485006E394F?OpenDocument>.

*Colombia: London – Cartagena – Bogota Process – submitted by Government of Colombia, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/D6BBC3B2D5E8F4A2852574A90063D8B2?OpenDocument>.

*Colombia: ONG por la Transparencia – Transparency and Accountability of NGOs – submitted by ONG por la Transparencia Colombia, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/69f5b93259b47cce8525673000575b65/0d2dbf7725f6feee8525749f00774110?OpenDocument>.

*Croatia: National Strategy for Creating an Enabling Environment for Civil Society Development – submitted by Government of Croatia, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/033A1A2BA8FD2A1A852574990053C4AE?OpenDocument>.

*Democratic Republic of Congo: Butoke: Grassroots Development with a Heart – submitted by Butoke, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/E633DCBDDF82ED38852574A2004A6820?OpenDocument>.

Democratic Republic of Congo: L'efficacité de l'aide et la prise en charge démocratique : le rôle de la société civile et les avancées démocratiques en RDC – submitted by Développement et paix, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/FED7EC7914AEB30A852573F0006E1D7C?OpenDocument>.

- Ghana: ENHANCE: The Ghana Experience (in Aid Effectiveness: The Role of CSOs in Making Aid Work for Citizens: An Analysis Based on World Vision's Experience) – submitted by World Vision, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/AF60E10A5D979E49852573F0007B44D9?OpenDocument>.
- *Ghana HIPC Watch – submitted by Social Enterprise Development Foundation of West Africa (SEND), <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/B54DCD1A0093460B852574A4007BC0BC?OpenDocument>.
- *Guyana: Building Community Capacity: Key to Enhancing Southern Incipient CSO Performance in Delivering Effective Aid – submitted by CHF Partners in Rural Development, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/077F69ED01979F0A852574650061E675?OpenDocument>.
- *Honduras: ACI-PRSP Multi-donor Fund for Strengthening Participation of Honduran Civil Society in the National Poverty Reduction Strategy – submitted by Trocaire Ireland, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/1581A4AFC0EB6F1E8525745D006CDD0C?OpenDocument>.
- *India's National Policy on the Voluntary Sector – submitted by Government of India, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/4195FD67F6320D58852573AE00612BF9?OpenDocument>.
- Indonesia: Fight TB Programme in Indonesia: (in Aid Effectiveness: The Role of CSOs in Making Aid Work for Citizens: An Analysis Based on World Vision's Experience) – submitted by World Vision, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/AF60E10A5D979E49852573F0007B44D9?OpenDocument>.
- Indonesia: North-South CSOs Co-operation: Indonesian Context – International NGO Forum on Indonesian Development (INFID) – submitted by IBON/Reality of Aid Network, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/6F72014425CFCB718525749E006C1A3E?OpenDocument>.
- *International: CIVICUS Civil Society Index – submitted by CIVICUS, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/DE84B7BED281B5CC8525749E0079950E?OpenDocument>.
- International: The GAVI Alliance – submitted by GAVI Alliance, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/4F790FB4EFA02167852574A4004DD05E?OpenDocument>.
- *International/Africa: Impact Planning and Learning through Constituency Voice: Keystone's Accountability Method Links Funders, Implementers and Primary Constituents – submitted by Keystone, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/85ADB41D0BACB78D85257474007905BD?OpenDocument>.
- International: UNDP ART Initiative, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/7557067135439F6D8525749F0070C46D?OpenDocument>.
- *International: International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) Accreditation and Aid Effectiveness – submitted by IPPF, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/6D665F1A3C4E3B948525744200466E2C?OpenDocument>.
- *Kenya: Integrating Gender in the PRS Process in Kenya – submitted by the African Women's Development and Communication Network (FEMNET), <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/72D2609B0EDEA9668525746D004FA54B?OpenDocument>.
- *Mali: National Consultations on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness in Mali, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/46EE4FCBA0F437F38525749E0077E220?OpenDocument>.
- *Mali: Plate-forme des Droits économiques, sociaux et culturels au Mali (DESC) – submitted by Réseau IMPACT, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/66DD60BED68078B58525742700482A2C?OpenDocument>.
- *Mozambique: Complementing Program-Based Approaches Through Civil Society-Led Projects: The Experience of the Coastal Rural Support Program (Mozambique) – submitted by Aga Khan Foundation, Canada, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/76DA4B76388E6F8A852573E2007EA5A3?OpenDocument>.
- Mozambique: Consequences of Public Health Policies on Aid Effectiveness and Civil Society Organisations in Mozambique: The Case Study of SALAMA – submitted by Primates World Relief and Development Fund (PWRDF), Co-operation Canada-Mozambique (COCAMO) and SALAMA Mozambique, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/9ACED5D524F1AB9C852573F0006C7E60?OpenDocument>.

- *Mozambique: Lessons of a CSO Project and the SWAP in Education in Mozambique: Case Study on Issues in Alignment with Government Sector Strategies for CSOs – submitted by Progresso/CODE, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/592DCC16B998DFD3852573F0006CC732?OpenDocument>.
- Nordic+ Study of Support Models for CSOs at Country Level – submitted by Norad, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/69f5b93259b47cce8525673000575b65/7dcbab2c588197be852574a6000dc59e?OpenDocument>.
- Peru: Improving the Health of the Poor: A Rights-Based Approach Programme – submitted by CARE, Peru, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/D83A70A55FE534068525744900638F27?OpenDocument>.
- *Peru: Making Accountability to Disaster Affected People a Reality: Learning About Accountability in CARE Peru's Emergency Response – submitted by CARE, UK, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/3E6FE8003B4A0CFA85257442004C04B5?OpenDocument>.
- Philippines: IBON Partnership in Education for Development (IPED) – submitted by IBON Foundation, Philippines, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/722bd37412f9080285256b7b00592e47/8ab79f3ff301876a852574a60050caa5?OpenDocument>.
- Philippines: On CSO Accountability and CSO National Co-ordination – submitted by Management Advancement Systems Association, Inc. (MASAI) and Ecumenical Institute for Labor Education and Research (EILER) – Philippines, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/72369F170BD708A08525744A00429075?OpenDocument>.
- Philippines: The Masai-CARITAS Neerlandica Partnership: Where Communities Spearhead Early Childhood Care and Development Programmes – submitted by MASAI, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/A92388D63BAFBCAF8525744A004443CD?OpenDocument>.
- Sénégal: Création d'un centre de recherche indépendant en analyse des politiques économiques et sociales – Consortium pour la recherche économique et sociale (CRES) Sénégal – submitted by CRES, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/B9785491C48177898525749F006FC251?OpenDocument>.
- *Sénégal: Processus national de définition et d'application d'une politique publique sectorielle: le cas de la Loi d'Orientation Agro-Sylvo-Pastorale du Sénégal – submitted by Réseau IMPACT, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/7336CF8807882ABB85257427004AA634?OpenDocument>.
- *UK: Partnership Programme Arrangements – submitted by DFID, UK, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/722bd37412f9080285256b7b00592e47/696206a222b299b18525749e006a0989?OpenDocument>.

Other sources

- ActionAid International and CARE International UK (2006), "Where to Now?: Implications of Changing Relations Between DFID, Recipient Governments and NGOs in Malawi, Tanzania and Uganda", ActionAid/CARE, London, www.actionaid.org/assets/pdf/DBS%20REPORT_2282006_16374.pdf.
- Africa Network Campaign on Education For All (ANCEFA) (n.d.), "Africa Education Report Card".
- African Religious Health Assets Program (ARHAP) (2006), "Appreciating Assets: The Contribution of Religion to Universal Access in Africa", Report for the World Health Organisation, Cape Town: ARHP, October 2006, www.arhap.uct.ac.za/downloads/ARHAPWHO_entire.pdf.
- African Union (n.d.), "Launch of the Economic, Social and Cultural Council of the African Union (ECOSOCC)", Press Release.
- AG-CS (Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness) (2008a), "Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness Recommendation on a Forward Agenda for the WP-EFF", November 5, available by registration at: <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vE/7LKPEV?OpenDocument>.
- AG-CS (2008b), Concept Paper, September 17, available by registration at: <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vE/77NVHX?OpenDocument>.

- AG-CS (2008c, "Report from Roundtable 6 – The Role of Civil Society in Enhancing Aid Effectiveness", 19 September, available by registration at: <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/69f5b93259b47cce8525673000575b65/bb534036d4167af8852574c9007d35ab?OpenDocument>.
- AG-CS (2008d), Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations, Canadian International Development Agency, Gatineau, 7 August, available by registration at: <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/69f5b93259b47cce8525673000575b65/f0ac2359207a5d2285257457007d55cc?OpenDocument>.
- Agg. C. (2006), "Trends in Government Support for Non-Governmental Organizations. Is the Golden Age of the NGO Behind Us?" Civil Society and Social Movements Programme Paper Number 23, United Nations Research Institute for Social Development, June, [www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/\(httpPublications\)/E8BC05C1E4B8AD6FC12571D1002C4F0B?OpenDocument](http://www.unrisd.org/80256B3C005BCCF9/(httpPublications)/E8BC05C1E4B8AD6FC12571D1002C4F0B?OpenDocument).
- Ahmed, M. and C. Langenkamp (2008), "Draft Discussion Paper for use at Strategic CSO-Platform pre-Accra ARD Workshop", March.
- AKFC (Aga Khan Foundation, Canada) (2007), "Complementing Program-Based Approaches Through Civil Society-Led Projects: The Experience of the Coastal Rural Support Program (Mozambique)", Discussion Paper, AKFC, Ottawa, October.
- Alliance 2015 (2007), "Aid Effectiveness and the Paris Declaration: Impact on the Financing and Participation of Civil Society Organisations in Nicaragua in the Education and Governance Sectors", Monograph Study on Nicaragua. Alliance 2015, Copenhagen, November, www.alliance2015.org/fileadmin/user_upload/Alliance2015_Nicaragua_Aid_effectiveness_Study_2007.pdf.
- Amoako, K.Y. (2008), "The Future of Civil Society and Democratic Governance and Development in Africa," Presentation at the 4th Annual Kronti ne Akwamu (Democracy and Good Governance) Lecture, Center for Democratic Development, Accra, Ghana, 27 March.
- Baser, H. and P. Morgan (2008), *Capacity, Change and Performance Study Report*, European Centre for Development Policy Management, Maastricht, <http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTCDRC/Resources/CapacityChangePerformanceReport.pdf>.
- Bastos, Z. and L. Richard (2007), "Consequences of Public Health Policies on Aid Effectiveness and Civil Society Organisations in Mozambique: The Case Study of SALAMA", Presentation at the AG-CS International Forum, Gatineau, 4 February, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/vLUAllDocsbyidEn/9ACED5D524F1AB9C852573F0006C7E60?OpenDocument>.
- Bazie, J.B. (2008), "Participation de la société civile au processus de la vision partagée dans le bassin du Niger – Démarche, acquis et défis à relever", Presentation to the CIDA workshop on Support to Civil Society in the Spirit of the Paris Declaration, Bamako, Mali, 6-8 May.
- BBC (British Broadcasting Corporation) (2008), "Ethiopia Imposes Aid Agency Curbs", <http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/7814145.stm>.
- Bissio, R. (2007), "Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness: Application of the Criteria for Periodic Evaluation of Global Development Partnerships – As Defined in the Millennium Development Goal 8 – From the Right to Development Perspective: The Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness", Report prepared for the January 2008 Human Rights Council Eight Session, Working Group on the Right to Development and the High Level Task Force on the implementation of the right to development Fourth session, Geneva, www.betteraid.org/downloads/A-HRC-8-WG-2.2-TF-CRP7.pdf.
- Booth, D. (ed.) (2004), "Introduction and Overview," in *Fighting Poverty in Africa – Are PRSPs making a difference?*, Overseas Development Institute, London.
- BRAC (2002), "Education Programme IV Proposal", October.
- Brown, L.D. and J. Fox (2001), "Transnational Civil Society Coalitions and the World Bank: Lessons from Project and Policy Influence Campaigns, IDR Reports, Vol. 16, No. 1", Institute for Development Research, Boston, www.worlded.org/docs/Publications/idr/pdf/16-1.pdf.
- Brundin, T. and T. Mast (2008), "Harmonisation for Pluralism", in ONTRAC, No. 38, January, www.intrac.org/pages/previous_ontracs.html.
- Campodónico, H. and M. Valderrama (2005), "Propuestas para Replantar la Co-operación Internacional desde una Perspectiva Latinoamericana", Document prepared for the Overseas Development Institute Southern Voices project, www.odi.org.uk/ffa/southern.documents.html.
- Canadian Coalition Against HIV/AIDS (CARE, Plan, Save the Children, World Vision) (2007), "Coalition Building: A Strategy to Strengthen Community Capacity to Address African Children and Young People's Priorities in a World with HIV and AIDS", Powerpoint presentation, December.

- CCIC (Canadian Council for International Co-operation) (2005), "Strengthening Civil Society Partnerships: CIDA's Operational Requirements and the Foundation of Partnerships", CCIC Briefing Paper Number 3, October, www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_aid_2007-09-17_cso_sae_issues_paper_english.pdf.
- CCIC (2006), "CCIC Strategic Directions 2007-2012," www.ccic.ca/e/docs/001_direction_strat_dirs_2007-2012_en.pdf.
- CCIC (2008a), "CCIC Code of Ethics: A Story of Partnership and Practice, Canadian International Co-operation, CSOs and Aid Effectiveness – Summary Report", www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_ethics_story_of_partnership.pdf.
- CCIC (2008b), "CCIC Leadership Forum and National Consultation 17-18 January 2008, Canadian International Co-operation, CSOs and Aid Effectiveness – Summary Report", www.ccic.ca/e/002/aid.shtml#leader_forum.
- Chapman, J. and S. Wendoh (2007), "Review of Norwegian CSO Partnerships with Organisations in Tanzania", Report for the Norwegian Development Network, February 2007.
- Christian Aid (2001), "Ignoring the Experts: Poor People's Exclusion from Poverty Reduction Strategies", Christian Aid Policy Briefing, London.
- CIDA (Canadian International Development Agency) (2002a), "Review of Current RBM and Accountability Practices in CIDA", CIDA, Gatineau, May.
- CIDA (2002b), "RBM and Accountability for Enhanced Aid Effectiveness: Ten Principles for CIDA Staff", 20 May.
- CIS (Centre for International Studies) (2007), "Key Trends in International Donor Policy on Civil Society", Working Paper 2 from the research project on Engagement with Civil Society for Poverty Reduction prepared by CSI Dublin City University for The Advisory Board for Irish Aid, Dublin, www.dcu.ie/~cis/research/PDF/Civil-Soc-Donor-Study.pdf.
- CIVICUS (2007), "United Nations Engagement with Civil Society: Best Practice from Ghana", CIVICUS news feature, February, www.civicus.org/new/media/BestPractice-from-Ghana.doc.
- CIVICUS (2008), "Legitimacy, Transparency and Accountability Guidelines", www.civicus.org/lta/lta-guidelines/5/283-lta-guidelines.
- Collins, C.J.L., Z. Gariyo and T. Burdon (2001), "Jubilee 2000: Citizen Action Across the North-South Divide", in *Global Citizen Action*, M. Edwards and J. Gaventa (eds.), Earthscan, London.
- Commission d'organisation de la consultation nationale de la société civile sur l'efficacité de l'aide publique au développement (2008), "Joint Declaration", presented to the Ottawa International Forum, Gatineau, February, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/722bd37412f9080285256b7b00592e47/b42f1bff97707b5c852574230044d6e1?OpenDocument>.
- Co-operation Committee for Cambodia (2007), "Annual Report 2007", www.ccc-cambodia.org/About/downloads/CCC%20Annual%20Report%202007.pdf.
- Co-operation Committee for Cambodia (2008), "NGO Good Practice Project (NGO PP)", www.ccc-cambodia.org/GPPPProject/NGOGPP.htm.
- CoE (Council of Europe) (2007), "Recommendation CM/Rec(2007)14 of the Committee of Ministers to Member States on the Legal Status of Non-governmental Organisations in Europe", COE Committee of Ministers, adopted on 10 October 2007 at the 1 006th meeting of the Ministers' Deputies, www.econl.org.hu/index.php?part=14news&nwid=132.
- CPAR (Canadian Physicians for Aid and Relief), CIH (Centre for International Health, University of Toronto), IDI (International Development Institute, Humber College), WVC (World Vision Canada), (2006), "Results-Based Management: Are We There Yet? Ever?", Report of a Workshop, 16-18 November, Toronto, Canada.
- De Pauw, L. (2007), "Lessons Learned: Perspectives from Canada and the Field", report prepared for the Canadian Coalition for Youth and HIV/AIDS in Africa, October.
- DECIM (Donor Exchange, Co-ordination and Information Mechanism) (2008), "Introduction to DECIM", available by registration at <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/decim>.
- DECIM (2008), "Sustainability of Civil Society Organisations: Report of the Fifth DECIM Roundtable of Public and Private Donor Agencies Supporting Civil Society Development".
- Department of Social and Economic Affairs Statistics Division (2006), *World's Women 2005: Progress in Statistics*, United Nations, New York, http://unstats.un.org/unsd/demographic/products/indwom/ww2005_pub/English/WW2005_text_complete_BW.pdf.

- DFID (Department for International Development) (2006), *Civil Society and Development: How DFID Works in Partnership with Civil Society to Deliver the Millennium Development Goals*, DFID, London, www.dfid.gov.uk/Pubs/files/civil-society-dev.pdf.
- DFID (2006), *Eliminating World Poverty: Making Governance Work for the Poor*, Department for International Development, London, www.dfid.gov.uk/wp2006/whitepaper-printer-friendly.pdf.
- Disch, A. et al. (2008), "Support Models for CSOs at Country Level: Synthesis Report", Scanteam, Norad Report 1/2008 produced for the Nordic+ group, www.norad.no/default.asp?V_ITEM_ID=10810.
- Ebrahim, A.S. and S. Herz (2007), "Accountability in Complex Organizations: World Bank Responses to Civil Society", HBS Working Paper 08-027, Harvard Business School, Boston, <http://hbswk.hbs.edu/item/5808.html>.
- ECNL (European Center for Not-for-Profit Law) and IPA (Institute of Public Affairs) (2007), "Legal and Institutional Mechanisms for NGO-Government Co-operation in Croatia, Estonia and Hungary", ECNL and IPA, Budapest, www.ecnl.org.hu/dindocuments/213_Legal%20and%20Institutional%20Mechanisms%20for%20Cooperation.pdf.
- EURODAD (2008), "Old Habits Die Hard: Aid and Accountability in Sierra Leone", Report by EURODAD with Campaign for Good Governance, January, www.eurodad.org/uploadedFiles/Whats_New/Reports/Old%20habits%20die%20hard.%20Aid%20and%20accountability%20in%20Sierra%20Leone.pdf.
- Evensmo, I. and R. Gedde-Dahl (2008), "Range of Measures for Support to CSOs and Civil Society Strengthening: Norway: a System in Transition", contribution to this volume.
- Ferguson, C. (2008), "Human Rights and Aid Effectiveness: Inter-Linkages and Synergies to Improve Development Outcomes in the Health Sector", Draft report for OECD-DAC GOVNET, Human Rights Task Team, 7 March.
- Fundación Soles (2006), "Chile: The Associational Reconstruction of a Nation: Civil Society Index Report for Chile", CIVICUS Civil Society Index Report, www.civicus.org/new/CSI_Chile.htm.
- Fyles, N. (2008), E-mail communication, 17 December.
- Gaventa, J. (2001), "Global Citizen Action: Lessons and Challenges", in *Global Citizen Action*, M. Edwards and J. Gaventa (eds.), Earthscan, London.
- GCAP (Global Call to Action Against Poverty) (2008), "What is GCAP?", www.whiteband.org/about-gcap/what-is-gcap.
- GCE (Global Campaign for Education) (2008), "Regional and National Civil Society Education Funds", proposal submitted to the Fast Track Initiative Education Programme Development Fund, Oslo, December 2008.
- GDPRD (Global Donor Platform for Rural Development) (2008), "CSOs and Aid Effectiveness in Agriculture and Rural Development – Synthesis Report of a 13-Country Consultation", GDPRD Secretariat, May, <http://web.acdi-cida.gc.ca/extranet/policy/ExtCivilSociety.nsf/69f5b93259b47cce8525673000575b65/1f3a3fe6e8ff35fa8525745d00519368?OpenDocument>.
- Global Facilitation Group (2008), "An Open Forum for CSO Development Effectiveness: A Progress Report", July, www.cso-effectiveness.org.
- Goldstone, Justice R.J. (2008), "Foreword", in *Courting Social Justice: Judicial Enforcement of Social and Economic Rights in the Developing World*, V. Gauri and D. Brinks (eds.), Cambridge University Press, New York.
- Good Humanitarian Donorship initiative (2003), "Principles and Good Practice of Humanitarian Donorship". Established by the participants of an International Meeting and Good Humanitarian Donorship, Stockholm, June 2003.
- Government of India (2007), *National Policy on the Voluntary Sector*, Voluntary Action Cell, Planning Commission, May 2007, www.planningcommission.gov.in/data/ngo/npvol07.pdf.
- Government of South Africa National Treasury (2008), "South Africa Aid Effectiveness Action Plan", Second draft of 1st November.
- Hadzi-Miceva, K. (2007), "Legal and Institutional Mechanisms for NGO-Government Co-operation in Croatia, Estonia and Hungary", European Center for Not-for-Profit Law and the Institute of Public Affairs.
- Hailey, J. and R. James (2006), "Unsettling Times for Civil Society Capacity Building", paper for Civil Society and Capacity Building Conference, Oxford, INTRAC, December, <http://ca.search.yahoo.com/search?p=Unsettling+Times+for+Civil+Society+Capacity+Building&fr=yfp-t-501&toggle=1&cop=&ei=UTF-8>.

- Hasdorff, T. (n.d.), "The International Faith-Based and Community Initiative", Powerpoint presentation prepared by T. Hasdorff, USAID.
- Hayes, L. (2008), "Civil Society in Sierra Leone – Donor Support for 'Demand-Side' Governance", presentation at the AG-CS International Forum, 4 February.
- Héraud-Arouna, M., A.S. Brouillet and P. Huyghebaert (co-ord.) (2008), "Modalités de dialogue entre société civile et État pour l'élaboration, la mise en œuvre et le suivi des politiques publiques de réduction de la pauvreté et des inégalités", document de travail réalisé par M. Héraud-Arouna, avec la collaboration de M. Diallo, M. Koumaré, A. Lambert, T. Niang, M.A. Sossou, Réseau IMPACT, Paris, www.reseau-impact.org/spip.php?article112&var_recherche=Modalit%C3%A9s%20de%20dialogue%20entre%20soci%C3%A9t%C3%A9%20civile%20et%20Etat%20.
- Hodi (2008), "Programme Areas", <http://hodi.org.zm/index.php?sid=954>.
- Hofbauer, H. (2006), "Sustained Work and Dedicated Capacity – IDASA's Experience in Applied Budget Work in South Africa", case study prepared for the research project Lessons from Civil Society Budget Analysis and Advocacy Initiatives, International Budget Project and the Institute for Development Studies of the University of Sussex, May, www.internationalbudget.org/SAfrica-IDASA.pdf.
- Howell, J., A. Ishkanian, E. Obadare, H. Seckinelgin, M. Glasius (2006), "The Backlash Against Civil Society in the Wake of the Long War on Terror", Civil Society Working Paper Number 26, Centre for Civil Society, London School of Economics and Political Sciences, www.lse.ac.uk/collections/CCS/publications/cswp/cswp26_abstract.htm.
- ICNL (International Center for Not-for-Profit Law) (2004), *Guidelines for Laws Affecting Civic Organizations*, Open Society Institute, New York, www.soros.org/resources/articles_publications/publications/lawguide_20040215/osi_lawguide.pdf.
- ICNL (2003), "Survey of Tax Laws Affecting Non-Governmental Organisations in Central and Eastern Europe", www.icnl.org/knowledge/pubs/TaxSurveyCEE.pdf.
- IDRC (International Development Research Centre) (2008), *Annual Corporate Evaluation Report 2008*, Evaluation Unit, IDRC, Ottawa, www.idrc.ca/uploads/user-S/12296152461ace_2008_e.pdf.
- IDRC (2008), "Learning the Way Forward: Adapting St2eep's Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation Process Through Outcome Mapping", IDRC, Ottawa, www.outcomemapping.ca./resource/resource.php?id=160.
- INFID (International NGO Forum on Indonesian Development) (2007), "National Consultation on Aid Effectiveness", report of a consultation held at the Hotel Santika, Jakarta, Indonesia, 24 July.
- Ingelstam, A. and C. Karlstedt (2007), *Guidelines for Support to Civil Society*, Acumenta Consultants, prepared for a multi-donor group in Tanzania, October, www.civilsocietysupport.net/doc/civil_society_-_guidelines_october_07_final.pdf.
- International Committee of the Red Cross/International Federation (1994), *Code of Conduct for the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement and NGOs in Disaster Relief*, International Committee of the Red Cross/International Federation, Geneva, www.icrc.org/Web/eng/siteeng0.nsf/html/p1067.
- International Committee of the Red Cross (2008), "International Activities on Behalf of People Affected by War", www.icrc.org/web/eng/siteeng0.nsf/iwpList2/ICRC_Activities?OpenDocument.
- INTRAC (International NGO Training and Research Centre) (2008a), "Background Paper: The Challenge – Getting Civil Society Back on Track", Prepared for the International Conference Whatever Happened to Civil Society, 3-5 December, KDK Conference Centre, The Netherlands, www.intrac.org/pages/cseventmain08.html.
- INTRAC (2008b), "Executive Summary: Civil Society and Aid in Theory and Practice", prepared for the international conference "Whatever Happened to Civil Society", 3-5 December 2008, KDK Conference Centre, The Netherlands, www.intrac.org/pages/cseventmain08.html.
- INTRAC (2008c), "Mapping Civil Society – What, Why and How?", prepared for the Official Agencies Meeting, 18 June.
- ISG (International CSO Steering Group) (2008), "Better Aid – A Civil Society Position Paper for the 2008 Accra High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness", http://betteraid.org/index2.php?option=com_content&do_pdf=1&id=88.

- Jenkins, R. and A.M. Goetz (1999), "Accounts and Accountability: Theoretical Implications of the Right-to-Information Movement in India", in *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 20, No. 3 (1999), pp. 603-622, www.bbk.ac.uk/polSOC/staff/academic/rob-jenkins/accounts-accountability-3rd-world-quarterly1999.
- Kassam, Y. and R. Mutakyahwa (2006), "Institutional Assessment of the Foundation for Civil Society", Final Report, E.T. Jackson and Associates, Ltd., Ottawa, 29 May, www.thefoundation-tz.org/images/fcs_evaluation_final_report_may%2029.pdf.
- Khagram, S. (2008), "Reforming the International Aid System: Transnational Struggles Over Big Dams for Sustainable Development", case study prepared for the Forum International de Montréal for the AG-CS International Forum, February, www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_aid_02-2008_case_study_sanjeev_khagram_fim.pdf.
- Koch, D.J. (2008), "A Paris Declaration for NGOs?", in *Financing Development 2008: Whose Ownership?*, Chapter 3, OECD, Paris, www.oecd.org/document/62/0,3343,en_2649_33959_39696830_1_1_1_37413,00.html.
- Lavergne, R. (2002), "Results-Based Management and Accountability for Enhanced Aid Effectiveness – A Reference Paper for CIDA Officers Engaged in Capacity Development and Programme-Based Approaches such as SWAps", Prepared for CIDA Policy Branch, 30 July, [www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/INET/IMAG-CSES.NSF/vLUIImages/CapacityDevelopment2/\\$file/enhanced-aid_ref.pdf](http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/INET/IMAG-CSES.NSF/vLUIImages/CapacityDevelopment2/$file/enhanced-aid_ref.pdf).
- Lavergne, R. and J. Wood (2006), "Aid Effectiveness and Non-State Partnerships: Analytical Considerations", Working Paper, 6 December, www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_aid_2006-12-06_cida_doc_aid_effect_partners.pdf.
- Le-Ba, S. (2008), E-mail communication, 10 June.
- Mayhew, S.H. (2005), "Hegemony, Politics and Ideology: The Role of Legislation in NGO-Government Relations in Asia", in *Journal of Development Studies*, Vol. 41, No. 5, July, www.informaworld.com/smpp/content-db=all?content=10.1080/00220380500145263.
- M'boge, F. and S. Gbaydee Doe (2004), "African Commitments to Civil Society Engagement: A Review of Eight NEPAD Countries", A Monograph for the African Human Security Initiative, www.iss.co.za/pubs/Other/ahsi/Mboge_Doe/Contents.html.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Norway (2006), "New Roles for Non-Governmental Organisations in Development Co-operation", Ministry of Foreign Affairs Norway, Oslo.
- Miszlivetz, F. and K. Ertsey (1998), "Hungary: Civil Society in the Post-Socialist World", in A. Van Rooy (ed.), *Civil Society and the Aid Industry*, Earthscan, London.
- Muk, S., D. Uljarević and S. Brajović (2006), "An assessment of Montenegrin Civil Society (2006) – Weak Tradition, Uncertain Future. CIVICUS Civil Society Index Report for Montenegro", prepared by the Center for Development of Non-governmental Organisations (CRNVO), Podgorica, www.civicus.org/new/CSI_Montenegro.htm.
- Mundy, K. and M. Haggerty (2008), "Education SWAps in Africa: Lessons for CSOs", case study presented at the International Forum on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness, Gattineau, February, www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_aid_02-2008_case_study_education_swap.pdf.
- Mutasa, C. (n.d.), "The African Union – Civil Society Contract. An Act of Democracy?", www.un-ngls.org/cso/cso5/AfricaUnion.pdf.
- Najam, A. (1999), "Citizen Organisations as Policy Entrepreneurs", in D. Lewis (ed.), *International Perspectives on Voluntary Action*, Earthscan, London, 1999.
- Narayan, D., R. Patel, K. Schafft, A. Rademacher and S. Koche-Schulte (2000), *Voices of the Poor: Can Anyone Hear Us?*, Oxford University Press, New York.
- Nkomo, T. (2002), "Case Study on NGOs and Programme-Based Approaches to Development Co-operation: The Case of ORAP".
- No author (2005), "Background: the Development and Conceptualisation of the International Non-Governmental Organisations Accountability Charter", Accountability Charter Secretariat, Johannesburg, www.ingoaccountabilitycharter.org.
- No author (2005), "International Non-Governmental Organization Accountability Charter", 20 December, www.ingoaccountabilitycharter.org.
- Nordic+ (2007), "Nordic+ Management Response to Joint Study of Trends, Impact and Effectiveness of Different Models for Supporting Civil Society at Country-level", 6 December.

- Nordic+ (2008), "Proposed Conclusions regarding Nordic+ Support to Civil Society in the South, for the meeting of the Director Generals on 17-18 January 2008", January.
- OECD (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development) (2006), *OECD Journal on Development, Development Co-operation Report 2005*, OECD, Paris, www.oecd.org/document/35/0,3343,en_2649_33721_36052835_1_1_1_1,00.html.
- OECD-DAC (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development – Development Assistance Committee) (2006), *The Challenge of Capacity Development: Working Towards Good Practice*, OECD-DAC, Paris, www.oecd.org/dataoecd/4/36/36326495.pdf.
- OECD-DAC (2008), "Key Messages and Case Studies for the HLF-3 Roundtables from the Workshop on 'Strengthening the Development Results and Impacts of the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness Through Work on Gender Equality, Social Exclusion and Human Rights'", London, 12-13 March, OECD-DAC, Paris, (DCD(2008)6, 17 April, www.oecd.org/dataoecd/8/41/40530779.pdf).
- O'Neil, T., M. Foresti and A. Hudson (2007), "Evaluation of Citizens' Voice and Accountability: Review of the Literature and Donor Approaches Report", DFID, London, www.odi.org.uk/pppg/politics_and_governance/publications/mf_evaluation_voice_litreview.pdf.
- Pact (nd), "2002 Annual Report", Pact, Washington DC, www.pactworld.org/galleries/annual-report/2002_annual_report.pdf.
- Pact Tanzania (n.d.), "Legislative Roadmap: A Guide for Civil Society Organizations in Tanzania", Pact, Washington DC, www.pactworld.org/cs/resource_center/featured_resources.
- Pact Tanzania (n.d.), "Media Guide: A Handbook for Tanzanian Civil Society", Pact, Washington DC, www.pactworld.org/cs/resource_center/featured_resources.
- Pakulski, J. and J. Wood (2008), Communication with media, 4 December.
- Perkin, E. and J. Court (2005), "Networks and Policy Processes in International Development: A Literature Review", Overseas Development Institute Working Paper 252, August, www.odi.org.uk/rapid/Publications/Documents/WP252.pdf.
- Philips, W. (2008), "Aid Effectiveness: The Role of CSOs in Making Aid Work for Citizens: An Analysis Based on World Vision's Experience", Draft Discussion Paper, January, www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_aid_02-2008_world_vision_analysis_discussion_paper_aid_effectiveness.pdf.
- Postma, W. (2009), E-mail communication, 18 January.
- Pratt, B. and K. Wright (2008), "Assessing Changes in Civil Society Policy: Background Paper", prepared for the Official Agencies Meeting, INTRAC, Oxford.
- Pratt, B., J. Adams and H. Warren (2006), "Official Agency Funding of NGOs in Seven Countries: Mechanisms, Trends and Implications", INTRAC Occasional Papers Series No. 46, August, INTRAC, Oxford, www.intrac.org/docs/OPS%2046.pdf.
- PRIA (2008b), "RTI – Aiming to Tell All", www.pria.org/civil/background.php.
- PRIA (2008), "Capacity Building of Civil Society Organisations", www.pria.org/index.php.
- Ramkumar, V. (2008), *Our Money, Our Responsibility: A Citizens' Guide to Monitoring Government Expenditures*, The International Budget Project, Washington, www.internationalbudget.org/resources/expenditure/IBP-Expenditure-Monitoring-Guide.pdf.
- RAVI (Rights and Voices Initiative) (2008), "Welcome to the Rights and Voices Initiative Website", www.ravighana.org.
- Rocha Menocal, A. and A. Rogerson (2005), "Which Way the Future of Aid? Southern Civil Society Perspectives on Current Debates on Reform to the International Aid System", Overseas Development Institute Working Paper 259, January, www.odi.org.uk/resources/odi-publications/working-papers/259-southern-civil-society-international-aid-system.pdf.
- Sadasivam, B. (2008), E-mail communication, 9 December.
- Saxby, J. (2008), "The International Forum on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness: A Multi-Stakeholder Forum – Final Report", Canadian Council for International Co-operation, www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_aid_2008-02_synthesis_final_version.pdf.
- Scanteam and Overseas Development Institute (2007), "Support Models for CSOs at Country Level – Bangladesh Country Report", Prepared for the Nordic+ group. Scanteam, Oslo, August, www.scanteam.no/reports/2007/CSO%20Funding%20Study%20-%20Bangladesh%20Report.pdf.

- Shah, Saubhagya (2008), "Civil Society in Uncivil Places: Soft State and Regime Change in Nepal", East-West Center, Policy Studies 48.
- Shea, C. and D. Moore (2006), "Civil Society Under Threat: Common Legal Barriers and Potential Responses", European Parliament's Subcommittee on Human Rights, Brussels, 6 September, www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/2004_2009/documents/dv/civil_society_under_threat/civil_society_under_threat_en.pdf.
- Sen, A. (1999), *Development as Freedom*. First Anchor Books, New York.
- Sida (Swedish International Development Agency) (2007), *Sida's Support to Civil Society in Development Co-operation*, 16 May, www.sida.se/sida/jsp/sida.jsp?d=118&a=32855&language=en_US&searchWords=civilpercent20societypercent20policy.
- Sphere (2004), "Humanitarian Charter and Minimum Standards in Disaster Response", www.sphereproject.org/content/view/27/84.
- Sothath, N. (2008), "NGO Accountability: Code of Ethical Principles and Minimum Standards", presentation at the AG-CS International Forum, Gatineau, 4 February.
- Sundet, G. (2007), "Public Expenditure Tracking Surveys: Lessons from Tanzania", A U4 Brief from the Anti-Corruption Resource Centre, November, No. 14, CHR Michelson Institute, Bergen, www.cmi.no/publications/file/?2812=public-expenditure-tracking-surveys.
- Tembely, S. (2009), E-mail communication, 13 January.
- Tembo, F. et al. (2007), "Multi-Donor Support to Civil Society and Engaging with 'Non-Traditional' Civil Society: A Light-Touch Review of DFID's Portfolio", Report for DFID's Effective States Team, June, Overseas Development Institute, London, www.odi.org.uk/RAPID/Publications/Documents/Multidonor_Support.pdf.
- Tjønneand, E. and N. Dube (2007), "Trends and Impacts of Shifting Financial Flows and Aid Effectiveness to Civil Society Organisations in Southern Africa", Southern Africa Trust, Midrand, www.southernafricatrust.org/docs/AIDS%20Effectivenessv2.pdf.
- Tomlinson, B. (2006), "Determinants of Civil Society Aid Effectiveness: A CCIC Discussion Paper", Canadian Council for International Co-operation, November, www.ccic.ca/e/docs/002_aid_2006-11_cida_aid_effectiveness_and_csos_paper.pdf.
- Tomlinson, B. and the AG-CS (2008), "A Synthesis of Advisory Group Regional Consultations and Related Processes January-December 2007", 29 January 2008.
- Touchette, J. (2008), "Harmonising Civil Society Support – The Tanzania Experience", presentation to the CIDA workshop on Support to Civil Society in the Spirit of the Paris Declaration, 6-8 May, Bamako, Mali.
- Turcot, P. and K. McLaren (2008), "Canada's Volunteer Co-operation Agencies: Contributing to Global Development", Commissioned study produced by E.T. Jackson and Associates Ltd., April.
- Uggla, F. (2004), "Support for Civil Society: Possibilities and Pitfalls for Donor Agencies and Northern NGOs", Report for Sida's Department for Co-operation with Non-Governmental Organisations and Humanitarian Assistance, www.sida.se/sida/jsp/sida.jsp?d=118&a=3184.
- UN (United Nations) (1966), *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, General Assembly Resolution 2200A(XXI), 16 December, www.unhcr.ch/html/menu3/b/a_ccpr.htm.
- UN (1948), *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. General Assembly Resolution 217A (III), 10 December, www.un.org/Overview/rights.html.
- UNDG (United Nations Development Group) (n.d.), "Workspace for National Civil Society Advisory Committees to United Nations Country Teams", www.undg.org/index.cfm?P=787.
- UNDP (United Nations Development Programme) (2007), "Evaluation of Results-Based Management at UNDP", UNDP Evaluation Office, New York, www.undp.org/eo/thematic/rbm.html.
- UNDP (2006), *UNDP and Civil Society Organizations: A Toolkit for Strengthening Partnerships*, UNDP, New York, www.undp.org/partners/cso/publications/CSO_Toolkit_linked.pdf.
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (2003), *United Nations Convention Against Corruption*, Resolution 58/4, 31 October, www.unodc.org/unodc/en/treaties/CAC/index.html#textofthe.
- Uvin, P. (2004), *Human Rights and Development*, Kumarian Press, Bloomfield.
- Van Rooy, A., ed. (1998), *Civil Society and the Aid Industry*, Earthscan and The North-South Institute, London, Ottawa.

- VSI (Voluntary Sector Initiative) (2002), *A Code of Good Practice on Policy Dialogue*, Voluntary Sector Initiative, Ottawa, www.vsi-isbc.org/eng/policy/policy_code.cfm.
- VSI (2001), *An Accord Between the Government of Canada and the Voluntary Sector*, Voluntary Sector Initiative, Ottawa, <http://dsp-psd.pwgsc.gc.ca/Collection/CP32-75-2001E.pdf>.
- Wallace, T. and J. Chapman (2004), "An Investigation into the Reality Behind NGO Rhetoric of Downward Accountability", in L. Earle (ed.), *Creativity and Constraint: Grassroots Monitoring and Evaluation and the International Aid Arena*, INTRAC, Oxford.
- Walter, S. (2009), Telephone communication, 6 February.
- Wamugo, E. and F. Skadkaer Pedersen (2007), "The Paris Agenda and its Consequences for Civil Society in Kenya", report commissioned by a group of Swedish Development Organisations with Frame-agreements with Sida, May.
- Whaites, A. (ed.) (2002), "Masters of their own development?", PRSPs and the Prospects for the Poor, World Vision International, Monrovia, California, [www.global-poverty.org/PolicyAdvocacy/pahome2.5.nsf/0/2F5A3063A14B01C388256E46008360D1/\\$file/MastersPRSPs%20P.pdf](http://www.global-poverty.org/PolicyAdvocacy/pahome2.5.nsf/0/2F5A3063A14B01C388256E46008360D1/$file/MastersPRSPs%20P.pdf).
- Wikipedia (2008), "Right to Information Act", http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Right_to_Information_Act.
- Wiseman, K. (2006), "Building Governance and Civil Society: Learning and Innovation from Local Funds", CARE International UK, London, www.careinternational.org.uk/9582/community-organisation/building-governance-and-civil-societylearning-and-innovation-from-local-funds.html.
- Wood, A. and J. Barnes (2007), *Making Poverty the Story: Time to Involve the Media in Poverty Reduction*, Panos, London, www.panos.org.uk/?lid=284.
- Wood, J. (2004), "Options Paper for Support to the 'Demand' Side of Good Governance in Tanzania", paper prepared for the Tanzania programme, CIDA, October.
- World Bank (2005), *Issues and Options for Improving Engagement Between the World Bank and Civil Society Organizations*, External Affairs, Communications and United Nations Affairs, Environmentally and Socially Sustainable Development Network, Operations Policy and Country Services Network, Washington DC, http://siteresources.worldbank.org/CSO/Resources/Issues_and_Options_for_Improving_Engagement_Between_the_World_Bank_and_CSOs_March_2005_Final.pdf.
- World Bank (2006), "Integrating Global Partnership Programs with Country-Led National Programs: Synthesis of Findings and Recommendations", circulated by the OECD-DAC (COM/DCD/DEV(2006)7, on 30 November, as a background paper for a Policy Workshop on Global Programmes and the Paris Agenda, 5 December.
- World Movement for Democracy and ICNL (2008), *Defending Civil Society – A Report of the World Movement for Democracy*, World Movement for Democracy and ICNL, Washington, www.icnl.org/knowledge/pubs/ICNL-WMD_Defending_CS.pdf.
- Young, J. (2006), "Research-Policy Links: The RAPID Framework", presentation to CIDA at a workshop on Making the Policy-Research Connection for Development – Using Research-Based Evidence to Improve Policy, Programmes and Practice, 5 June.

ANNEX A

The Accra Agenda for Action

(Highlighted to show references to civil society)

Ministers of developing and donor countries responsible for promoting development and Heads of multilateral and bilateral development institutions endorsed the following statement in Accra, Ghana, on 4 September 2008 to accelerate and deepen implementation of the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness (2 March 2005).

This is a moment of opportunity

1. We are committed to eradicating poverty and promoting peace and prosperity by building stronger, more effective partnerships that enable developing countries to realise their development goals.

2. There has been progress. Fifteen years ago, two out of five people lived in extreme poverty; today, that figure has been reduced to one in four. However, 1.4 billion people – most of them women and girls – still live in extreme poverty,¹ and access to safe drinking water and health care remains a major issue in many parts of the world. In addition, new global challenges – rising food and fuel prices and climate change – threaten the advances against poverty many countries have made.

3. We need to achieve much more if all countries are to meet the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs). Aid is only one part of the development picture. Democracy, economic growth, social progress, and care for the environment are the prime engines of development in all countries. Addressing inequalities of income and opportunity within countries and between states is essential to global progress. Gender equality, respect for human rights, and environmental sustainability are cornerstones for achieving enduring impact on the lives and potential of poor women, men, and children. It is vital that all our policies address these issues in a more systematic and coherent way.

4. In 2008, three international conferences will help us accelerate the pace of change: the Accra High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness, the United Nations High Level Event on the MDGs in New York, and the Financing for Development follow-up meeting in Doha. Today at Accra, we are leading the way, united in a common objective: to unlock the full potential of aid in achieving lasting development results.

We are making progress, but not enough

5. Learning from our past successes and failures in development co-operation and building on the 2003 Rome Declaration on Harmonisation, in March 2005 we adopted an ambitious set of reforms: the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness. In the Paris Declaration, we agreed to develop a genuine partnership, with developing countries clearly in charge of their own development processes. We also agreed to hold each other accountable for achieving concrete development results. Three and one-half years later, we are reconvening in Accra to review progress and address the challenges that now face us.

6. Evidence shows we are making progress, but not enough. A recent evaluation shows that the Paris Declaration has created powerful momentum to change the way developing countries and donors work together on the ground. According to the 2008 Monitoring Survey, a large number of developing countries have improved their management of public funds. Donors, in turn, are increasingly improving their co-ordination at country level. Yet the pace of progress is too slow. Without further reform and faster action we will not meet our 2010 commitments and targets for improving the quality of aid.

We will take action to accelerate progress

7. Evidence shows that we will need to address three major challenges to accelerate progress on aid effectiveness:

8. *Country ownership is key.* Developing country governments will take stronger leadership of their own development policies, and will engage with their parliaments and citizens in shaping those policies. Donors will support them by respecting countries' priorities, investing in their human resources and institutions, making greater use of their systems to deliver aid, and increasing the predictability of aid flows.

9. *Building more effective and inclusive partnerships.* In recent years, more development actors – middle-income countries, global funds, the private sector, civil society organisations – have been increasing their contributions and bringing valuable experience to the table. This also creates management and co-ordination challenges. Together, all development actors will work in more inclusive partnerships so that all our efforts have greater impact on reducing poverty.

10. *Achieving development results – and openly accounting for them – must be at the heart of all we do.* More than ever, citizens and taxpayers of all countries expect to see the tangible results of development efforts. We will demonstrate that our actions translate into positive impacts on people's lives. We will be accountable to each other and to our respective parliaments and governing bodies for these outcomes.

11. Without addressing these obstacles to faster progress, we will fall short of our commitments and miss opportunities to improve the livelihoods of the most vulnerable people in the world. Therefore, we are reaffirming the commitments we made in the Paris Declaration and, in this Accra Agenda for Action, are agreeing on concrete and monitorable actions to accelerate progress to meet those commitments by 2010. We commit to continuing efforts in monitoring and evaluation that will assess whether we have achieved the commitments we agreed in the Paris Declaration and the Accra Agenda for Action, and to what extent aid effectiveness is improving and generating greater development impact.

Strengthening country ownership over development

12. Developing countries determine and implement their development policies to achieve their own economic, social and environmental goals. We agreed in the Paris Declaration that this would be our first priority. Today, we are taking additional steps to turn this resolution into a reality.

We will broaden country-level policy dialogue on development

13. We will engage in open and inclusive dialogue on development policies. We acknowledge the critical role and responsibility of parliaments in ensuring country ownership of development processes. To further this objective we will take the following actions:

- a) Developing country governments will work more closely with parliaments and local authorities in preparing, implementing and monitoring national development policies and plans. They will also engage with civil society organisations (CSOs).
- b) Donors will support efforts to increase the capacity of all development actors – parliaments, central and local governments, CSOs, research institutes, media and the private sector – to take an active role in dialogue on development policy and on the role of aid in contributing to countries' development objectives.
- c) Developing countries and donors will ensure that their respective development policies and programmes are designed and implemented in ways consistent with their agreed international commitments on gender equality, human rights, disability and environmental sustainability.

Developing countries will strengthen their capacity to lead and manage development

14. Without robust capacity – strong institutions, systems, and local expertise – developing countries cannot fully own and manage their development processes. We agreed in the Paris Declaration that capacity development is the responsibility of developing countries, with donors playing a supportive role, and that technical co-operation is one means among others to develop capacity. Together, developing countries and donors will take the following actions to strengthen capacity development:

- a) Developing countries will systematically identify areas where there is a need to strengthen the capacity to perform and deliver services at all levels – national, sub-national, sectoral, and thematic – and design strategies to address them. Donors will strengthen their own capacity and skills to be more responsive to developing countries' needs.
- b) Donors' support for capacity development will be demand-driven and designed to support country ownership. To this end, developing countries and donors will i) jointly select and manage technical co-operation, and ii) promote the provision of technical co-operation by local and regional resources, including through South-South co-operation.
- c) Developing countries and donors will work together at all levels to promote operational changes that make capacity development support more effective.

We will strengthen and use developing country systems to the maximum extent possible

15. Successful development depends to a large extent on a government's capacity to implement its policies and manage public resources through its own institutions and systems. In the Paris Declaration, developing countries committed to strengthen their systems² and

donors committed to use those systems to the maximum extent possible. Evidence shows, however, that developing countries and donors are not on track to meet these commitments. Progress in improving the quality of country systems varies considerably among countries; and even when there are good-quality country systems, donors often do not use them. Yet it is recognised that using country systems promotes their development. To strengthen and increase the use of country systems, we will take the following actions:

- a) Donors agree to use country systems as the first option for aid programmes in support of activities managed by the public sector.
- b) Should donors choose to use another option and rely on aid delivery mechanisms outside country systems (including parallel project implementation units), they will transparently state the rationale for this and will review their positions at regular intervals. Where use of country systems is not feasible, donors will establish additional safeguards and measures in ways that strengthen rather than undermine country systems and procedures.
- c) Developing countries and donors will jointly assess the quality of country systems in a country-led process using mutually agreed diagnostic tools. Where country systems require further strengthening, developing countries will lead in defining reform programmes and priorities. Donors will support these reforms and provide capacity development assistance.
- d) Donors will immediately start working on and sharing transparent plans for undertaking their Paris commitments on using country systems in all forms of development assistance; provide staff guidance on how these systems can be used; and ensure that internal incentives encourage their use. They will finalise these plans as a matter of urgency.
- e) Donors recollect and reaffirm their Paris Declaration commitment to provide 66% of aid as programme-based approaches. In addition, donors will aim to channel 50% or more of government-to-government assistance through country fiduciary systems, including by increasing the percentage of assistance provided through programme based approaches.

Building more effective and inclusive partnerships for development

16. Aid is about building partnerships for development. Such partnerships are most effective when they fully harness the energy, skills and experience of all development actors – bilateral and multilateral donors, global funds, CSOs, and the private sector. To support developing countries' efforts to build for the future, we resolve to create partnerships that will include all these actors.

We will reduce costly fragmentation of aid

17. The effectiveness of aid is reduced when there are too many duplicating initiatives, especially at country and sector levels. We will reduce the fragmentation of aid by improving the complementarity of donors' efforts and the division of labour among donors, including through improved allocation of resources within sectors, within countries, and across countries. To this end:

- a) Developing countries will lead in determining the optimal roles of donors in supporting their development efforts at national, regional and sectoral levels. Donors will respect developing countries' priorities, ensuring that new arrangements on the division of labour will not result in individual developing countries receiving less aid.

- b) Donors and developing countries will work together with the Working Party on Aid Effectiveness to complete good practice principles on country-led division of labour. To that end, they will elaborate plans to ensure the maximum co-ordination of development co-operation. We will evaluate progress in implementation starting in 2009.
- c) We will start dialogue on international division of labour across countries by June 2009.
- d) We will work to address the issue of countries that receive insufficient aid.

We will increase aid's value for money

18. Since the Paris Declaration was agreed in 2005, OECD-DAC donors have made progress in untying their aid. A number of donors have already fully untied their aid, and we encourage others to do so. We will pursue, and accelerate, these efforts by taking the following actions:

- a) OECD-DAC donors will extend coverage of the 2001 DAC Recommendation on Untying Aid to non-LDC HIPC³ and will improve their reporting on the 2001 DAC Recommendation.
- b) Donors will elaborate individual plans to further untie their aid to the maximum extent.
- c) Donors will promote the use of local and regional procurement by ensuring that their procurement procedures are transparent and allow local and regional firms to compete. We will build on examples of good practice to help improve local firms' capacity to compete successfully for aid-funded procurement.
- d) We will respect our international agreements on corporate social responsibility.

We welcome and will work with all development actors

19. The contributions of all development actors are more effective when developing countries are in a position to manage and co-ordinate them. We welcome the role of new contributors and will improve the way all development actors work together by taking the following actions:

- a) We encourage all development actors, including those engaged in South-South co-operation, to use the Paris Declaration principles as a point of reference in providing development co-operation.
- b) We acknowledge the contributions made by all development actors, and in particular the role of middle-income countries as both providers and recipients of aid. We recognise the importance and particularities of South-South co-operation and acknowledge that we can learn from the experience of developing countries. We encourage further development of triangular co-operation.
- c) Global funds and programmes make an important contribution to development. The programmes they fund are most effective in conjunction with complementary efforts to improve the policy environment and to strengthen the institutions in the sectors in which they operate. We call upon all global funds to support country ownership, to align and harmonise their assistance proactively, and to make good use of mutual accountability frameworks, while continuing their emphasis on achieving results. As new global challenges emerge, donors will ensure that existing channels for aid delivery are used and, if necessary, strengthened before creating separate new channels that risk further fragmentation and complicate co-ordination at country level.

- d) We encourage developing countries to mobilise, manage and evaluate their international co-operation initiatives for the benefit of other developing countries.
- e) South-South co-operation on development aims to observe the principle of non-interference in internal affairs, equality among developing partners and respect for their independence, national sovereignty, cultural diversity and identity and local content. It plays an important role in international development co-operation and is a valuable complement to North-South co-operation.

We will deepen our engagement with civil society organisations

20. We will deepen our engagement with CSOs as independent development actors in their own right whose efforts complement those of governments and the private sector. We share an interest in ensuring that CSO contributions to development reach their full potential. To this end:

- a) We invite CSOs to reflect on how they can apply the Paris principles of aid effectiveness from a CSO perspective.
- b) We welcome the CSOs' proposal to engage with them in a CSO-led multistakeholder process to promote CSO development effectiveness. As part of that process, we will seek to i) improve co-ordination of CSO efforts with government programmes, ii) enhance CSO accountability for results, and iii) improve information on CSO activities.
- c) We will work with CSOs to provide an enabling environment that maximises their contributions to development.

We will adapt aid policies for countries in fragile situations

21. In the Paris Declaration, we agreed that aid effectiveness principles apply equally to development co-operation in situations of fragility, including countries emerging from conflict, but that these principles need to be adapted to environments of weak ownership or capacity. Since then, Principles for Good International Engagement in Fragile States and Situations have been agreed. To further improve aid effectiveness in these environments, we will take the following actions:

- a) Donors will conduct joint assessments of governance and capacity and examine the causes of conflict, fragility and insecurity, engaging developing country authorities and other relevant stakeholders to the maximum extent possible.
- b) At country level, donors and developing countries will work and agree on a set of realistic peace- and state-building objectives that address the root causes of conflict and fragility and help ensure the protection and participation of women. This process will be informed by international dialogue between partners and donors on these objectives as prerequisites for development.
- c) Donors will provide demand-driven, tailored and co-ordinated capacity-development support for core state functions and for early and sustained recovery. They will work with developing countries to design interim measures that are appropriately sequenced and that lead to sustainable local institutions.
- d) Donors will work on flexible, rapid and long-term funding modalities, on a pooled basis where appropriate, to i) bridge humanitarian, recovery and longer-term development phases, and ii) support stabilisation, inclusive peace building, and the building of capable, accountable and responsive states. In collaboration with developing countries,

donors will foster partnerships with the UN System, international financial institutions and other donors.

- e) At country level and on a voluntary basis, donors and developing countries will monitor implementation of the Principles for Good International Engagement in Fragile States and Situations, and will share results as part of progress reports on implementing the Paris Declaration.

Delivering and accounting for development results

22. We will be judged by the impacts that our collective efforts have on the lives of poor people. We recognise that greater transparency and accountability for the use of development resources – domestic as well as external – are powerful drivers of progress.

We will focus on delivering results

23. We will improve our management for results by taking the following actions:

- a) Developing countries will strengthen the quality of policy design, implementation and assessment by improving information systems, including, as appropriate, disaggregating data by sex, region and socioeconomic status.
- b) Developing countries and donors will work to develop cost-effective results management instruments to assess the impact of development policies and adjust them as necessary. We will better co-ordinate and link the various sources of information, including national statistical systems, budgeting, planning, monitoring and country-led evaluations of policy performance.
- c) Donors will align their monitoring with country information systems. They will support, and invest in strengthening, developing countries' national statistical capacity and information systems, including those for managing aid.
- d) We will strengthen incentives to improve aid effectiveness. We will systematically review and address legal or administrative impediments to implementing international commitments on aid effectiveness. Donors will pay more attention to delegating sufficient authority to country offices and to changing organisational and staff incentives to promote behaviour in line with aid effectiveness principles.

We will be more accountable and transparent to our publics for results

24. Transparency and accountability are essential elements for development results. They lie at the heart of the Paris Declaration, in which we agreed that countries and donors would become more accountable to each other and to their citizens. We will pursue these efforts by taking the following actions:

- a) We will make aid more transparent. Developing countries will facilitate parliamentary oversight by implementing greater transparency in public financial management, including public disclosure of revenues, budgets, expenditures, procurement and audits. Donors will publicly disclose regular, detailed and timely information on volume, allocation and, when available, results of development expenditure to enable more accurate budget, accounting, and audit by developing countries.
- b) We will step up our efforts to ensure that—as agreed in the Paris Declaration—mutual assessment reviews are in place by 2010 in all countries that have endorsed the Declaration. These reviews will be based on country results reporting and information

systems complemented with available donor data and credible independent evidence. They will draw on emerging good practice with stronger parliamentary scrutiny and citizen engagement. With them we will hold each other accountable for mutually agreed results in keeping with country development and aid policies.

- c) To complement mutual assessment reviews at country level and drive better performance, developing countries and donors will jointly review and strengthen existing international accountability mechanisms, including peer review with participation of developing countries. We will review proposals for strengthening the mechanisms by end 2009.
- d) Effective and efficient use of development financing requires both donors and partner countries to do their utmost to fight corruption. Donors and developing countries will respect the principles to which they have agreed including those under the UN Convention against Corruption. Developing countries will address corruption by improving systems of investigation, legal redress, accountability and transparency in the use of public funds. Donors will take steps in their own countries to combat corruption by individuals or corporations and to track, freeze, and recover illegally acquired assets.

We will continue to change the nature of conditionality to support ownership

25. To strengthen country ownership and improve the predictability of aid flows, donors agreed in the Paris Declaration that, whenever possible, they would draw their conditions from developing countries' own development policies. We reaffirm our commitment to this principle and will continue to change the nature of conditionality by taking the following actions:

- a) Donors will work with developing countries to agree on a limited set of mutually agreed conditions based on national development strategies. We will jointly assess donor and developing country performance in meeting commitments.
- b) Beginning now, donors and developing countries will regularly make public all conditions linked to disbursements.
- c) Developing countries and donors will work together at the international level to review, document, and disseminate good practices on conditionality with a view to reinforcing country ownership and other Paris Declaration Principles by increasing emphasis on harmonised, results-based conditionality. They will be receptive to contributions from civil society.

We will increase the medium-term predictability of aid

26. In the Paris Declaration, we agreed that greater predictability in the provision of aid flows is needed to enable developing countries to effectively plan and manage their development programmes over the short and medium term. As a matter of priority, we will take the following actions to improve the predictability of aid:

- a) Developing countries will strengthen budget planning processes for managing domestic and external resources and will improve the linkages between expenditures and results over the medium term.
- b) Beginning now, donors will provide full and timely information on annual commitments and actual disbursements so that developing countries are in a position to accurately record all aid flows in their budget estimates and their accounting systems.

- c) Beginning now, donors will provide developing countries with regular and timely information on their rolling three- to five-year forward expenditure and/or implementation plans, with at least indicative resource allocations that developing countries can integrate in their medium-term planning and macroeconomic frameworks. Donors will address any constraints to providing such information.
- d) Developing countries and donors will work together at the international level on ways of further improving the medium-term predictability of aid, including by developing tools to measure it.

Looking forward

27. The reforms we agree on today in Accra will require continued high level political support, peer pressure, and co-ordinated action at global, regional, and country levels. To achieve these reforms, we renew our commitment to the principles and targets established in the Paris Declaration, and will continue to assess progress in implementing them.

28. The commitments we agree today will need to be adapted to different country circumstances – including in middle-income countries, small states and countries in situations of fragility. To this end, we encourage developing countries to design – with active support from donors – country-based action plans that set out time-bound and monitorable proposals to implement the Paris Declaration and the Accra Agenda for Action.

29. We agree that, by 2010, each of us should meet the commitments we made on aid effectiveness in Paris and today in Accra, and to reach beyond these commitments where we can. We agree to reflect and draw upon the many valuable ideas and initiatives that have been presented at this High Level Forum. We agree that challenges such as climate change and rising food and fuel prices underline the importance of applying aid effectiveness principles. In response to the food crisis, we will develop and implement the global partnership on agriculture and food swiftly, efficiently and flexibly.

30. We ask the Working Party on Aid Effectiveness to continue monitoring progress on implementing the Paris Declaration and the Accra Agenda for Action and to report back to the Fourth High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in 2011. We recognise that additional work will be required to improve the methodology and indicators of progress of aid effectiveness. In 2011, we will undertake the third round of monitoring that will tell us whether we have achieved the targets for 2010 agreed in Paris in 2005.⁴ To carry forward this work, we will need to develop institutionalised processes for the joint and equal partnership of developing countries and the engagement of stakeholders.

31. We recognise that aid effectiveness is an integral part of the broader financing for development agenda. To achieve development outcomes and the MDGs we need to meet our commitments on both aid quality and aid volumes. We ask the Secretary General of the United Nations to transmit the conclusions of the Third High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness to the High Level Event on the MDGs in New York later this month and the Financing for Development Review meeting in Doha in November 2008. We welcome the contribution that the ECOSOC Development Co-operation Forum is making to the international dialogue and to mutual accountability on aid issues. We call upon the UN development system to further support the capacities of developing countries for effective management of development assistance.

32. Today, more than ever, we resolve to work together to help countries across the world build the successful future all of us want to see – a future based on a shared commitment to overcome poverty, a future in which no countries will depend on aid.

Notes

1. These figures are based on a recent World Bank study that found the poverty line to be USD 1.25 a day in 2005 prices.
2. These include, but are not limited to, systems for public financial management, procurement, audit, monitoring and evaluation, and social and environmental assessment.
3. The 2001 DAC recommendation on Untying ODA to the Least Developed Countries (LDCs) covers 31 so-called Heavily Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC). The OECD Development Assistance Committee (DAC) at its 2008 High Level Meeting agreed to extend the 2001 Recommendation to cover the remaining eight countries that are part of the HIPC initiative: Bolivia, Cameroon, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, Guyana, Honduras, Nicaragua and Republic of Congo.
4. We will have that information available for the Fourth High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness in 2011, along with comprehensive second phase evaluations of the implementation of the Paris Declaration and the Accra Agenda for Action as of 2010. Attention will also be paid to improving and developing communications on aid effectiveness for long-term development success and broad-based public support.

OECD PUBLISHING, 2, rue André-Pascal, 75775 PARIS CEDEX 16
PRINTED IN FRANCE
(43 2009 08 1 P) ISBN 978-92-64-05679-4 – No. 56801 2010

Better Aid

Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness

FINDINGS, RECOMMENDATIONS AND GOOD PRACTICE

In the Accra Agenda for Action (2008), donors and developing country governments commit to deepening their engagement with civil society organisations (CSOs). Better aid requires a broader understanding of the aid effectiveness agenda and a place for CSOs as development actors in their own right and as aid donors, recipients and partners.

This book is a resource for implementing the recommendations on civil society and aid effectiveness emerging from the Accra High Level Forum and its preparatory process. These recommendations address a broad community, including developing country governments, donors, and CSOs from developing and developed countries. The report summarises the findings and recommendations of the Advisory Group on Civil Society and Aid Effectiveness, which was set up in the run up to Accra. It draws on analytical work, multi-stakeholder consultations and case study investigations carried out in 2007 and 2008.

This book is specifically designed as a reference tool for readers wishing to explore the practicalities of specific recommendations and offers concrete examples of good practice in different parts of the world.

The full text of this book is available on line via these links:

www.sourceoecd.org/development/9789264056794

www.sourceoecd.org/emergingeconomies/9789264056794

Those with access to all OECD books on line should use this link:

www.sourceoecd.org/9789264056794

SourceOECD is the OECD online library of books, periodicals and statistical databases.

For more information about this award-winning service and free trials ask your librarian, or write to us at **SourceOECD@oecd.org**.